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1 -- Upon commencing at 9:10 a.m.

2

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning.  I

4 believe we're ready to start.  So we apologize for the

5 technical glitches, but -- so, good morning.  This isI

6 -- we -- second day of the -- the hearing process.

7 And I turn the microphone over to Mr. Hombach.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes.  Good morning,

9 Mr. Chairman, good morning members of the Board, and

10 good morning to the Manitoba Hydro panel and all the

11 Intervenors in the room.  Today is reserved for

12 Manitoba Hydro's presentation on load forecast and

13 DSM, and cross-examination by Board counsel.

14                But before we go ahead with Manitoba

15 Hydro's presentation, there are a few housekeeping

16 matters.  The Public Utilities Board has a few

17 exhibits it would like introduced.

18                Firstly, I filed a book of documents of

19 Board counsel that should be Exhibit 58-2.  Manitoba

20 Hydro should have electronic copies of it.  The panel

21 should have paper copies in front of it.  If anybody

22 else would like a paper copy, I have a few spares but

23 not enough for everybody in the room.

24

25 --- EXHIBIT NO. PUB-58-2:  Board counsel book of
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1                             documents

2

3

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The second exhibit

5 is Exhibit 59.  That is a chart prepared by PUB

6 advisors that was circulated yesterday evening.

7

8 --- EXHIBIT NO. PUB-59:    Chart prepared by PUB

9                             advisors

10

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Exhibit 60 should

12 be the Information Requests from the PUB to CAC's

13 witness Mr. Gotham.

14

15 --- EXHIBIT NO. PUB-60:    Information Requests from

16                             the PUB to CAC's witness,

17                             Mr. Gotham

18

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Exhibit 61 should

20 be the PUB's Information Requests to CAC's witness Mr.

21 Harper.

22

23 --- EXHIBIT NO. PUB-61:    PUB's Information Requests

24                             to CAC's witness Mr.

25                             Harper
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, do any of the

2 other parties have exhibits this morning that they'd

3 like to see introduced?

4                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I will be introducing

5 exhibits in connection with this panel.  I can also

6 confirm the exhibit number from the presentation that

7 was filed yesterday, if this is the appropriate time

8 to do that.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes, please.

10                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Exhibit number 86 was

11 the tentative number given to the presentation

12 yesterday by Mr. Wojczynski, so I've confirmed that

13 number now with Mr. Singh this morning.  And I can

14 also ask that the presentation that's been circulating

15 for the load forecast and DSM panel be marked as

16 Exhibit number 87.

17

18 --- EXHIBIT NO. MH-87:     PUB presentation on load

19                             forecast and DSM

20

21                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Mr. Chair, Byron

22 Williams here.  We will be getting the appropriate

23 number for our PowerPoint and ask at the break.  We'll

24 provide our advice after that and the exhibit number

25 that should be assigned.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, I now

2 suggest that the panel call upon Manitoba Hydro to

3 deliver its presentation.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning, Ms.

5 Boyd.  I turn it over -- back to you.

6                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.  Good

7 morning.  Good morning, Mr. Chair, Board members

8 Kapitany, Bel, Grant, and Soldier.  My name is Marla

9 Boyd, and I'm pleased to present to you this morning

10 the load forecast and DSM panel.

11                By way of introduction, we have a

12 little bit of juggling because Mr. Wojczynski is part

13 of this panel and is seated in the second row, so you

14 may hear the odd voice from the wilderness.  Mr.

15 Wojczynski was introduced to you yesterday and is

16 still sworn after yesterday.

17                To my immediate left is Mr. Dale

18 Friesen, who's the division manager of Industrial and

19 Commercial Solutions.  Next to him is Mr. Lloyd

20 Kuczek, vice president, of Customer Care and Energy

21 Conservation.  Next to Mr. Kuczek is Ms. Ingrid Rohmu

22 -- Rohmund.  She's the director of Energy Analysis and

23 Planning for EnerNOC Inc.  Next to her is Ms. Lois

24 Morrison.  She is the division manager of Consumer

25 Marketing and Sales.  And finally, Mr. Ian Page is
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1 division manager of Corporate Planning and Strategic

2 Review.

3                I might also introduce the row behind

4 me.  Immediately behind me is Mr. Rob Armstrong.  He's

5 the manager of Customer -- Custom Eng -- Customer

6 Engineering Services.  Next to him is Ms. Colleen

7 Kuruluk who's the Marketing Programs manager.  Cheryl

8 Pilek is the Power Smart Planning Evaluation and

9 Research manager.

10                Next to her is Mr. Louis Kessler, who

11 is the Market Forecast manager.  Then we have Mr.

12 Wojczynski.  And to his left is Tyler Markowsky, who's

13 the senior economist with Manitoba Hydro.

14                The panel is ready to be sworn.  And

15 then we can proceed, please.

16

17 MANITOBA HYDRO PANEL 3:

18                  DALE FRIESEN, Affirmed

19                    LLOYD KUCZEK, Sworn

20                   LOIS MORRISON, Sworn

21                      IAN PAGE, Sworn

22                   INGRID ROHMUND, Sworn

23              ED WOJCZYNSKI, Previously Sworn

24

25 EXAMINATION-IN-CHIEF BY MS. MARLA BOYD:
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Mr. Friesen, could

2 you please outline your qualifications and areas of

3 responsibility with respect to this portion of

4 Manitoba Hydro's filing?

5                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   Thank you, Marla.

6 Sorry for that.  Good morning, Mr. Chairman, members

7 of the Board, Intervenors, and others present.  My

8 name is Dale Friesen, and I hold the position of

9 division manager for the Industrial and Commercial

10 Solutions Division within the Customer Care and Energy

11 Conservation Business Unit.

12                I'm a graduate of the University of

13 Manitoba, Faculty of Engineering, holding a bachelor

14 of science degree in mechanical engineering.  I have

15 been a profes -- registered professional engineer in

16 the Province of Manitoba since 1993.  I have served

17 with Manitoba Hydro for over twenty-two (22) years,

18 and for much of that time worked in various roles

19 supporting our Power Smart initiatives, with an

20 emphasis on industrial and large commercial sector

21 programming.

22                Throughout my time at Manitoba Hydro I

23 have been an active participant in the development of

24 national and international codes and standards

25 governing the energy performance of electric



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

381

1 equipment, working with Natural Resources Canada and

2 others to implement energy efficiency codes,

3 standards, and regulation across a broad range of

4 equipment and end-use sectors, impacting the Manitoba

5 market.

6                In this capacity, I serve as Manitoba

7 Hydro's representative on the Canadian Standards

8 Association, Steering Committee on the Performance of

9 Energy Efficiency and Renewables, otherwise known as

10 SCOPEER, where I also serve is the chair of the

11 Technical Committee for the Industrial Committee -- or

12 for Industrial Equipment, sorry.

13                Prior to my role, current role, I co-

14 led the team responsible for the development of the --

15 time-of-use rate structure for Manitoba Hydro's

16 largest general service consumers, including the

17 majority of Manitoba Hydro's top consumers and other

18 larger industrial and commercial users, accounting for

19 approximately 25 percent of Manitoba's domestic energy

20 consumption.

21                I am responsible for management of

22 Manitoba Hydro's commercial and technical

23 relationship, with four hundred (400) plus key and

24 major account customers that represent Manitoba's

25 largest domestic energy users.
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1                The division also provides core

2 technical and end-use expertise and support for

3 Manitoba Hydro's Power Smart and customer service

4 initiatives, including power in quality and customer-

5 sided renewables, such as biomass and solar.

6                In my testimony today and in the next

7 couple of days, I will be providing evidence with

8 respect to Manitoba's top consumers and consideration

9 of demand-side management opportunities, including

10 codes, standards, industrial programming, load

11 displacement, industrial conservation rates, demands

12 and response programming, and energy efficiency

13 measures contained within the DSM Potential Study and

14 Manitoba Hydro's Power Smart programming.  Thank you.

15                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Mr. Kuczek, could you

16 please outline your areas of responsibility with

17 respect to this proceeding?

18                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Good morning, Mr.

19 Chairman, members of the Board, and others present

20 here this eve -- this morning.  As vice president of

21 Customer Care and Energy Conservation, I will be

22 addressing policy issues and related manners which

23 fall in -- fall under my responsibility, including

24 energy conservation and load forecasting.

25                MS. MARLA BOYD:   And can you please
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1 outline your qualifications for the Board?

2                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I have over thirty

3 (30) years of broad experience working at Manitoba

4 Hydro, including having responsibility for Manitoba

5 Hydro's load forecasting and demand-side management,

6 functional responsibilities for an extensive period.

7 My academic qualifications include an MBA and a

8 bachelor of science degree in electrical engineering.

9                I'm also a member of the Canadian

10 Electrical Association Customer Council Committee and

11 the Canadian Gas Association Market Development

12 Committee, both of which we dialogue and share

13 information of participating utilities' demand-side

14 management activities.

15                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you, Mr.

16 Kuczek.

17                Ms. Morrison, could you please outline

18 your qualifications and areas of responsibility with

19 respect to this portion of Manitoba Hydro's filing?

20                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Good morning.

21 Having my own technical difficulties here.  Good

22 morning Mr. Chairman and Members of the Board,

23 Intervenors, and others present.  My name is Lois

24 Morrison, and I hold the position of division manager

25 of Consumer Marketing and Sales of the Customer Care
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1 and Energy Conservation Business Unit.  I'm a graduate

2 of the University of Manitoba Faculty of Commerce, and

3 I have been with Manitoba Hydro for over twenty-four

4 (24) years, and for the majority of that time working

5 in various roles, supporting our Power Smart

6 initiatives.

7                In 2007 I moved into the role of

8 division manager of Business Support Services, with

9 responsibilities including billing, metering, and

10 collections, returning to the Consumer Marketing and

11 Sales Division in 2010.  I have been involved in

12 several proceeding related to Manitoba Hydro's

13 electrical and natural gas applications.

14                In my testimony, I'll be providing

15 evidence with respect to Manitoba Hydro's electric

16 load forecast and the Corporation's heating fuel

17 choice initiatives.  I will also be providing evidence

18 with respect to Manitoba Hydro's demand-side

19 management initiatives, focussing on the residential

20 and commercial markets.  Thank you.

21                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you, Ms.

22 Morrison.

23                Mr. Page could you please outline your

24 qualifications and areas of responsibilities with

25 respect to the filing?
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1                MR. IAN PAGE:   Good morning, Mr.

2 Chairman and members of the Board, Intervenors, and

3 others present.  My name is Ian Page, and I hold the

4 position of division manager of Corporate Planning and

5 Strategic Review within the Corporation -- Corporate

6 Relations Business Unit.  I am a certified management

7 accountant and have an MBA in finance from the

8 University of Manitoba.

9                I have been with Manitoba Hydro for

10 over twenty-six (26) years, a majority of which was

11 actually in the financial planning area.  I moved into

12 the role of division manager of Corporate Strategic Re

13 -- Review in 2009, which then evolved into my current

14 role in 2011.  I am responsible for the corporate

15 planning, corporate review, and economical analysis

16 functions.

17                I have previously testified before the

18 Public Utility Board as part of an electric rate

19 hearing.  I will provided (sic) evidence at this

20 hearing on a number of areas throughout the hearing,

21 such as discount rates, the appropriateness of using

22 net present value, and on economic impact analysis.

23 For the purpose of this panel, I will be giving

24 evidence regarding the population growth forecast.

25                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you, Mr. Page.
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1 Ms. Rohmund, you are the director of Energy Analysis

2 and Planning at EnerNOC Inc.?

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

4                MS. MARLA BOYD:   And you are

5 responsible for the preparation of the DSM Potential

6 Study for Manitoba Hydro?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.

8                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Could you please

9 describe for the Board your qualifications in respect

10 of that work?

11                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   In my role as

12 leader of the Energy Analysis and Planning practice at

13 EnerNOC Utility Solutions, I direct projects in the

14 areas of energy efficiency and demand response that

15 include market assessments, end-use forecast, resource

16 potential assessment, program design, strategic

17 planning, and business strategy.

18                I have over twenty-five (25) years of

19 experience conducting and managing large-scale

20 research and consulting engagements for the energy

21 industry.  I am a recognized expert in the -- in

22 energy efficiency and demand response, planning, load

23 forecasting, energy and technology modelling, and

24 market assessment.

25                In the past five (5) years with
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1 EnerNOC, and previously with Global Energy Partners, I

2 have led more than thirty (30) energy efficiency

3 potential studies for utilities across North America,

4 including Seattle City Light, Los Angeles Department

5 of Water and Power, Tennessee Valley Authority, the

6 Ameren companies, the State of New Jersey, and the

7 State of Hawaii, and, of course, Manitoba Hydro.

8                In addition to the experience with

9 potential studies and planning, I've also directed the

10 development of several software tools that include

11 end-use forecasting models, energy analysis software,

12 building simulation software, and technology

13 assessment software.  Thank you.

14                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Thank you.  Mr.

15 Chair, with that we would ask that Ms. Rohmund be

16 accepted as an expert for the purposes of providing

17 evidence in this proceeding on the analysis of DSM

18 potential in North American utilities.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   No objections from

20 Board counsel.  Does anybody else wish to make

21 submissions?

22                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   We -- on behalf

23 of CAC, we certainly accept the qualifications of this

24 witness.

25                MR. ANTOINE HACAULT:   No objections
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1 from MIPUG.

2                MR. WILLIAM GANGE:   No objections from

3 Green Action Centre either, Mr. Chair.

4                MR. MICHAEL ANDERSON:   No objection

5 from MKO.

6                MR. CORY SHEFMAN:   No objection from

7 MMF.

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Welcome.

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MR. CORY SHEFMAN:   I apologize, my

13 name is Cory Shefman, S-H-E-F-M-A-N.

14                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I'm sorry, Messr.

15 Monnin...?

16                MR. CHRISTIAN MONNIN:   Merci, Messr.

17 President, no objections either from the IECs.

18                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Back to you, Ms.

19 Ramage.

20                MS. MARLA BOYD:   I have a little

21 trouble with the red light.  Mr. Kuczyk, if you'd like

22 to begin with your presentation, please, for the

23 Board?  This has been marked as Exhibit number 87.

24                MR. LLOYD KUCZYK:   Okay.  I -- I

25 prepared a presentation on primarily demand-side
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1 management and -- and just a short presentation on

2 load forecast, which we'll start with.  And through

3 both of those I will be providing you with an update

4 where we are in terms of our thinking in terms of the

5 load forecast, as well as our demand-side management

6 plans at this time.

7                Just a few slides to quickly put things

8 in perspective in terms of where we are.  This is what

9 our load currently looks like in Manitoba.  We have

10 24,400 gigawatt hours roughly of consumption

11 currently, and we break that down into our different

12 market sectors: residential, general service mass, and

13 the top consumers are the primary categories.  And

14 we'll talk about how we forecast -- or how the

15 forecast is for over -- the overall market, as well as

16 each sector.

17                So before I get into that, the forecast

18 is updated annually to reflect the most current

19 available information.  We do this each and every

20 year.  Forecast for each load sector is forecasted

21 separately, and we use different methodologies for

22 forecasting each sector.  We believe there's sound

23 justification for doing that.  Each sector is -- has

24 its own unique characteristics, and one particular

25 model isn't necessarily the best to do -- to undertake
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1 forecasting for each of the sectors.  We fore -- the

2 forecast models and methods are adjusted whenever

3 appropriate to make improvements.  This is done on an

4 annual basis whenever deemed appropriate.

5                And we also, as a feedback loop, we

6 monitor how our forecasts have been in -- in the past

7 with regards to accuracy.  So we look at the -- the

8 past five (5) years' forecast and the past ten (10)

9 years and monitor that.

10                In terms of our forecast, we're

11 forecasting our load growth to grow by 1.5 percent

12 overall in the Manitoba market over the next twenty

13 (20) years; broken down by sector, pretty much the

14 same in all sectors, 1.4 percent in the residential

15 sector, primary drivers, population, and the market

16 share of electric heat.

17                General service mass market, 1.5

18 percent over the next twenty (20) years and the

19 primary drivers are population and the general GDP and

20 economy growth in Manitoba.  And the general service -

21 - the top -- general service top consumers we're

22 forecasting to grow by 1.6 percent per year over the

23 next twenty (20) years.

24                Just a quick slide on how our forecast

25 compares to other regions.  And this is the data from
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1 a number of utilities under -- undertaken by the North

2 American Electric Reliability Council, a survey that

3 they undertook to -- compares load forecasts or --

4 forecasts throughout North America.  And you can see

5 that Manitoba Hydro's forecast is in the general range

6 of other forecasts throughout the US, slightly higher

7 than the Canadian average, and slightly lower than the

8 US average.

9                The other thing I want to just quickly

10 cover is the general framework for our load forecast

11 and what's included in it.  We -- I guess going back

12 to the North American Electric Reliability

13 Corporation, the survey there, they exclude station

14 service as well include -- they include DSM.  So the

15 forecast there is different than what our load

16 forecast is.

17                Our load forecast, if you adjust for

18 those factors, is 1.14 percent.  Our -- our internal

19 forecast that we do is slightly different.  We include

20 the codes and standards of our DSM efforts in our

21 forecast and we exclude our DSM marketing initiatives

22 from the forecast.  So you can see the three (3) lines

23 there.  The blue line, if you took out the codes, our

24 load forecast would be growing by 1.6 percent, and our

25 official forecast states 1.5.  And if you were to
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1 subtract the DSM efforts, it's 1.4 percent.

2                In terms of accuracy, we're comfortable

3 with the accuracy that our load forecast has achieved

4 over the past number of years.  We think it's

5 reasonable that with -- if you look forward five (5)

6 years, that it be within a band of approximately 5

7 percent.

8                And we think it's reasonable because

9 when you look at the -- or you take into account the -

10 - the inherent nature of forecasting, there's -- you -

11 - it's always going to be wrong, as was stated

12 yesterday.  And the other factor that has a

13 significant impact on each year, of course, is the --

14 how the economy changes.  And there's different growth

15 periods within our ec -- our economy over the years.

16 And there's recessions, as well, as we recently

17 experienced in 2008 and '09.

18                And the ten (10) year forecast, our

19 objective is to try to be within a band of a

20 plus/minus 10 percent.  And you can see we're

21 generally within that range.

22                Probably the more important slide is

23 this one, and it provides you with an update of our

24 current thinking.  I will caution you though, this is

25 -- this high level.  It requires further analysis.
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1 And when we undertake our 2014 forecast this summer

2 was -- we will be assessing each one of these factors,

3 and possibly other ones, in more detail.

4                Each year, when we do a load forecast

5 there's always pluses and minuses.  And this year, the

6 pipeline sector is a significant plus.  And there's

7 been some discussion about that already, and so what

8 we offer is a -- just as a proxy is possibly seventeen

9 hundred (1,700).  We don't know exactly what the load

10 growth's going to be and -- but that's what we're

11 using currently as a proxy.

12                Codes and standards, we're aware of

13 some changes due to codes and standards that need to

14 be incorporated into our load forecast.  That'll take

15 300 gigawatt hours off our forecast.  And again, we

16 need to do more work to confirm that that'll be the

17 number, but it's in that range at this point is our

18 thinking.

19                Price elasticity, we -- we actually

20 agree that, given our rate increases on a go-forward

21 basis being higher than inflation and higher than the

22 past, that we need to consider that.  And at this

23 point, we're currently thinking that could be in the 5

24 to 600 gigawatt hour range. And we're planning to do

25 more work in that area certainly to refine that
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1 estimate.

2                Fuel choice, we're planning to increase

3 our education efforts in -- on that front.  And we

4 think we're likely going to reduce the -- the load

5 forecast by about a hundred gigawatt hours due to that

6 effort.

7                And --

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. --

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   And the other thing

10 that we'll have to concurrently do is we'll have to

11 review our potential large industrial load value that

12 will be used in the 2014 load forecast.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Could you explain

14 the date?  I'm trying to understand why --

15                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Oh.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- for example --

17                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   The dates are just

18 when we expect those impacts to actually occur.  So I

19 don't have all the same dates for you, but the

20 pipeline sector, we're just thinking that if the

21 pipelines are actually going to take -- or if there is

22 going to be new pipeline growth, it'll be by that

23 date.

24                And codes and standards is just -- and

25 the other three (3) are just a benchmark '27/'28.  So



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

395

1 those numbers could change as you move forward into

2 the future, correct?

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just to clarify

4 again, on the price elasticity, I would think that

5 that number -- you know, the increases in rates would

6 have impact annually over a length of time.

7                And this suggests to me -- I'm just

8 wondering why you picked that date in particular.

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I -- I actually

10 would have preferred to have all the same dates.  But

11 we picked '27/'28, I believe, because that's when our

12 Power Smart Plan is roughly.  Yeah.  There -- there

13 was no particular reason other than we needed a date.

14 We needed a date into the future and far enough that

15 made some sense.

16                But it will be a gradual increase and

17 we'll have to do more analysis in terms of how that's

18 going to take place.  And this is a cumulative number.

19 It's not...  So in the first year it'll certainly be a

20 smaller number, and as we move forward...

21                Just some background.  We undertook a

22 market potential study and hired EnerNOC.  We signed a

23 contract in 2011.  And the -- the rationale for

24 undertaking this study was to get more insight into

25 our marketplace and seek some expertise from a -- from
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1 an external party.

2                The concept between -- behind

3 undertaking a market potential study is to -- is to

4 use our internal expertise, along with the consultant,

5 to develop the load for -- or the market potential

6 study.  The -- it's -- it's not just relying on what

7 the consultant brings to the table.  It's important to

8 recognize that our internal resources understand our

9 marketplace, and they -- they bring value in that

10 regard.  So it's a team effort.  And the result of the

11 study is -- is more valuable to us by taking that

12 approach.

13                The other comment I'd like to make

14 about the market potential study is you need to -- you

15 need to use the information with -- in the context

16 that it's undertaken.  It's a very high-level study.

17 Generally, when you undertake these studies, the next

18 step is to actually do a more detailed analysis within

19 the particular DSM opportunities that are identified

20 and refine both the targets and -- and develop

21 strategies, in terms of how you're going to achieve

22 those -- those DSM targets.

23                And one (1) more comment.  We actually

24 had Ingrid provide a presentation to our board, and

25 it's on the market potential study.  It's the same
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1 presentation.  And we also asked her to provide

2 comments on her views in terms of target setting.  And

3 so given Ingrid's here, we thought we might as well

4 have her present that to you, as well.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Thank you, Lloyd.

9 So what I would like to do now is walk through several

10 areas -- several topics, starting with our experience

11 conducting these types of studies; high-level review

12 of the study objectives; an overview of how we conduct

13 the analysis, how we conducted the analysis for

14 Manitoba Hydro and how we conduct it for other

15 entities as well; and then delve into some of the

16 specifics of the studies.  And we'll conclude with

17 talking about setting targets, focussed primarily how

18 it's done in the -- in the United States.

19                Okay, so leading off with our

20 experience in these types of DSM market potential

21 studies, I show a map here of North America.  The

22 shaded areas, the blue shaded areas, light and dark,

23 represent EnerNOC Utilities Solutions's experience

24 with program planning, market assessment, and

25 evaluation.  The dark-blue areas are the states and
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1 provinces in which we have conducted potential studies

2 like the one for Manitoba Hydro.

3                So you can see, we -- we have worked

4 all over North America.  We even have some studies

5 that are outside of the US, and we have done several

6 studies that are regional or national with respect to

7 the US.  We did a national study for the Electric

8 Power Research Institute.  We've done studies for the

9 Institute of Electric Efficiency, and for firm on-

10 demand response.  So we have a lot of experience in

11 diverse settings, and we have several clients

12 indicated with asterisks who have worked with us more

13 than once to develop their potential studies.

14                And our hallmark is we have a very well

15 established process that I'll describe.  We have a

16 tool that we've developed and -- and refined over time

17 for these studies that we deliver to our clients for

18 their -- some clients for their use.  And we -- we

19 bring independent and an unbiased look at potential in

20 each of the regions we work in.

21                So our goal for this study when we set

22 out in 2011 was to develop updated estimates of

23 technical, economic, and market-attainable savings by

24 performing a quantitative assessment of the

25 opportunities, the technology opportunities and the
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1 market opportunities.  And we worked closely with

2 Manitoba Hydro staff to bring the local experience and

3 knowledge to the -- to the project.  This is

4 invaluable in every one of our studies.  And we bring

5 a well-vetted process and perspective of how things

6 are done elsewhere to the -- to the study.

7                So we used 2011 as the reference year,

8 and we developed estimates out to 2031 -- fiscal year

9 2130 -- 2031/'32.

10                So I'll walk through a few definitions

11 that we use throughout the study.  The first is the

12 LoadMAP baseline projection.  LoadMAP is our tool.  It

13 stands for Load Management Analysis and Planning, and

14 that's the tool we use.  And as a first step, we

15 characterize how customers use energy currently or in

16 the base year, in 2011.  And then we project that

17 forward to describe what energy use would be in the

18 absence of future energy efficiency programs.

19                And this baseline projection includes

20 the effects of building codes and appliance standards,

21 and naturally occurring conservation.  It is separate

22 and distinct from the load forecast.  It is developed

23 specifically for the purposes of estimating the energy

24 efficiency potential.

25                Once we have developed that projection
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1 -- and in later slides we show an example -- we then

2 assess the energy efficiency potential.  And in

3 accordance with industry practice, we develop -- we

4 develop four (4) levels of energy efficiency potential

5 as outlined here; technical being the broadest

6 definition, and achievable being the -- the most

7 narrowly defined.  And we'll walk though those one (1)

8 at a time.

9                And this is standard industry practice

10 in North America to develop these four (4) levels.

11 Sometimes it's only one (1) level of marketed

12 achievable, but we prefer to estimate a range of

13 potential that is characterized as achievable in

14 market in this study.

15                So the -- the broadest definition of

16 energy efficiency potential is called technical

17 potential, and this is the theoretical upper limit of

18 potential.  It assumes that all customers will replace

19 their failed equipment with the most efficient option

20 available in the market at that time regardless of

21 cost.

22                So we don't assume that -- that

23 everything is replaced in a flash cut, but rather when

24 refrigerators fail, or fridges fail, and when air

25 conditioners fail and furnaces fail, that they are
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1 replaced with the most efficient option. And -- and

2 every customer does this.

3                And then there are other measures like

4 insulation and programmable thermostats and non-

5 equipment measures, as we call them.  Those also get

6 re -- get installed over time.

7                A subset of technical potential but

8 also a theoretical upper limit is economic potential.

9 And to estimate economic potential we take every

10 measure in every segment in every year of the

11 forecast, and we run those measures through a cost-

12 effectiveness screening using a TR -- total resource

13 cost test.

14                And measures with a benefit cost ratio

15 of one (1) or greater pass the economic screen and are

16 included in economic potential, and those with a

17 benefit-cost ratio of less then one (1) are excluded

18 from that estimate.  As far as customer adoption, it

19 is like technical po -- potential and it assumes that

20 everyone will adopt those cost-effective measures.

21 Okay.

22                So the mar -- the third level and

23 subset of economic potential now is market potential.

24 And this is the amount of savings that can obtained

25 through market intervention -- and these are carefully
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1 chosen words -- under ideal market implementation,

2 regulatory and customer preference conditions.

3                So everything is favourable towards the

4 adoption of energy efficiency, and the only real

5 barrier is customer preference for a technology or

6 measure.  And an excellent example is compact

7 fluorescent lamps.  There is widespread use in parts

8 of North America; however, in some applications they

9 are not preferred.

10                And at the risk of -- of showing gender

11 bias, women, in particular, do not like compact

12 fluorescent lamps in bathrooms because we don't look

13 good under compact fluorescent lamps.  So there is a

14 resistence to those lamps, and unless forced to do so,

15 they will find an alternative.    So we look -- we --

16 we think of market potential as a theoretical upper

17 bound on what can actually be achieved.

18                And then finally, we look at the

19 achievable potential.  This is a subset of -- of the

20 market potential, as well, and it recognizes that the

21 -- the market conditions are not ideal.  There is not

22 perfect information.  There is not perfect program

23 implementation.  The regulatory circumstances may not

24 be ideal, as well.

25                So this is -- this is a level of
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1 potential that can be achieved.  And the way we think

2 of it, as -- as the -- as the consultant, is that it

3 is -- it -- it is the goal that can -- that can be met

4 and there is -- but it is -- we view this as a range.

5 A range of potential is achievable to market, and

6 somewhere in there are utilities generally choose a

7 path, doing much more analysis about specific programs

8 and how measures might be presented to customer

9 segments or how they might be grouped together to

10 develop the actual program plan.

11                So we provide guidance through these

12 estimates and solid information from -- with which our

13 clients can move forward to develop their specific

14 program plans.  So we did not engage in that part of

15 the analysis.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Can I ask a question

17 to --

18                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Of course.

19                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- clarify in my own

20 mind.  In respect of classifying these data, the test

21 that you're using for the work you did for Manitoba

22 Hydro is not using values or formulas different than

23 elsewhere in North America?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Correct, correct.

25                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So, for example,
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1 total resource cost is what you're using for any of

2 the other studies you're going to cost?

3                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   In most of the

4 studies, because some of -- some states require that -

5 - in the US require that a different test be used.

6 There is -- there -- in some states there's a move now

7 towards the utility cost test.  So -- but the

8 majority, the vast majority, of the studies rely on

9 the total resource cost test.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Another question.

11 In -- in relation to looking at the market potential,

12 that excludes any activity the government might

13 undertake to subsidize DSM adoption?  In other words,

14 if the government was to say, We're going to subsidize

15 -- let you buy a cheaper fridge, we'll give you a

16 subsidy for a fridge, that would mean what in -- in

17 the calculations you're doing here?  They're as

18 exogenous to...

19                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, in the -- in

20 the definition of market potential, we -- the only

21 barrier is the customer preference towards the --

22 towards the technology as I described with the compact

23 florescent lamps.  So if -- if a subsidy or other

24 mechanism were employed outside of Manitoba Hydro,

25 that would be part of market potential.



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

405

1                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   But just

2 further to that question, any of the subsidies

3 employed by Manitoba Hydro would be part of this

4 analysis?

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Could I ask you

9 to -- to repeat the question?

10                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   Yes.  So if

11 there are subsidies by Manitoba Hydro that -- that

12 would encourage people to put in more insulation, for

13 example, would -- that type of subsidy would be

14 included in your analysis?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   The fact that the

16 subsidy is taking place would be included in the

17 analysis.  The actual dollar amount would not.

18                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   And could you

19 just clarify your last point, the last bullet point on

20 this slide, where it says:

21                   "Not synonymous with setting

22                   specific DSM targets or with program

23                   design."

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So the -- the

25 analysis is designed -- was designed to provide
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1 guidance to Manitoba Hydro to develop its programs,

2 develop and refine its programs.  And so as a next

3 step they would look at the specific results by

4 measure, and by customer segment, and for new and

5 existing buildings, and they would look at those

6 results and say, Okay, over -- over time, and use that

7 information to develop the program more specifically.

8                So perhaps they might combine some

9 programs to -- measures together into a specific

10 program for a specific market, say hospitals, for

11 example.  Or they may chose to accelerate or

12 decelerate the timing of some of our modelling

13 results.

14                So as I said, this provide guidance

15 into that process, and therefore it is not synonymous

16 with setting the targets or with program design.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Okay.  So now I'd

21 like to give you an overview of how we conduct the

22 study.  So we use what is called a bottom-up analysis

23 approach.  So working on this slide form the bottom to

24 the top.

25                We always start with our clients'
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1 objectives in mind.  And, so as -- as I said, our pro

2 -- our process here was to provide guidance to

3 Manitoba Hydro for its program planning process.  And

4 -- and each client has its own specific objections,

5 and that was our objective for the study.

6                The first step we do is to characterize

7 the market, as we call it.  And so the -- the actions

8 that we take are on the left side moving up by the

9 arrow, and the horizontal bars in grey and blue

10 identify the interim deliverables that we develop

11 along the way.

12                And so to characterize the market we

13 use a variety of data sources.  Those are the ones in

14 the -- in the white space: Manitoba Hydro billing

15 data, Manitoba Hydro surveys, program data, and our

16 own energy market profiles data base to characterize

17 how customers use energy in -- in the base year, which

18 was 2011.

19                And it's at a very granular level.  We

20 segment the market: residential, commercial, and

21 industrial.  There are segments within those -- those

22 sectors.  There are end uses and fuels, and then there

23 are technologies.  So it is a very specific

24 characterization of the market, and we feel it's very

25 important to start in the right place as -- as best as
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1 we can define it, so that when we move forward we're -

2 - we're moving forward appropriately.

3                After we develop that characterization,

4 we project the baseline, and this is the expected

5 energy use for all those granular segments in absence

6 of future programs.  And so we take into account codes

7 and standards.  We take into account some of the data

8 that Manitoba Hydro uses to develop its forecast.  And

9 then we supplement, as needed, for our model with

10 other secondary sources.  And that gives us the

11 jumping-off point for assessing the potential.

12                And, as I said, it's distinct from the

13 load forecast.  It's a different process, and often

14 results in a different projection than what the load

15 forecast shows.

16                Once we have the baseline forecast, we

17 look at -- at other efficiency options for equipment

18 and other measures that could be adopted by customers

19 and would generate savings.  So we have a -- a process

20 where we develop that list of measures.  We

21 characterize those measures in terms of their cost and

22 savings.  We utilize Manitoba Hydro data as much as we

23 can, because it is local and has been used in

24 practice.  And then we supplement with data from other

25 sources.
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1                We use that information to calculate

2 technical and economic potential.  It's very

3 straightforward, as described earlier.  And that gives

4 us those estimates.

5                And then the final step is to establish

6 customer acceptance of those measures, and we develop

7 a set of acceptance rates that reflect market

8 potential and also reflect achievable potential.  And

9 that allows us then to calculate the market and

10 achievable potential.

11                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   When you

12 establish customer acceptance, how do you stratify

13 customers, or is it just customers writ large?  Or do

14 you look at, you know, income?  Do you look at people

15 inside Winnipeg, outside Winnipeg?  How is that

16 stratified?

17                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So in -- in the

18 next slide, we'll show you how the -- for example, the

19 residential segment is -- sector is segmented.  So

20 it's a -- it's consistent with how we are

21 characterizing everything else in the study, in terms

22 of the -- the sector, the segment, and the end use; we

23 have acceptance factors.  So it can be very granular.

24                So now we'll describe the market

25 segmentation.  This is the -- the market
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1 characterization.  We took the billing data for 2011

2 and segmented into residential, commercial, and

3 industrial.  And our definition for commercial and

4 industrial is usually different than what our clients

5 may be tracking as commercial and industrial.  We look

6 at commercial buildings, so office buildings,

7 hospitals, schools, colleges, et cetera.  And the

8 industrial sector is defined as -- as manufacturing --

9 primarily manufacturing facilities.

10                And so you see that -- that the service

11 territory is -- is fairly well balanced, meaning

12 roughly equal shares of energy use for each sector.

13 Although, the industrial sector is the largest; and

14 that's a bit unusual for our studies, that the

15 industrial sector is the largest.

16                The measure assessment step that we

17 take is to develop a list of measures.  We have a list

18 that EnerNOC maintains that's developed and maintained

19 from studies that we do all over the place.  And then

20 we provide that to Manitoba -- provided it to Manitoba

21 Hydro and got feedback on that measure list.  So

22 review and feedback, measures were added, measures

23 were excluded, and we ended up with the list of

24 measures we used for this study.

25                And so we went through that process
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1 together to identify those measures that are the most

2 relevant for the service territory.  We try to be --

3 we are comprehensive in our measure list, but not

4 necessarily exhaustive, including every possible

5 measure, since we do have to perform the calculations

6 and get through the study.  So we do introduce a bit

7 of practicality into the process here.

8                Once we have developed the measure

9 list, we characterise the savings, the cost, the

10 lifetime and the applicability.  We have values that

11 we have developed from other studies and a database

12 that we now maintain over time.  But we always rely on

13 our clients to provide us with local information,

14 particularly for the industrial sector.  It's -- it's

15 critical that we work together to develop these

16 assumptions.

17                So what I'd like to do now is to walk

18 you through the residential sector in a bit more

19 detail, to give you a feel for how we go through the

20 process, and to show you some of the results.

21                So, for the residential sector,

22 Manitoba Hydro had -- has done recently a saturation

23 survey and had extensive information about it's

24 customer segments.  And we -- we analyzed separately

25 twenty-nine (29) customer segments, and the largest of
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1 those is the blue-shaded area in the upper right.

2 It's the single family homes with gas, space heating,

3 that were cons -- that were constructed before 2000;

4 and those homes account for 26 percent of the

5 electricity used in 2000 -- 2011.  And then the second

6 largest is the single family electrically heated homes

7 where gas is available that were constructed before

8 2000, with 16 percent of the use.  So you can see,

9 we'd -- we went at -- at the segmentation in a very

10 granular fashion.

11                For the commercial sector we did

12 building types, I believe the number was eighteen

13 (18).  I have to look these things up to be specific.

14 And then the industrial sector was approximately eight

15 (8) industries that we isolated.  For each of these

16 segments then, we characterized electricity use by

17 end-use.

18                So the bar chart in the lower right

19 shows the intensity, that's the use per household in

20 2011, differentiated by end-use.  And red is space

21 heating, and in some segments is more than half of the

22 electricity use, particularly in those areas where

23 gases may not be available. And, I'm sorry, where elec

24 -- yes where gas may not be available.

25                And then cooling is blue; you can see
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1 that's very small across all the segments.

2 Appliances, includes refrigerators, clothes washers,

3 dishwashers, all white goods, appliances, is the green

4 bar; and then the miscellaneous use is the remainder,

5 and electronics.

6                So there's a wide variety of -- ride --

7 variety of intensities across the service territory.

8 The pie chart in the upper left shows, across all

9 homes in 2011, our estimate of usage by end-use.

10                I -- I think I'll mention also the

11 miscellaneous category is -- stands at 14 percent in

12 2011.  That includes all the uses that we did not

13 classify elsewhere.  So we -- we're very granular

14 about heating and cooling and technologies within

15 those, but then there are many other uses that -- that

16 we don't break out separately: the plug loads, the air

17 compressors, power tools, exercise equipment, hair

18 dryers, all those things get lumped into

19 miscellaneous.

20                Okay.  As far as the potential results,

21 this slide shows you the savings, the cumulative

22 achievable savings, that we estimated for 2031/'32.

23 And these are the measures, the top twenty (20)

24 measures, that account for 92 percent of the

25 cumulative savings, in that year.  And, as was not a
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1 surprise to us, savings associated with heating, space

2 heating, whether it be equipment measures or

3 insulation or other thermal shell measures, account

4 for more than half of the savings.  And the other end-

5 use: lighting is always a -- a significant cont --

6 contributor to savings in the studies we conduct and -

7 - because the technology is changing.  And -- and then

8 we have savings from all the other uses as well.

9                On -- on the next slide, we show the

10 summary across all of the measures for the residential

11 sector.  And we show -- here we show all four (4)

12 levels of potential in the bar chart, and also in the

13 table.  And so the achievable savings -- and these are

14 -- are at 570 gigawatt -- cumulative gigawatt hours in

15 2031/'32.  And as a percentage of our baseline

16 projection, it's about 6 1/2 percent of the savings in

17 that year.  And the market potential estimate in that

18 year is about twice that, so that, in our minds, is --

19 is the range of -- of achievable -- of potential

20 savings that could be achieved through programs.

21                We don't go through all the detail for

22 the other sectors.  It is exactly the same process in

23 terms of the market characterization and the baseline

24 projection and the measure characterization and the

25 identification of the top measures.
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1                The commercial sector has the highest

2 potential of the three (3) sectors in Manitoba's

3 service area, with just over 1,100 gigawatt hours of

4 achievable potential in 2031/'32.  And that's about 17

5 percent of our baseline projection in that year.

6                The industrial sector has the lowest

7 level of achievable savings.  This is typical of

8 potential studies and of our potential studies as

9 well.  The industrial sector included all of the

10 industrial sector, including very large customers who

11 are already very active in developing their own energy

12 efficiency, meeting their own goals.  And so it is not

13 unusual for the -- for the savings from the industrial

14 sector to be the smallest.

15                Okay.  So as a summary across all three

16 (3) sectors, we estimated just under 2,000 gigawatt

17 hours of savings, achievable potential savings, in

18 2031/'32.  That's just under 8 percent of the baseline

19 projection that we developed.  And this particular

20 slide shows you all -- again, all four (4) levels of

21 potential.

22                The -- the pattern you see here for

23 technical potential being around 30 percent, economic

24 potential at about 25 percent -- and I'm looking at

25 2031/'32 and across all sectors -- is -- is consistent
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1 with findings from other studies.  And then the range

2 of -- of market and achievable potential in the range

3 of 8 to 16 percent.  And -- and that representative

4 fraction of economic is also representative.

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   You indicated other

6 studies.  Do you mean other studies outside Manitoba?

7                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes.  Yes, other

8 studies we've conducted.

9                So in -- this is a different view of

10 the study results.  So this is -- this is now looking

11 at it from the perspective of the projections.  And so

12 the blue line on the top is our baseline projection

13 that we developed for the study, and the other lines

14 show the potential projections for each level.

15                And so if you were to focus on the

16 achievable potential line and the gap between it and

17 the baseline projection, the achievable potential

18 offsets about a third of the -- of the expected growth

19 in energy use, which is -- and the market potential

20 offsets almost all the growth.  So these are -- these

21 are pretty significant savings.

22                And here's the summary by sector.  So

23 as I already alluded to, the -- the commercial sector

24 offers the largest amount of savings throughout the --

25 the forecast horizon.  The residential sector comes in
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1 second.  It is -- we have found in our studies that

2 the amount of potential from the residential sector is

3 declining because of naturally occurring conservation

4 and appliance standards.

5                So there is -- and already the

6 significant adoption of efficient technologies, like

7 compact fluorescents and the successive programs.  So

8 the future potential for the residential sector is

9 smaller now than it was, say, three (3) or four (4)

10 years ago when we did this -- these studies.

11                And as mentioned, the industrial sector

12 is -- is the smallest wedge here because that sector

13 is also -- is already active.  And -- and that is

14 consistent also with what we see in other studies.

15                Okay.  So I'll add -- add a little bit

16 of information about target setting.  And my

17 experience with target setting is limited to the -- to

18 the US.  And we work with some clients to develop

19 their targets, and in other cases we provide the

20 information so that they develop the targets on their

21 own, or that the regulators -- or the legislatures

22 develop the targets.

23                So there are basically two (2)

24 approaches for developing the targets that are used in

25 the US.  The bottom-up method is typically based on



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

418

1 analyzes like we did for Manitoba Hydro.  And using

2 that as information, the targets are set.  We --

3 judgment is used to determine the amount and timing of

4 the annual savings targets.

5                So it may be that -- that more -- the

6 targets are higher in the early years, or they may be

7 less and ramping up.  All of that gets decided based

8 on the information that's provided.  And this usually

9 involves a negotiation between the utility and the

10 regulators and/or the stakeholders to develop targets

11 that can be met and that can -- that -- the budgets

12 also get taken into account in this process.

13 Something that we did not consider in the Manitoba

14 Hydro study.

15                The other approach is a top-down

16 approach, where -- where targets are specified as a --

17 as a -- an absolute number in each year in terms of --

18 of gigawatt hours, or in -- as a percentage of the

19 forecast.  And these are usually set by legislators or

20 regulators in the US.  And they may -- may be based

21 more on what are the neighbouring states doing, or

22 other states that we want to be like.  What are they

23 doing, rather than on a bottom-up assessment.

24                There are advantages to -- pros and

25 cons, as we say, to each of these methods.  The
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1 bottom-up method is generally preferred by utilities

2 because they are grounded in an analysis that the

3 utilities generally participate in.  And the downside

4 that has been called out by stakeholders is that they

5 may not be aggressive enough and may not push the

6 utilities enough to achieve higher targets.

7                The top-down method may end up in

8 targets that cannot actually be achieved, or will be

9 very expensive to achieve.  And when those targets are

10 imposed in a top-down approach, it -- there may be an

11 adversarial relationship between the utilities and the

12 regulators, especially when the regulatory mechanism

13 doesn't support the -- the achievement of those

14 targets.

15                So in the US, here's this -- a picture

16 -- a state map showing in green the utilities that

17 have an energy efficiency resource standard, and a

18 couple of states that have a combined energy

19 efficiency and renewable energy standard: so Nevada,

20 North Carolina, and Hawaii.

21                And so twenty-five (25) states have

22 energy efficiency resource standards, and that

23 represent 61 percent of US electricity use.  So these

24 are -- are fairly popular in the States.  And the form

25 of those requirements vary from state to state.  And
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1 there is a ACEEE document that describes that,

2 summarizes that.  And there is some flexibility in

3 terms of how states meet those requirements.  So I

4 just give two (2) examples.

5                Washington State has a requirement to

6 achieve all cost-effective conservation.  That is the

7 mandate.  But utilities set their own goals every two

8 (2) years; they're two (2) year goals, biennium goals.

9 And they -- the utilities have a choice on how they

10 develop those goals.  They can do a conservation

11 potential assessment and use that assessment to help

12 them set the goals.  And we've worked with several

13 utilities in Washington State to help them set their -

14 - their goals.

15                The State of Illinois is ano -- is --

16 is at a different -- takes a different approach.  It

17 has set a requirement of 2 percent savings per year,

18 that's off the load forecast, and it has also imposed

19 a spending limit.  And those two (2) metrics are not

20 in alignment in some -- in -- from some utilities.

21                The -- the one that we did the analysis

22 for, the -- the savings -- the 2 percent savings was

23 very difficult to achieve and it required much more

24 spending than that cap allowed.  So there was a

25 negotiation that was underway after we finished the
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1 project.

2                Many states have a stakeholder process

3 whereby stakeholders are involved along the way as the

4 goals are set.  And the -- the stakeholders tend to

5 push for high goals.  On the other side is the states

6 being under -- being under pressure to keep rates low

7 and sometimes adopt pushing for additional energy

8 efficiency will push the cost -- the price up.  So the

9 regulatory mechanism may not be in alignment with

10 promoting additional energy efficiency.  And each one

11 (1) of these twenty-five (25) states has its own

12 specific story.

13                So as far as target setting goes, we do

14 recommend that -- that targets are grounded in

15 detailed bottom-up assessments of energy efficiency

16 savings.  And it may be wi -- prudent to average the

17 savings over a few years.  So rather than taking the -

18 - the modelling results literally for the first year

19 and second year and third year, it may be better to

20 average across those three (3) years to get an average

21 target.

22                And in developing the targets or

23 developing programs, it may be appropriate to increase

24 or decrease individual measure savings goals, taking

25 into account how those measures might be implemented
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1 or on specific knowledge of the market.  And we

2 believe it's important to have good systems in place

3 to track the results on an ongoing basis so that those

4 can be used in future planning and program design

5 efforts.

6                And we recommend that these -- these

7 planning studies be conducted periodically.  You know,

8 we'd like to say annually or every two (2) years, in

9 practice.  It is often longer than that.  But at least

10 a routine that says we're going to come back and look

11 at how we've done and use that information to develop

12 the goals for the next planning period.

13                Questions?

14                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   I have a

15 question, but it's actually for you, Mr. Kuczek.  You

16 had mentioned in your presentation that you're looking

17 at load growth of 1.5 percent over twenty (20) years,

18 1.4 percent with DSM.

19                Could you just let me know how that 1

20 per -- 1.4 percent relates to the numbers that we just

21 heard in terms of potential savings?

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I'm just wondering
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1 if it might be better to -- to go through my

2 presentation and maybe try to address that at that

3 point.

4                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   Sure.  That

5 would be fine.  Thanks.

6                DR. HUGH GRANT:   Could I ask, while

7 we're on the topic of load forecast, could you go back

8 to slide, I think, 10.  It was with respect to

9 forecast accuracy.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                DR. HUGH GRANT:   Could -- could you

14 explain this a bit further?  Because I don't really

15 understand this slide.

16                Is this forecasting how accurately

17 you've forecast the annual rate of growth, or is it

18 how accurately you've forecast the absolute level of

19 consumption?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I'll give you an

21 example.  It probably would explain it the simplest.

22 So if we were testing our -- our five (5) year

23 forecast, what we would do is -- the accuracy of it,

24 we would go back five (5) years, look at the forecast

25 of what we were forecasting for the current year, and
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1 -- and compare it to the weather adjustment actuals.

2 And that difference would be the measure of accuracy.

3                And so you can go back five (5) years

4 and look at this year.  You can go back six (6) years,

5 but then you would look at the prior year.

6                DR. HUGH GRANT:   Okay.  But that would

7 be of total consumption as opposed to the rate of

8 growth in consumption?

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Correct.

10                DR. HUGH GRANT:   Okay.  And just --

11 one (1) other small point.  Do you do your own

12 population forecasts, or do you just rely upon

13 Canadian -- StatsCan, Conference Board?

14                MR. IAN PAGE:   I can -- I can address

15 that.  Our population forecast is produced by a --

16 from a consensus of another -- a number of independent

17 forecasts that we purchase.  So for the 2013 forecast,

18 there would have been five (5) separate forecasts that

19 we would have used.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I have a question

21 for Ms. -- Ms. Rohmund.  And specifically, what I'm --

22 what I'm trying to understand is when you assessed the

23 potential of the measures, you were given a set of

24 measures by Manitoba Hydro to assess.

25                In other words, were you looking at the



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

425

1 full range of measures applicable in North America, or

2 were you just looking at those measures that Manitoba

3 Hydro said, These are the measures we'd like you to

4 address?

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   In our process,

6 we start with the measure list.  We -- we deliver a

7 preliminary measure list to our client; so to Manitoba

8 Hydro.  And they reviewed the measure list and gave us

9 feedback.  And in that process, some measures were

10 added to our list that -- that are relevant here, and

11 other measures were taken off of the list.

12                THE CHAIRPERSON:   One (1) of the

13 experts has indicated to us that the tests that are

14 used by Manitoba Hydro to identify those measures

15 which might be useful in Manitoba are not the same as

16 those used elsewhere.  And -- and ergo, that means

17 that some measures are being screened out that had

18 market potential in Manitoba.

19                And I guess the question I'm trying to

20 get at is -- what I'm trying to get at is trying to

21 understand to what extent that those measures that you

22 used were uninfluenced by the screening-out that might

23 have been done by Manitoba Hydro?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So the measures -

25 - each measure goes -- goes through the screening
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1 process using the total resource cost test.  And that

2 results in a benefit-cost ratio.

3                And we included the measures with

4 benefit-cost ratios of one point zero (1.0) and higher

5 and excluded the ones that were less than one (1),

6 which is what we've done in all of our studies.  So --

7 and that is -- that is standard practice for our

8 studies.

9                If a client were to tell us to lower

10 the threshold, then that would give a different

11 potential.  But one point zero (1.0) is what we've

12 used in our studies, and it's -- it's common.

13                DR. HUGH GRANT:   Can I just follow up

14 on that?  Because you mentioned, when you looked at

15 the achievables, you listed things that passed the

16 sort of cost-benefit test.  That's cost-benefit to

17 whom?

18                Is that a social cost-benefit, or is it

19 specific to Hydro?

20                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:    It is a -- it is

21 a total resource cost test, but it is specific to

22 Manitoba Hydro in the sense that the savings and the -

23 - from the measures and the costs of the measures

24 reflect local conditions, and the benefits through the

25 avoided cost are specifically Manitoba Hydro's.



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

427

1                So the formula is the same across the

2 studies, but the -- the data in the formula are

3 specific to Manitoba Hydro.

4                DR. HUGH GRANT:   If -- if I could pose

5 it differently then, suppose there was a DSM measure

6 that was determined not to be of net benefit to

7 Manitoba Hydro but might potentially be of net benefit

8 to the province.

9                Would that get screened out?

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So the total

14 resource cost test looks at the -- the benefit and the

15 cost of the resource independent of who pays for it.

16 And so it's -- the -- the information is the avoided

17 cost and the savings and measure costs are all

18 Manitoba specific, but the meth -- it -- it wouldn't

19 matter if it were.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. RICHARD BEL:   Could you give us an

24 example of a measure and how you would screen it?  For

25 example, we heard a presentation on Thursday that
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1 discussed switching residences who don't have the

2 option of gas from electric heat to geothermal by

3 Hydro financing the upfront capital cost.  And it was

4 claimed at that -- in that presentation that that

5 would generate additional available energy at three

6 (3) cents a kilowatt hour.  Is that correct?

7                So how would -- how would you approach

8 that measure?  A concrete example.  So is -- is

9 geothermal considered a measure to switch people to

10 geothermal?

11                How would you evaluate that?

12                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So geothermal

13 heat pumps were a measure, and we looked at customers

14 with electric resistence heating switching to

15 geothermal heat pumps.  We did not...

16

17                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

18

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Hello.  In the

20 study we did include geothermal heat pumps as one of

21 the measures, and that's one that we actually

22 specifically requested to be included in the study.

23 And so it did get screened in and was looked at based

24 on the energy efficient -- the energy savings that are

25 realizable within the Manitoba market.
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1                And as Ms. Rohmund referred to, we

2 looked at specifically in the case of electric

3 resistence heating or where there's an electric

4 furnace in existence, because you -- there -- you need

5 the ducting to -- to make the system operational.

6                And so, yes, those measures were

7 included in this analysis.  And then to build on -- I

8 believe it was Mr. Lorenz's presentation, Manitoba

9 Hydro does offer financing for geothermal heat pump

10 systems through our earth -- our Residential Earth

11 Power Program.  We also offer funding -- or financing

12 through our residential Power Smart PAYS Program.  We

13 also have incentives to support geothermal heat pump

14 systems in non-gas-available areas for commercial

15 buildings.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.

17                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Mr. Chair, just being

18 mindful of the hour.  I expect Mr. Kuczyk's -- the

19 balance of his presentation will be about fifty (50)

20 minutes.  I don't know if you'd prefer a morning a

21 morning break now, or if you'd like to hear the

22 balance of the presentation.

23                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think we should do

24 it now.  Before -- I have one (1) more question I

25 wanted to -- to understand, and this is to do with the
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1 total resource test -- the total resource cost test.

2                One of the experts that we -- expert

3 reports has indicated that -- that we should be

4 addressing these measures at a portfolio level as

5 opposed to a individual measure level, which would

6 suggest to me that as long as the portfolio is lower

7 than one (1) and -- globally, you should be

8 considering other measures that otherwise would fail

9 the introductory test.

10                Now, in your case you looked -- you

11 were looking at the total resource cost for individual

12 measures, right?  You -- you didn't consider measures

13 that would otherwise have failed an individual test.

14                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   That is correct.

15                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.

16                MR. LLOYD KUCZYK:   I'm not sure I'm

17 going to make fifty (50) minutes, but I'll -- I'll do

18 my best here.  There's a lot of issues with DSM that

19 seem to get confused at times, and what I'm going to

20 try to do here is clarify some of the issues so that

21 when we have a dialogue in the next -- about DSM in

22 the next three (3) days, that we're all on the same

23 ground.

24                And there's some areas of concern that

25 were also brought up that I'd also like to address and
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1 hopefully provide some clarity on.

2                The first area that I want to touch on

3 is our Integrated Resource Plan.  And the concern

4 expressed there was that Manitoba Hydro doesn't

5 include options, DSM options, and so for -- the end

6 result is our resource plan is not optimal.

7                And what I'd like to do is go through

8 what our combined DSM integrated resource proc --

9 planning process is at Manitoba Hydro, which should

10 provide some clarity and hopefully some comfort that

11 the end result is that we are including in the -- at

12 least in the ideal case, all economic opportunities

13 within our resource plan.

14                So it starts with -- and it's not quite

15 as simple as I've got it on this diagram.  But on the

16 left side, this would be a integrated resource

17 planning staff.  They update the marginal value.  And

18 this is the value of energy at the margin to Manitoba

19 Hydro.

20                They provide that value to our DSM

21 staff.  Our DSM staff update the plan based on that

22 value.  They do the screening, and I'll get into that.

23 And then we provide our plan back to the resource

24 planning people, and they undertake their integrated

25 resource planning process.
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1                So if we go to the DSM process, once --

2 once the marginal value has been provided to us we

3 undertake an assessment of opportunities and basically

4 filter out those that are economic and those that

5 aren't.  And we use what's called a resource cost.

6 And -- and I'll just point out, when we say, "resource

7 cost," this is the total cost of the -- implementing

8 DSM; it's not just the utilities cost.

9                And this is what Ingrid mentioned

10 earlier that people take into account.  It -- it

11 really shouldn't matter who's paying for the DSM

12 measure.  The relevant cost is the total cost because

13 if a utility pursues a supply-side option, ratepayer -

14 - customers pay for that cost, the total cost for

15 rates.

16                If you pursue a DSM option, customers

17 also pay for the total cost.  Part of that's paid

18 through the utilities rates which incorporate the DSM

19 investment, and the other part is through the

20 participating customers' contributions through the

21 DSM.  So at the end of the day, it's the integrated

22 cost that really matters, and measuring that against

23 the marginal value.

24                THE CHAIRPERSON:   And you -- I'm

25 sorry, could you define 'marginal value' for me?
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1                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   The marginal value

2 is the value to the Corporation of energy at the

3 margin.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Could you tell me

5 what the number is roughly?

6                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Oh, that's the

7 number you'll hear when we provide you with a proxy of

8 seven point four (7.4) cents.  I think -- what is it,

9 seven point four (7.4) right now roughly?  It varies

10 each and every year, but...

11                THE CHAIRPERSON:   In the neighbourhood

12 of seven (7) point something, right?

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Seven point five

14 (7.5).  It's been at eight (8) cents and...

15                And so in the -- the ideal world, and -

16 - and there's never an ideal world, but the result of

17 our -- our DSM annual review is that the economic

18 opportunities are supposed to get filtered out.

19 They're combined as a package, as what we refer to as

20 the Power Smart Plan.  And then we provide that back

21 to the resource planning people.

22                So what you see is they get a package.

23 And, essentially, it's just one (1) bubble.  And they

24 -- they used to compare it to other resource options.

25 But what they found is that it was always economic.



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

434

1 And then it just ended up in -- I'm not sure what year

2 they started doing this, but, you know, it was just on

3 the base cases, clearly part of our resource plan and

4 didn't need to be assessed against the more cost of --

5 more costly options.

6                So if -- if you look at the combined

7 process, we do the filtering in the DSM shop, provide

8 that package of, hopefully, all economic

9 opportunities.  And as we get into the discussion

10 further and where we're going you'll -- you'll

11 actually -- there's -- there's actually some red in

12 there, as well.  And that's where you get into

13 combining, and so -- and at the margin it might not be

14 cost effective, so a lot -- a lot of judgment is used

15 in that regard.

16                But at the end of the day, the DSM

17 package is there and you have your metrics to tell you

18 what the value and the costs are associated with that

19 DSM plan.

20                In theory, you could integrate the two

21 (2) filters and we could provide the resource planning

22 people with all those options.  In reality, there's an

23 infinite number of options, so it's -- in practice,

24 it's -- it's really not practical.

25                So if you wanted to drill down and --
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1 and identify all the individual technology

2 opportunities, that would be one (1) way of doing

3 things.  But what you really have to do is you have to

4 develop a program.  And so there's -- there's many

5 ways of pursuing DS -- DSM opportunities, including

6 various incentive levels, incenting the customer,

7 incenting the -- the suppliers.  So -- so there's many

8 ways of doing it.

9                So in practice what you end up doing is

10 you -- you come up with what you think is the most

11 appropriate plan for a particular initiative, and you

12 filter it through that filter.  And if it's economic,

13 it gets passed on as a package to resource planning.

14 And -- and later on I'll explain that we actually will

15 -- we approve programs without -- we don't just

16 approve programs, individual programs, once a year, we

17 -- it's a continuous process at Manitoba Hydro.

18                And so the marginal value that we --

19 and this may help in understanding, but it also

20 provides some comfort in terms of -- the value that we

21 use is developed using the same model that is used to

22 provide the incremental system costs and benefits for

23 economic comparison of resource options and from the

24 perspective of indivi -- incremental system value.

25                So in theory, in the ideal world, it --
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1 it should at least be -- the economic opportunities

2 should filter through.  The bigger issue would be

3 whether or not those economic opportunities are

4 developed in concept.

5                So the conclusion that I've come to

6 monitoring this process, is that, given how the

7 marginal value is determined, Manitoba Hydro's

8 combined DSM integrated resource process should result

9 in all those economic DSM opportunities being filtered

10 into the Corporation's plan; in the ideal -- ideal

11 world.

12                I want to talk just at a high level

13 about what our strategy is.  And if somebody were to

14 ask me what Manitoba Hydro's DSM strategy is, it --

15 it's basically this in -- in a simple sense:  It's to

16 pursue all cost-effective DSM opportunities, and as

17 measured by what I'll explain later is a modified

18 total resource cost ratio.  It's the same -- same test

19 that Ingrid was mentioning, except slightly  modified.

20 And then, combined with that, we have to balance being

21 fiscally responsible and being considerate to

22 ratepayers and all customers.  And I'll touch on that

23 later to explain what that means.

24                Our strategy is also a comprehensive

25 approach.  It's not about just offering incentives,
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1 offering programs.  Codes and standards is probably

2 the most effective way of achieving energy savings,

3 and it's a very important component of our strategy.

4 Education is another important component of our

5 strategy, programming where appropriate, and economic

6 -- a lot of judgment on the economic, and we'll talk

7 more about that, and also monitoring and supporting

8 emerging technologies.

9                I mentioned codes and standards is a

10 very important component of our strategy.  The green

11 shaded area shows what we're expecting to achieve

12 through codes and standards, and the red is what --

13 what we're expecting to achieve through our DSM

14 programs.

15                And while I'm here, for -- for the --

16 the most part, it -- it's important to recognize, you

17 know, when you're -- when we're looking at what's been

18 achieved within a region, not just looking at what's

19 achieved through the marketing programs, but it's the

20 combined effort.  At the end of the day, from an

21 integrated resource planning process, whether it's

22 included in the load forecasts or codes and standards

23 or through the DSM programs, it really doesn't matter.

24 It's -- that would be the net impact on your load in -

25 - in Manitoba, in this case.
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1                So I'll talk about the DSM screening

2 and the metrics, and touch base on how Manitoba Hydro

3 uses it.  And given that RIM has been such a topic of

4 discussion over the past number of years, I also want

5 to touch on that and provide clarity.

6                So in terms of the industry, there's a

7 number of DSM metrics.  You can put them in three (3)

8 buckets.  One (1) is from the resource perspective.

9 And -- and it's important, when people talk about

10 metrics, economics, there's -- there's three (3)

11 different perspectives, generally speaking.  So if

12 somebody were to say to me, Something's economic, I

13 would right away ask, From what perspective are you

14 talking about?  So there's confusion sometimes.

15                So the resource perspective is

16 irrespective of who pays for it, and -- and that's how

17 we filter DSM opportunities out.  And our -- our view

18 is, and our strategy is, to pursue all OF those

19 opportunities.  As the Utility here to serve

20 Manitobans, we think it's in the integrated

21 perspective that makes the most sense.

22                Then within that category, you get into

23 what's called a societal resource cost, which is -- is

24 a modified version of the total resource cost, and

25 you're -- you're including non-energy benefits.  And -
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1 - and I mentioned that we use a modified version and

2 I'll talk about what that is.

3                And then there's the levelized resource

4 cost, which is just the denominator of that ratio.  So

5 the total resource cost is a simple benefit cost

6 ratio; the levelized resource cost is the -- is the

7 denominator, which is just the cost component.

8                From the Utility perspective, the

9 general metrics that are used is the levelized utility

10 cost.  And again this is just the cost.  It's not

11 looking at what the revenue impacts are.  The rate

12 impact measure, which is -- I'll talk about that.  And

13 then NPV which I think most people understand what

14 that is.  And also the customer perspective.

15                There's a benefit cost ratio that's

16 used that's called a participant customer cost test

17 which is just benefit over cost from the customer's

18 perspective.  And then we use also a simple payback

19 period, because a lot of customers just think in those

20 terms.

21                So how are DSM metrics used?  And --

22 and this is in general, and it -- it -- there's no --

23 it's not consistent across all regions, but in general

24 the TRC, or a modified verison of that, is used as a

25 go/no go decision.  It -- it -- generally speaking,
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1 the benefit should be greater than the cost from the

2 combined utility customer perspective if you're going

3 to pursue it.  So it just makes sense.

4                In terms of program design decisions,

5 that's where you start to use all the other metrics.

6 And what you're trying to decide there is:  What is

7 the best program to pursue the DSM opportunities

8 available?  And you have to take into account trying

9 to maximize the energy savings, take into account how

10 those should possibly be shared, the costs should be

11 shared between the utility which is basically all

12 ratepayers, and those that are benefiting by

13 participating in the programs.  And you should also

14 think about how you should change the design possibly

15 over time, because having a static program might not

16 be necessarily the optimum approach to take.

17                Just to share with you some information

18 from an ACEEE report that was undertaken -- and I

19 won't run through all the numbers, but you can see

20 that utilities use -- regions and utilities use a

21 variety of the metrics.  And it -- this won't add up

22 to fifty (50) states; this was a survey undertaken and

23 about forty-three (43) or forty-four (44) states

24 responded, as far as I know.

25                This is the simple equation for the
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1 total resource cost test -- benefits over costs, as I

2 mentioned -- and at a true total resource cost ratio

3 test without being modified.  That's just taking that

4 marginal value to a utility and dividing that by the

5 resource cost: not the utility's cost, the resource

6 cost.  The resource cost is the combination, as I

7 mentioned before, of the utility cost plus the

8 customer cost.

9                And -- and I've seen it in evidence

10 provided at this hearing where people will actually

11 talk about the utility cost and measure that against

12 the marginal value.  You -- you can do that, but when

13 you're really looking at the -- making a decision on

14 whether or not to pursue an opportunity, the relevant

15 measure is against the resource cost.  It's okay to

16 look at the utility cost, but just keep in mind what

17 decisions you're going to make when you're -- when

18 you're doing that, and what relevance it has.

19                So how do we use the TRC?  I've

20 explained this before.  In the bottom part of the

21 slide it -- it shows what we use as an equation.  And

22 what we've decided to do is we include any measurable

23 non-energy benefits as part of that equation.  And an

24 -- an example of that would be if there was savings in

25 -- in water use, we -- we would take that into account
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1 as clearly something that could be measured.

2                We considered using the societal

3 resource cost test s number of years ago; looked at

4 what other utilities were doing, and, generally

5 speaking, what it amounts to for the most part, and

6 things may have changed, but when I looked at it it

7 was just adding an adder.  You know, like you -- it's

8 very difficult to measure what those benefits are, and

9 so we thought about -- I -- what we do with ours, we -

10 - we do calculate it, but it's just adding 10 percent

11 onto the -- the marginal value.

12                So the conclusion that -- that I come

13 to in terms of our use of DSM metrics, it's generally

14 consistent with the industry, and the metrics are --

15 should be used as guidelines rather than rules, and

16 I'll talk a bit about that.  But the general gist of

17 that is, is by using guidelines as opposed to rules,

18 in my -- my opinion, I think you can achieve more; and

19 I'll talk a bit about why that makes sense.

20                So first, each DSM opportunity is uni -

21 - has unique characteristics.  The target market's

22 different and you need to take that into account.  And

23 I'll give you an example:  If you're pursuing a low-

24 income target market and you're looking at how you're

25 going to split the costs, we've decided we'll just pay



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

443

1 the -- the total cost when it comes to the insulation

2 component of that program.  And there's another

3 program called the Water and Energy Savers Program.

4 We decided with that program it was best for Manitoba

5 Hydro just to pay the entire cost.  So each

6 opportunity we assess differently depending on the

7 barriers and the situation.  No hard rules.

8                So at the end of the day, when staff

9 come up with a design, it's supposed to be what we

10 would consider and the staff consider the most

11 appropriate design, taking into account all the

12 metrics and the Corporation's objective of achieving

13 all cost-effective measures, and still being fiscally

14 responsible.

15                The other thing that you need to take

16 into account is where on the market transformation

17 curve you are.  And when I say, "market transformation

18 curve," if you -- if you take -- talk natural gas

19 furnaces, for example, if you're trying to convert

20 that market from standard to high efficiency, you're -

21 - you're at the -- you're -- you're at the far end of

22 the transformation curve already, because there's not

23 a lot of furnaces left in the marketplace.  There's

24 more than what we'd like, but you're further up the

25 curve.
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1                So you need to take into account where

2 you are within that market transformation curve.  You

3 need to take into account wha -- what options the

4 customer has should that oppor -- or in -- in this

5 case, a furnace -- when they're going to potentially

6 die, what -- and it's the same with the inefficient

7 refrigerators that are in place in the marketplace.

8 And there's different barriers that need to be

9 considered.

10                And another important point that I

11 would like to make is DSM proging -- programming isn't

12 an exact science.  And when we make judgment calls in

13 terms of what program design is acceptable we're not

14 concerned about the rounding error in our shop.  We're

15 more concerned about a long-term plan, being in the

16 marketplace and not -- not entering the marketplace,

17 and then when things change, pulling out and going

18 back in later when -- when our marginal cost numbers,

19 for example, change.

20                So we'll -- we will take into account

21 market conditions.  For example, in 2008 and '09, when

22 there was a recession, we didn't think -- and the

23 market prices and the export market were slow, well,

24 we didn't think it was necessarily the best time to be

25 launching some new -- new programs.
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1                Levelized utility cost.  During --

2 we're -- we're -- we don't believe rules should be

3 established for that, as well.  And we're willing to -

4 - we're willing to have programs with different

5 levelized utility cost for two (2) reasons.  One (1)

6 is it may make more sense to achieve the -- the DSM

7 opportunities within a particular opportunity because

8 the barriers, and we just have to pay more, like the

9 Water and Energy Savers Program.  The other reason is,

10 and this is very important, is our mar -- when we

11 compare it to the marginal value, that marginal value

12 number that you hear is just a proxy number.  The

13 energy is worth more to us depending on the season and

14 depending on the year.  So if the energy's being

15 captured during the wintertime, we're willing to pay

16 more for that because it's worth more to us.

17                And my last point is the optimum

18 program designs may mean offering different incentive

19 levels over time.

20                And my other point is it's not all

21 about -- and I mentioned this already -- about paying

22 higher incentives, and I have a few examples to

23 demonstrate that.

24                So this is our home insulation program

25 and on the top, the different coloured coding is when
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1 -- indicates when the incentives offered to customers

2 changed.  This is the combined incentives that --

3 offered to customers by Manitoba Hydro, and the

4 Federal Government in this case.  So we started the

5 program by offering -- and this is just a typical

6 number -- it's each -- each customer -- it depends on

7 which measures you put in place, but just typically

8 about five hundred dollars ($500) for the first period

9 of time, you'll see in blue there.  And the -- just to

10 orient you, that's the number of customers that

11 participated within a quarter.  And what happened

12 approximately a year later, a little longer, is the

13 Federal Government came with -- came out with Eco-

14 Energy Program, offering a thousand dollars.  So

15 incentives were tripled at that point, and you can see

16 that participation didn't triple.

17                So it's not all about offering

18 incentives.  And -- and so if you were to measure how

19 cost effective that ext -- additional thousand dollars

20 were that the gov -- Federal Government offered, you

21 really should assess it from an incremental

22 perspective and say what would have happened without

23 it, and -- and evaluate the -- the cost relative to

24 just the incremental energy savings that would have

25 been achieved with that additional thousand.  And you
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1 have to keep in mind when you are accessing that cost,

2 all customers that participated in that program,

3 whether influenced by that thousand, or just Manitoba

4 Hydro's five hundred (500), would have to be taken

5 into account on that assessment.  So at the margin,

6 just looking at that, I -- I would suggest that, that

7 was not cost-effective on their part.

8                They subsequently came out with inc --

9 an initiative to increase that to twelve hundred and

10 fifty (1,250) instead of a thousand and they also had

11 a tax credit associated with that.  And I believe it

12 was time limited.  Time limited actually will assist

13 in influencing customers as well.

14                And you could see that there was a

15 spike, and I would suggest that the time limited

16 component of that actually drove the spike.  But if

17 you look under the shaded area of the green there, and

18 if you were to evaluate that program, or -- or that

19 particular incremental component of the federal

20 contribution, you -- you might not conclude that,

21 that's economic either because what probably happened

22 was that you advanced some people from -- to --

23 advanced some customers that would have installed the

24 measures anyways had you not added that incremental

25 incentive there.  So it -- it becomes quite
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1 complicated and there is a lot of judgement that would

2 be used.

3                So when you hav -- offer something like

4 that for a time limited period, in our judgement is,

5 you advance some and -- customers that would

6 participate otherwise and -- and they just part --

7 participate earlier.  And of course some are actually

8 are impacted by that opportunity.

9                The subsequent period is in purple

10 there.  This is when we went back to just Manitoba

11 Hydro's incentive, and you can see the participation

12 actually declined.  But I'll also point out that

13 you'll notice that there's an overall decline

14 throughout this entire period, and that's generally

15 what you expect to happen when you're pursuing a

16 particular opportunity; the market size is diminishing

17 as you get more and more custom -- customers to

18 participate, similar to furnaces.  At one (1) time we

19 had about sixty thousand (60,000) standard efficient

20 furnaces.  As you move along in time, it's fifty (50),

21 then forty (40), and so there's less customers that

22 are available in your target market.

23                Subsequent to that period -- and I'll

24 go to the -- the orange there -- the Federal

25 Government came out with the an -- an aggressive eco-
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1 energy program which was comparable to what they had

2 before they re-announced it.  And we increased our

3 incentives at the same time, and you can see that,

4 that -- that captured a number of customers -- or

5 influenced a number of customers to participate, so.

6                But at that point, now you're at four

7 point six (4.6) times the incentive level, but -- and

8 not increasing participation by four point six (4.6).

9 And now we're back to where our current program is, at

10 -- at eight hundred dollars ($800).

11                So -- so there are some lessons to be

12 learnt in and -- and just looking at what happened

13 under that program.  And well I've -- I've mentioned

14 them already, but it's not all about incentives; it

15 may make sense to change your incentives over a period

16 of time; it may make sense to offer time-limited

17 incentives to influence people.  But in the end, it

18 takes time to get customers to participate.

19                There's -- there's different customers.

20 Customers are at different space in -- at -- at

21 different times in the future, and so as you move

22 along in time, more customers are -- might be willing

23 to insulate their home for different reasons:  They're

24 -- they maybe have more money.  They're at a different

25 stage in their life.  People change homes that they
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1 live in, so new people moving into a home after

2 they've been there for a while might be willing to do

3 it as opposed to the previous people.

4                Geothermal:  You mentioned geothermal

5 as -- I could talk about geothermal for quite a while.

6 So -- so geothermal -- there's a couple things about

7 geothermal.  The one (1) thing that I -- I -- I'll

8 start with, the level of incentives offered here did

9 not result in a lot of participation.  So if you start

10 on the left in pink, red, the incentive levels were

11 thirty-five hundred dollars ($3,500), they weren't

12 insignificant, and the participation was extremely

13 low.

14                In the green area, you can see

15 participation again was not high.  And at that point,

16 the -- these are Federal Government incentives -- the

17 Federal Government raised it from thirty-five hundred

18 (3,500) to forty-three hundred dollars ($4,300).

19                And -- and then when we move to the

20 orange, they increased the incentives to over five

21 thousand dollars ($5,000).  And you could see that

22 certainly more customers participated, but is not a

23 significant number.

24                Geothermal -- and I'll just offer a few

25 comments on geothermal.  I've been working on
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1 geothermal going back to the Waverley West days, if

2 you recall, with the Manitoba Government interested in

3 installing geothermal in Waverley West.  I've been

4 involved in the Canadian GeoExchange Coalition.  I was

5 a chairman.  I chaired the board on that -- that

6 coalition for -- for a year and I was a board member

7 for a number of years.  But the Federal Government and

8 Coalition, as well as our local government, as well as

9 Manitoba Hydro, have been scratching their heads and

10 trying to figure out a way of making geothermal work

11 and getting more customers to participate in

12 geothermal.

13                The challenge with geothermal is, is

14 it's not a mature market.  So when you don't have a

15 mature market, the cost of installing geothermal can

16 be rather high, and so the payback period isn't very

17 good on geothermal, and it's a significant cost.  If

18 you got a quote for a geothermal system, you'll be

19 looking at over twenty thousand dollars ($20,000).

20 It's like buying a car.

21                So when customers are thinking about

22 installing a heating system that could cost thirty-

23 five dollars ($3,500), four thousand dollars ($4,000),

24 and they -- they have that option, it -- it's very

25 difficult to go down the geothermal path.
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1                And if you're in an existing home, the

2 other thing that you'll be -- become aware of, if you

3 look into it, is your yard is going to become a mud

4 bath when it's installed.  It -- you have to totally

5 la -- re-landscape, so it's not just the cost of

6 installing geothermal; it's also the cost of re-

7 landscaping.  So fairly significant.

8                We have been successful with working

9 with a couple of First Nation communities, however.

10 And this part summer, Peguis First Nation and Fisher

11 River have become very inter -- well, they're

12 interested in installing geothermal.  And we have a

13 program with them that's called the Community

14 Geothermal Initiative.  And by taking a utility model,

15 you can drive down the cost and it can become more

16 cost effective.  And so tha -- we were able to do that

17 with them, and working with the industry to install

18 geothermal systems at a much lower cost, so that they

19 would be cost effective.  But even then they're not

20 cost effective for every home.

21                So we're currently doing that.  There

22 was a hundred and seven (107), I think, installed this

23 last summer where they're -- the communities are

24 planning to install more next year.  I think both

25 communities are planning to install at least fifty
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1 (50) per community.  We're working -- talk --

2 discussing the same initiative with four (4) other

3 communities.

4                But geothermal doesn't always work in

5 every area.  So one (1) of the communities that we've

6 talked to, the home is very small.  So if the homes

7 aren't big enough there's just not enough savings

8 there, so those homes don't make sense, so.

9                The other thing to take into account,

10 if you have to drill through rock to put the loops in,

11 very expensive, so that doesn't make sense.  So even

12 when you do the utility model or community model those

13 aren't cost effective either, so.

14                So the -- the applications of

15 geothermal are limited and the barriers to -- in

16 getting a significant number of geothermals installed

17 in the marketplace is very challenging.

18

19                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

20

21                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   A couple of

22 comments on the use of RIM.  I think it's been

23 mentioned by others that it's a crude metric and it

24 doesn't have much value.  I'll agree that it's a crude

25 metric, but we do pro -- we do think it provides
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1 marginal -- some value to Manitoba Hydro in the

2 context of all the metrics that we use.

3                And so given that it provides some

4 value, we still calculate the RIM and provide that

5 information, along with all the other metrics, when we

6 look at program designs.  So it provides some insight

7 in terms of directional impact.  If the directional

8 impact is negative, that doesn't mean Manitoba Hydro

9 won't -- will not pursue a program.  The key measure

10 for us is if the benefits are greater than the costs,

11 we should be pursuing that program.  It's really the

12 program design that makes the most sense to us.

13                And it also provides some insight when

14 we're looking at that total resource costs or the

15 levelized resource cost because of the seasonal

16 different values.

17                So when staff are presenting me with

18 some information and I see a levelized utility cost

19 for two (2) different opportunities that are the same,

20 it might be more -- one might be more valuable to me.

21 And all I have to do is look at the RIM and it tells

22 me that.  And it's just a comparative measure.  That's

23 all it really is.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   So some people also

2 ask the question:  Why doesn't Manitoba Hydro invest

3 more in DSM?  Our levelized utility cost is only two

4 point four (2.4) cents and our marginal cost is much

5 higher.

6                The simple answer is we pursue all

7 cost-effective measures.  So when we talk about what

8 the program cost is, that is the average of all our

9 initiatives.  So it's inherent that if you're pursuing

10 all opportunities that are below your marginal value,

11 there's going to be some that are less than that or --

12 they're all going to be less than that, and some that

13 are going to be considerably less than that.  So when

14 you do the average for the program -- the plan,

15 clearly the number's going to be lower.

16                The other -- the other reason is -- is

17 because we share the costs with our participating

18 customers.  We don't always pay it.  In this diagram

19 here, it'll show you what -- how they're shared

20 between our customers with the different programs, the

21 green being what Man -- the customer contributes, and

22 the red being -- or the blue being what the Utility

23 contributes.

24                And you can see the first one I

25 mentioned, that on your left is the Water and Energy
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1 Savers Program, where we pay the entire cost, and the

2 third one is lower income, where we pay the entire

3 cost.  And the -- the sharing is different for each

4 program, as I mentioned to you before.

5                We -- we come up with a -- a sharing

6 based on what we think was -- would be the most

7 effective program to achieve the results.  And as you

8 move along in time, that ratio could change.

9                The other -- the other point I guess I

10 should make as well is:  How do we compare to other

11 utilities?  Is -- is our levelized utility cost

12 extremely low compared to what other utilities invest

13 in?

14                And I don't have a slide that shows

15 this, but Mr. Dunsky's testimony provides on page 34 a

16 graph that compares what Manitoba Hydro's first-year

17 costs, I believe, are compared to other utilities.

18 And it's generally -- with the exclusive of four (4)

19 utilities, generally in the same range.  There's

20 variations among regions, but generally in the same

21 range.  BC Hydro's two point nine (2.9); we're two

22 point four (2.4).

23                This subject is a little more complex,

24 but I gave a -- in -- in -- I'll provide you with the

25 reference.  This is PUB/Manitoba -- or our response to
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1 PUB/Manitoba Hydro-1 to 16(b).  I provided there an

2 example to hopefully shed some light into why

3 utilities don't spend more possibly on -- in terms of

4 DSM costs than what you see being spent in the

5 industry.

6                And -- and so it tries to address:  Why

7 do utilities not invest as much on DSM as they do on

8 generation?  So one (1) of the considerations is --

9 is, first of all, you need to look at the total

10 resource and the cost, not just Manitoba Hydro's cost.

11 So when we're talking to the utility cost, that's just

12 that component to start with.

13                So the example I -- I provided there --

14 and this is very simple.  This is not the real world;

15 that I provided a very simple example just to help

16 people understand why this might be the case.

17                So one of -- one of the key principles

18 to understand is -- is DSM is different than supply-

19 side options in the sense that when you pursue DSM in

20 an ideal world, and if you're not interconnected with

21 other utilities, there is no revenue associated with

22 DSM, whereas with supply-outside options, there is

23 revenue associated with generation because your --

24 your load is increasing, you build more generation

25 and, so there's more revenue coming to the -- into the
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1 company.

2                So what -- what the example is intended

3 to show is if you just look at a simple utility not

4 interconnected, what would be the impact of the

5 decision to either pur -- pursue new generation, which

6 is at a higher cost, or pursue DSM options?

7                So I -- I provided a very simple

8 example where the generation is equal to the load to

9 start with, 1,000 gigawatt hours of load, 1,000

10 gigawatt hours of generation.  The utility's rate is

11 seven (7) cents; just call it levelized for argument's

12 sake.  And the total revenues brought in through the

13 company are 70 million.  So I'll just walk you through

14 if -- what would happen if you chose different paths.

15                So this is the existing situation.  The

16 rates are seven (7) cents.  And I'll suggest they're

17 levelized just for argument's sake.  The bills being

18 paid by the customers -- and people argue that bills

19 are more important than rates and we agree with that.

20 It's -- it's the total bills that the customers pay

21 that's relevant.  And each customer in this case have

22 paid seven hundred dollars ($700) for a yearly energy

23 bill.

24                If you pursue the generation option,

25 which has higher cost of ten (10) cents, and you do
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1 the math the utility has a larger customer base and --

2 but its costs have gone up because the -- the

3 incremental generation costs ten (10) cents as opposed

4 to its embedded cost of seven (7) cents prior to that.

5                So now it has to raise rates, and the

6 math -- it'll come out to seven point two seven (7.27)

7 cents. Customer -- customers' total bills are 80

8 million.  And the customer average bills, even the --

9 if you consider each customer being the same and --

10 their bills go up.  So there's new customers,

11 everybody uses the same, but now the bills are up

12 'cause new generation cost more.  It's just all the

13 math, if you roll through it.

14                Now, if you take the alternative option

15 of pursuing DSM and your position is, is that you're

16 going to spend just as much on DSM as you spent on new

17 generation, what happens there is, is that the rates

18 have to go up even more.  And the reason the rates

19 have to go up even more is because now you have -- you

20 don't have as much energy that you're selling, and you

21 spent the same amount on -- that you would have on

22 generation.  So if you do the math, now the rates

23 actually have to go higher.

24                And so the total bills for the

25 customers in aggregate is the same.  So -- so the
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1 argument is the total bills is what's relevant, and

2 you -- you should be indifferent, Manitoba Hydro -- or

3 utility, and you should spend that.  The concern is

4 the fairness issue, and -- and this is the point.

5                So what happens is participating

6 customers' total bills are actually lower than they

7 were before, and the total bills of non-participating

8 customers are higher, so...

9                So what I did was I -- I did the

10 calculation to say, Well, what -- what would you have

11 to do if you were a utility and you were -- you wanted

12 to be fair to your customers?  And so then you should

13 invest in DSM at least to the same degree as what

14 their impact -- bill impacts would be the non-cust --

15 participating customers as they would be if you

16 pursued new generation options.

17                And -- and so the outcome of that would

18 be is that the bills for the non-participating

19 customers, they go up from the base case just like

20 they do with new generation, but they go up no higher

21 than they would should you chose new generation.  So

22 those customers aren't impacted in a negative way.

23 The participating customers' bills are even lower.

24 But the offset, of course, to that is they have to

25 invest in the DSM opportunity and -- and pay a portion
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1 of that.

2                So I offer that as an example, as a

3 simple example to -- to give you a feel for what may

4 make sense from a utility's perspective if you were

5 taking fairness into account.  This is very crude,

6 this example.  We -- we don't think in terms of this.

7 The real world is much different.  But it provides

8 some insight if you take into accou -- just recognize

9 that with DSM there -- there is no revenue associated

10 to that when you pursue DSM; with generation options,

11 there are.

12                And the other point I'll add, because

13 it's come up at our GRA, is the marginal value

14 relative to the export market.  So people -- you --

15 you've asked the question about, you know, like, how -

16 - how do you think in ter -- or how do you compare

17 that, what I just explained, and co -- compare

18 spending on DSM relative to new generation as opposed

19 to the export market.

20                So if the value is determined by the

21 export market, what I would suggest is, from a

22 utility's perspective, the relevant metric would be

23 you should -- or -- or a guideline should be that you

24 should spend just as much -- you should be willing to

25 spend an amount that's equal to the difference between
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1 the value in the export market relative to what your

2 loss revenue is domestically, because that's the

3 economic benefit to you as a utility, so...

4                And so generally speaking, if you

5 looked at the export market and if your rates were

6 five (5) cents domestically and the export market was

7 seven (7) cents, you should be willing to spend two

8 (2) cents on your DSM opportunities, because there's

9 an economic benefit to you as the utility.

10                So in the real world it's much more

11 complicated.  And -- and you could -- the -- the panel

12 that deals with our integrated resource planning

13 process can discuss all those issues.  But the point I

14 was just trying to make here is -- and trying to

15 assist you with is trying to understand that it's

16 generally in the same range.  And also, the important

17 -- the other important part is the fairness issue.

18                Having said that, I would say that

19 Manitoba Hydro doesn't -- doesn't look at it that

20 specifically in terms of what we're willing to spend

21 on DSM on a particular measure.  Our primary criteria

22 in our decision making is what's the most effective,

23 in terms of a program design to achieve the -- our

24 objectives.

25                And I think -- I think I've already
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1 talked about this slide.  So benchmarking.  Based on

2 my experience being in this industry, or at least

3 working in the DSM area, I offer three (3) comments.

4 Benchmarking should consider a utility's DSM efforts

5 from a broader perspective beyond just programming

6 achievements.  And I touched on that earlier in terms

7 of codes and standards is very important, but it goes

8 beyond that; as well as looking at what's been

9 achieved through codes and standards, the -- the

10 marketing efforts, the -- the education, and

11 supporting emerging technologies.

12                My second comment is -- and observation

13 has been that there's no single metric that should be

14 used to benchmark DSM efforts among utilities.

15 Regional differences can result in misleading

16 information.

17                And the third point, probably the most

18 important, is caution needs to be exercised in any

19 comparative analysis, as reported.  Energy savings can

20 be misleading.  There's gross energy savings relative

21 to net energy savings.  There's inner active effects

22 that some utilities take into account, others don't.

23                Accuracy of baselines.  I've got a

24 slide that'll explain this in a little more detail.

25 And there's the free ridership issue.  I mentioned
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1 there's a lot of judgment used in -- in this industry.

2 And -- and because of that, a lot -- one has to be

3 careful with comparative measures.

4                When one talks about gross savings,

5 that -- that's just looking at what's been achieved

6 regardless of whether -- what's been achieved in the

7 marketplace through both natural conservation and what

8 would have happened with and without programming.  And

9 -- and so that's what gross means.

10                The net savings is, is looking at what

11 is really being achieved only because of your

12 programming efforts.  And it even becomes more

13 complicated within programs, as I mentioned earlier,

14 because when you're thinking about program designs and

15 you want to start assessing things from an incremental

16 perspective, your brain could explode sometimes

17 thinking about the different options that are

18 available.

19                So -- so you -- you can't get lost in

20 the detail in terms of looking at too many infinite

21 opportunities.  You have to just decide on a program

22 that makes general sense.

23                Baselines: there's a lot of judgment.

24 When I say "baseline", that's what's going to happen

25 in the marketplace for a particular opportunity if you
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1 don't intervene in the marketplace.  So that's just a

2 projection of what you think's going to happen.

3                So if you take LED lighting right now,

4 our staff would be looking at the marketplace and

5 trying to project what the participation is going to

6 be with L -- LED lighting into the future.  There's a

7 lot of judgment in -- into that.  The -- the

8 projection of what that would be today is different

9 than what it would have been a year ago, because the

10 marketplace has moved faster than what -- what we

11 thought.

12                Okay.  I'm going to move into the

13 sensitivity analysis and how...

14                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Apparently we need a

15 bit of a time out, Mr. Chair.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Think it would be an

17 opportune moment to take a break.  Why don't we take -

18 - ten (10) minutes enough, or do we need fifteen (15)?

19                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Either's fine, sir.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  So let's

21 resume again at twenty (20) after, please.  Okay.

22 Twenty-five (25) after.

23

24 --- Upon recessing at 11:14 a.m.

25 --- Upon resuming at 11:28 a.m.
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1                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I believe that we're

2 ready to resume the proceedings.  Before we ask

3 further questions, Mr. Williams, you had some --

4                MR. BYRON WILLIAMS:   Yes.  Lest Mr.

5 Simonsen get too -- too angry with me, I'd ask that

6 the PowerPoint presentation of the opening statement

7 of CAC (Manitoba) be marked as CAC Exhibit Number 44.

8

9 --- EXHIBIT NO. CAC-44:    PowerPoint Presentation of

10                             Opening Statement of CAC

11                             (Manitoba)

12

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   The panel has no

14 further questions, at least at this time, for -- for

15 you, Mr. Kuczek.  So I wonder -- we're now proceeding

16 to -- to you, Mr. -- I might go back to you -- back to

17 you, Ms. Boyd.

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I -- I don't think

19 Manitoba Hydro is completely finished with its

20 presentation.

21                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.

22                MS. JESSICA SAUNDERS:   And my

23 apologies, Mr. Chair.  Mr. Chair, Jessica Saunders.  I

24 -- I intended to jump in right after Mr. Williams, but

25 in terms of outstanding matters from yesterday we also
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1 need to name our book of documents Volume I from the

2 cross-examination of Mr. Thomson from yesterday as

3 Exhibit number 28.  So I would ask that that be added

4 as MMF Exhibit 28, please.  Thank you.

5

6 --- EXHIBIT NO. MMF-28:    MMF Book of documents

7                             Volume I

8

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Mr.

10 Kuczyk, back to you then.

11

12 CONTINUED BY MS. MARLA BOYD:

13                MR. LLOYD KUCZYK:   Thank you.  The

14 remaining slides I have shouldn't take too long.

15 There's -- there's not a lot of detail discussed

16 within each.  But the first area that I want to talk

17 about is the sensitivity analysis that our staff are

18 undertaking with regards to DSM options, and I want to

19 just share with you how we develop those options.

20                And so what we did is we -- we looked

21 at our existing opportunities, programs that we're

22 pursing today, and we asked staff to drill down and

23 see if they could come up with program designs that

24 were more aggressive.  And they did that.  And then we

25 sat down and we -- we reviewed those designs.  Some of
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1 them actually were well under way anyways, and we were

2 planning to pursue those.  Some were not, so not quite

3 as much analysis went into them.  So I'll just suggest

4 you need to use some caution with some of the program

5 designs that we included.

6                But so we -- we looked at the number of

7 programs that were offered, and we put into the bucket

8 -- one bucket the ones that we -- were economic as --

9 as filtered out by that marginal value, and we ended

10 up calling that Level 1.  And the other bucket, we

11 threw in some program designs that were non economic

12 as measured by the margin of value, and we ended up

13 calling that Level 3.

14                And so I'll -- I'll talk a bit more

15 about what those programs are, but essentially they're

16 the same programs just different designs.  And there's

17 a few new programs that were on the horizon related to

18 LED lighting that -- where the costs have recently

19 dropped and we decided we would pursue those, or at

20 least include them in this package.  But we have

21 decided that we're pursuing them anyways.

22                The other category of options that we

23 looked at was -- and -- and they're somewhat different

24 than energy efficiency, so we included them as -- in a

25 different bucket. And these are initiatives that we've
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1 been looking at for a while.

2                Fuel choice, a campaign that we've had

3 in place.  We mentioned that our current strategy was

4 to use an education approach and try to convince

5 customers, or educate customers and let them make a

6 choice.  And our -- our -- we felt that they would

7 chose natural gas over electricity should they have

8 the choice for the most part.

9                What we did with that particular

10 initiative is we said, What if we were more aggressive

11 and offered a potential incentive program?  Could we

12 get more customers to actually change out their

13 existing systems, and go to natural gas?  So that's --

14 that's one of the opportunities we included in this

15 package.

16                The other one is load displacement.

17 We've been doing some work on load displacement for a

18 while.  We actually had a pilot in place.  It goes

19 back to roughly 2006, where one of our customers was

20 doing -- undertaking self-generation.  And we

21 discontinued that one when the export market went down

22 in 2008/'09.  I -- I forget the year that we cancelled

23 it, but that program was the -- was based on the

24 economics associated with the export market.

25                It was a short-term arrangement with



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

470

1 the customer.  I can't recall if it was based on a six

2 (6) month time period, but the value to us was based

3 on the short-term market, so it wasn't there anymore.

4 And -- and there's some other initiatives that we

5 currently have in place that we've been pursuing under

6 that load displacement category.

7                What we did do is we looked at -- into

8 the future and looked at -- for potential other

9 opportunities for the load displacement.  And so what

10 we included in that bucket was those opportunities as

11 well.  So that's another category.

12                And the third category that we included

13 in here was having energy conservation rates, and we

14 started down that path in 2010, and -- which ended in

15 2011.  Wasn't a very aggressive approach.  And so what

16 we included in the package was conservation rates but

17 more along the lines of what BC Hydro is offering

18 their customers, and it's a more aggressive approach.

19                So it's a two (2) tiered system where

20 the rates would be significant enough to impact

21 customers, and -- and you'd have some influence in

22 terms of reduced electrical consumption in Manitoba.

23                So that's the three (3) packages.  We

24 did some high-level estimates in terms of what it

25 would cost, the energy savings.  And when we looked at
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1 that second category that I talked about, put it

2 through the filter, it -- it was economic.  So we

3 called that Level 2 because Level 1 was economic based

4 on our assessment, Level 2 was economic, and Level 3

5 wasn't.  And we provided that to our integrated

6 resource planning staff for assessment, and they're

7 undertaking that assessment.

8                So this graph here shows you the high-

9 level estimate of what the energy savings we thought

10 we could potentially achieve.  Again, this was a very

11 high-level estimate, and so I caution you to use it in

12 that regard -- or in -- taking that into account.

13                And my last point would be that our

14 2014 Power Smart Plan that we're currently working on

15 updating will be different than any of those levels,

16 which brings us to what can I tell you about our 2014

17 DSM Plan.

18                You can expect most programs identified

19 in DSM Option 1 will be pursued.  Not all, but

20 there'll be modifications.

21                Level 2 DSM initiatives required

22 broader consideration.  Load displacement looks

23 promising, I would say.  Energy conservation rates

24 need to be thought through carefully.  They also

25 require the Public Utility Board approval.  And I'm
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1 sure the Intervenors will have an interest in what we

2 do in that regard.  And fuel switching requires

3 further discussion with our -- our government.

4                Level 3 DSM initiatives is not likely

5 to be pursued.

6                So I want -- I want to just share a bit

7 of information with you in terms of those programs.

8 So one might be left with the impression that there

9 was a lot of new opportunities that came out of the

10 market -- the market potential study, and that's not

11 necessarily the case.  The programs that we're looking

12 at for the most part, other than three (3) new

13 programs, are the existing initiatives that were

14 economic before, still are economic.  We've just

15 changed -- we did two (2) things.

16                One is we -- we've extended the time

17 period where we're going to be offering these

18 programs, and we estimated what we would get for

19 participation there.  So naturally you're going to get

20 more energy savings because of this extension of some

21 programs; not all programs.

22                And the other thing we did is -- with

23 some programs is we took a more aggressive approach;

24 so in some cases, higher incentives.  And -- and so

25 that ended up with more energy savings.
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1                The three (3) new programs, they were

2 on our -- our radar screen for a while now.  We've

3 been assessing roadway lighting; we've done some

4 pilots.  It would be only appropriate to maybe discuss

5 our 2013 plan.  We've stated that, I believe, in our

6 rebuttal, that it was a conservative plan.

7                What we decided to do with our -- when

8 we designed our 2013 plan is to only include those

9 opportunities which were approved for the most part.

10 And so it did not include the LED lighting at that

11 time.

12                The other two (2) ini -- one was

13 roadway lighting that we included; the other one is

14 residential LED lighting, so both related to LED

15 lighting.

16                The price has dropped substantially.  I

17 still recall when Philips announced the -- the typical

18 bulb was going to be around ten dollars ($10) as

19 opposed to, I think, thirty-five (35) before that.  So

20 that was a significant change in price.  And it

21 prompted us to look at the -- the opportunity more

22 seriously.

23                And the community geothermal program,

24 we launched that this summer.  And there's a lot of

25 challenges with geothermal.  But given how successful
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1 we were with Peguis and Fisher River, we're hoping to

2 pursue more opportunities with communities like that

3 and capture some opportunities there.

4

5                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

6

7                MS. MARILYN KAPITANY:   Mr. Kuczek,

8 just before you move, could you give a couple of

9 examples of what these Level 3 DSM initiatives that

10 are not likely to be pursued?

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   They're actually

12 the same opportunities.  So -- so what we did, and I

13 meant to share this with you as well, is -- so we

14 tried doing this actually in 2007/'08 -- I'm not sure

15 what year it was -- was I asked my staff to take a

16 look at all their programs and try to come up with an

17 option that's more aggressive.  And so what I tried to

18 do is assess whether or not it made economic sense to

19 take a more aggressive approach and assess it from an

20 incremental perspective.

21                Because there's so much judgment

22 involved in designing programs and -- and the

23 participation levels and the baseline and all that,

24 what -- what the outcome of that was is that the

25 incremental cost back then was so high, nothing looked
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1 like it was going to make sense.  So we just stayed

2 with our existing programs for a number of years.

3                What we did this time is we -- we've

4 moved along in time, and staff are more informed and

5 more aware of what the issues are and what the

6 opportunities are.  Plus the time frame for when the

7 programs were scheduled to end was much closer.  So

8 when they looked for options to get more savings, they

9 were able to have a better sense of what they can

10 capture in the future because the time frame wasn't so

11 far out.

12                You asked for examples within -- so if

13 I took lighting, you would just -- you might give them

14 away free and -- as opposed to -- buy one (1), get one

15 (1) free sort of -- sort of thing.

16                So the -- the outcome of our -- the

17 assessment was such that, even on the -- with our

18 Level 1 option that we developed at the margin, it

19 still came in at over eight (8) cents.

20                So when I mentioned earlier that -- the

21 bubbles that are filtering down through the filter

22 there, there's still some red in there because -- and

23 that's what becomes complicated about these program

24 designs because you can always have an infinite number

25 of designs.  So it's best to just look at fairly
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1 significant changes and try to assess what the

2 economics are associated with that.

3                So you get into this realm of, okay, so

4 what's acceptable in terms of having some red in

5 there?  And it's this averaging as opposed to just,

6 you know, what's -- if you -- if you pursue it -- and

7 when I talked about the insulation program, for

8 example, so when you first launch that program, you

9 offer five hundred dollars ($500).  You could have

10 offered -- a thousand dollars ($1,000) or two thousand

11 dollars ($2,000) probably didn't make sense.

12                So -- so when you look at those two (2)

13 different options, you try to assess what you're --

14 what -- what you're going to achieve with the

15 incremental incentives, and -- and do the economics

16 based on that.

17                And so when we did our economics of

18 Level 1 against our current program, it came in at

19 around eight (8) cents.  So not economic, but we're

20 really not -- you know, you don't want to get

21 concerned about that -- that sort of detail because

22 it's just too much judgment involved.

23                Level 3 was just taking it another step

24 beyond that.  And that came in I believe around nine

25 (9) cents, but there's a lot of uncertainty associated
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1 with that, but the same opportunities.

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   The Level 2 DSM

3 initiatives that you're considering will show up when

4 in the rate application?

5                Would you expect not the current one

6 that's slated to be tabled --

7                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   The --

8                THE CHAIRPERSON:   -- shortly, or --

9                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   -- the energy

10 conservation rates?  No, that -- that would prob --

11 that's going to take us, I would suggest, a year.  And

12 at that point, we would, subject to receiving internal

13 approvals, like -- likely bringing something forward.

14 But again, that has to be discussed internally.

15 That'll have to be discussed with government as well.

16 It's -- it -- it would be a significant change in

17 terms of what we offer our customers.

18                DR. HUGH GRANT:   Could I -- could I

19 come back to this marginal value argument again?

20 Could you explain how you reached this marginal --

21 marginal value with respect to, say, domestic price or

22 export price, or what other considerations you have in

23 mind?

24                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Well, the marginal

25 -- I'm not an expert in this, so I'm not going to --
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1 it's subject to correction by the panel that will deal

2 with this.  But the marginal value is determined by a

3 computer model taking into account -- oh, go ahead.

4                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Good morning.  Ed

5 Wojczynski speaking.  The marginal value of what we --

6 there's three (3) components to the marginal value.

7 There's a generation component, a transmission

8 component, and distribution component.  The largest

9 component is the generation component.

10                What we do -- and I'll -- I'll take a -

11 - a example of a base load, the simplest explanation I

12 can give, where it's a flat load through the whole

13 year.  Something like a very large industrial customer

14 might be like.

15                So what we do is take the -- every year

16 we do a calculation, we take the Power Resource Plan -

17 - Plan, the same one you see in the IFF, and we apply

18 a five hundred (500) gigawatt hour load reduction

19 across the plan and all year, summer and winter

20 evenly.  And we do an evaluation without the

21 reduction.  We do an evaluation with the reduction.

22                And the change in the generation

23 production costs, meaning exports thermal operation,

24 everything across all the flows, just like we do in a

25 IFF and we do in the normal generation evaluations, we
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1 determine the cost saving or the cost benefit by

2 reducing the load.

3                And -- and that would be the component

4 of marginal value for that five hundred (500) gigawatt

5 hours from the generation side.  Then we divide by the

6 energy and you get a dollars-per-megawatt-hour or

7 cents-per-kilowatt-hours saving.

8                The second component would be

9 transmission, and the third is distribution.  And

10 there we do something much different.  We go

11 periodically, we take the next ten (10) years of

12 capital expenditures on gen -- on transmission, and we

13 determine which of those, if we had that same load

14 reduct -- kind, a one (1) year's load reduction in

15 load growth.  And we -- we determine how much of that

16 capital forecast would be pushed back by that year.

17 And we divide that by the amount of load reduction and

18 we get a dollars per kilowatt or -- savings or

19 benefit.  And it's only capacity, not energy.

20                And similarly on the distribution side,

21 we look at what the distribution budget is, how much

22 it would be reduced or deferred, if we had a load

23 reduction and -- and then we applied that for the

24 capacity.  And then we put those all together and get

25 a number, depending on which year, it's varied from
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1 year to year, but in the order of seven (7) cents a

2 kilowatt hour.

3                DR. HUGH GRANT:   So -- so the marginal

4 value is generally higher or lower than the average

5 cost that, say, a residential consumer would pay?

6                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   That would depend

7 on the year and the exact rate.  I -- I -- the -- the

8 number in 2012 was six point six-nine (6.69) cents for

9 this flat load that I'm talking about, which isn't

10 what a residential consumer has.  A residential

11 consumer is more peaky than that.  So the cost by the

12 residential consumer would be higher than that.  But

13 off -- offhand I don't know how much more it would be.

14                So you'd have to go to the specific

15 customer load shape and then compare against the

16 specific rates for that customer.  So that would be

17 fairly customer segment specific.

18                DR. HUGH GRANT:   I guess the reason I

19 ask is in -- in terms of demand-side management, if

20 you have many instances where the marginal benefit to

21 the, say, residential consumer is greater than your

22 marginal evaluation, then why are you engaged in this

23 activity at all?  Right, in other words, the

24 residential consumer can look at there own cost and

25 benefits and if they're a fully informed consumer,
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1 which is a bold assumption, then they would just

2 undertake these initiatives on their own -- their own

3 right.

4                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   The problem is they

5 don't though.  So there's -- there's a broag -- broad

6 range re -- broad range of reasons why customers don't

7 participate.  But I'll -- I'll go to the very simple

8 example of our lower-income program, where we pay for

9 everything on the insulation side.  And I've thrown --

10 thrown out a comment before, you would think when you

11 offer a program like that, people would be lined up at

12 our front door at 360 Portage to sign up for that

13 program.  That's not the case, we struggle to get

14 people to sign up for that program.

15                You know, if you -- you would think if

16 a customer had a natural gas standard efficient

17 furnace, that was twenty-five (25), thirty (30) years

18 old, and you offered seven hundred dollars ($700), why

19 -- why wouldn't they take that seven hundred dollars

20 ($700) and replace it today, as opposed to waiting for

21 it to possibly break or fail in the wintertime next

22 year?  But -- but they just don't.

23                Even customers that are well informed,

24 including the person to my left, did not replace their

25 furnace, knowing all that.  You know so, another one
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1 (1), two (2) to my right, by the way.

2

3                So -- so, you know, they all have their

4 reasons.  Work too hard, I think is one (1) of the

5 reasons I was given on the left.

6                And not a priority.  You know, we had a

7 focus group session with some customers where we asked

8 questions about, you know, would they be willing to

9 implement DSM measures if they -- if there was a 10

10 percent -- I think it was a 10 percent rate of return.

11 We tried to get a sense for -- and the -- the comment

12 we got back was -- or the sense was not top of mind,

13 not a big enough rate of return.

14                And then the other concern, which is

15 really interesting, was if the particular technology

16 or -- or clients, whatever the measure was, if it

17 wasn't at -- at its end-of-life, they were concerned

18 about disposing something that was still useful yet.

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I would like to go

20 on the record that I have replaced my furnace.  Thank

21 you.

22                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   After it failed.

23 Okay.  So I just wanted to touch base with -- or -- or

24 touch on the -- the actual process we do within

25 Manitoba Hydro.  It's not all linked to the integrated
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1 revor -- resource process.

2                So when we have a DSM opportunity

3 whatever time of the year that there is, that we've

4 done our assessment, and it makes sense based on the

5 marginal value that we have at the time, we take that

6 initiative to our executive committee and we approve

7 it -- or we seek approval.  If approved, we implement

8 it at that time.  It does not have to go through the

9 integrated resource process.

10                And just to exemplify that, we're --

11 we're already ramping up with our programs in terms of

12 pursuing a more aggressive approach.  These are the

13 programs that we've approved at the executive level

14 and are currently either implementing or actually in

15 the process of implementing.  And I also have two (2)

16 more in my office that I need to review when I'm done

17 on this panel, so.  And Ms. Morrison might have some

18 more in her office.

19                But the plan is, is to actually -- I

20 mentioned, you can expect that most of the programs at

21 Level 1 will be implemented, and this -- this

22 demonstrates that, or it gives you some indication

23 that it's likely that would be the case.

24                So in terms of time-lines, we're -- we

25 -- we have a different process in the last year plus
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1 with the legislation that's in place, the Energy

2 Savings Act.  We have to now complete our energy plan

3 by March 31st of every year in consultation with the

4 Minister responsible for Manitoba Hydro.

5                So what we did last year is we prepared

6 a three (3) year plan under those consultations.  And

7 then, subsequent to that, we created what was called a

8 fifteen (15) year supplemental plan.  And the reason

9 we created the supplemental plan is we require that

10 for internal proc -- our internal planning processes.

11                So on a go-forward basis, is that going

12 to change?  It's looking like -- we're -- we're into

13 March now -- it's looking like we are going to develop

14 an updated three (3) year plan.  And then we'll have

15 to create a fifteen (15) year supplement plan, as

16 well.

17                Time-line's March 31st.  Clearly we got

18 to do that, according to legislation, and complete

19 that.  And our supplemental plan we're hoping to have

20 completed by April 30th.  Thank you.

21                MS. MARLA BOYD:   That concludes our

22 direct examination, Mr. Chair.  We're available for

23 cross.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you.  Mr.

25 Chair, I note it's about eight (8) minutes to noon.
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1 I'll be happy to use those eight (8) minutes wisely,

2 or if the panel prefers to break for lunch now, I'd be

3 happy to start after the lunchbreak.

4                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think that the

5 panel concludes that we should have lunch now.  And so

6 resume again at say quarter to 1:00.  Is that

7 possible?  Quarter to 1:00.  Thank you.

8

9 --- Upon recessing at 11:54 a.m.

10 --- Upon resuming at 12:54 p.m.

11

12                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Just before Mr.

13 Hombach begins his cross-examination, Board member Bel

14 asked Mr. Wojczynski a question yesterday regarding

15 the gas and Keeyask scenario.  Mr. Wojczynski was

16 looking for and has been able to locate the material

17 in the record.  So if we could have just a minute to

18 speak to it, that would be useful.

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, Board member

20 Bel asked me yesterday in all the plans and pathways

21 that there wasn't a pathway that had Keeyask gas.  We

22 had -- pardon me, we had Keeyask gas, but we didn't

23 have gas-Keeyask.  And I'd indicated in a somewhat

24 fumbled answer, I might say, that we did have that

25 kind of information and that -- that it wasn't
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1 economic.

2                But we located that piece of

3 information and it was in an Interrogatory, LC and

4 Manitoba Hydro, Round 1, 336.  And in it we provided,

5 at the reference scenario, three (3) plans: the all

6 gas plan, and the Keeyask gas plan just like is in the

7 submission, but we provided an additional plan that

8 had two (2) gas turbines prior to Keeyask, and then

9 Keeyask in 2028; and that's with no sales, just

10 domestic load growth.

11                And what we found in there is that the

12 gas-Keeyask plan was $709 million more economic than

13 the all-gas plan, but that the Keeyask gas plan, where

14 Keeyask goes first was $887 more beneficial.

15                So in other words, having Keeyask

16 before gas was more economic by $178 million compared

17 to gas and then Keeyask.  Okay.

18

19 CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you and good

21 afternoon.  My name is Sven Hombach.  I'm counsel to

22 the Public Utilities Board.  I will be having a few

23 questions for you.  I'll likely take the better part

24 of the day.  But before we get started, I'd like you

25 to know that my questions will be questions to the
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1 panel.  They will not be questions to individual

2 witnesses.  So by all means, choose who the most

3 appropriate pers -- person is to answer those

4 questions.  And if you need to consult with your

5 colleagues, or if you need to consult with your

6 backbench, go ahead.

7                Also, you should be aware that I'm not

8 trying to elicit any commercially sensitive

9 information, or CSI.  If I'm asking a question to

10 which you believe the answer entails CSI, I don't

11 expect you to answer it on the record.  There will be

12 a brief CSI session on Thursday afternoon.  I also

13 fully expect that Ms. Boyd will have her finger on the

14 buzzer in case I'm about to elicit anything.

15                Now, having heard the presentation from

16 Manitoba Hydro's CEO Scott Thomson yesterday and the

17 presentation from this morning, does Manitoba Hydro

18 see it as its primary responsibility to meet the needs

19 of Manitobans for electricity?

20                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   I -- I thought that

21 question was asked of Mr. Thomson yesterday?

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And I -- I wasn't

23 quite clear whether it was to be one (1) of the top

24 three (3) or whether it was to be the primary one, but

25 -- I -- I didn't anticipate this to be a controversial
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1 question.

2                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Well, I got to be

3 careful that I don't say something different than what

4 Mr. Scott Thomson said.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Right.  But -- but

6 this Board is being asked to assess the Need and

7 Alternatives to Manitoba Hydro's Preferred Development

8 Plan.  And -- and dealing for a moment with just the

9 need, does need to you mean the ability to serve the

10 electricity demand in Manitoba at any given point in

11 time, including during peak load?

12                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Ed Wojczynski,

13 here.  I'll answer that one.  Yes.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   All right.  And

15 Manitoba Hydro determines its ability to meet the need

16 based on prospective load forecast that it prepares on

17 an annual basis.

18                Does it not?

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Those load

21 forecasts are prepared once a year?

22                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   When are they

24 usually issued?

25                MR. JARED WHELAN:   Mr. Kuczek can
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1 answer that better.

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   They're issued in

3 June of each year.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The NFAT filing is

5 based on Manitoba Hydro's 2012 load forecast

6 projections, is it not?

7                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It's actually --

8 it -- it is based on the 2012 load forecast, but also

9 within it was the 2013 load forecast where we had, in

10 Chapter 12, an update to the earlier information.

11 Because of the timing of getting the forecast, because

12 of the timing of the IFF cycle, and the -- and the

13 long duration of time to do all of the studies and

14 write the report, we -- we -- it's inevitable that you

15 cover more than one (1) cycle.  So we did the majority

16 of work using the 2012 load forecast, but then we

17 provided an update in -- in Chapter 12, as I said.

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The 2014 load

19 forecast is not available yet, I assume?

20                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   No, it is not.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'd like you -- to

22 refer you to an excerpt from the 2013 load forecast

23 which was filed as Appendix D to Manitoba Hydro's NFAT

24 filing, which I believe is Exhibit -- Manitoba Hydro

25 Exhibit 14.  The document on the screen in front of
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1 you is Table 2 from the 2013 load forecast, which is

2 page Roman Numeral IV of the document.

3                And on a weather adjusted basis, this

4 shows that the total demand for energy in Manitoba

5 during the 2012/'13 year was 24,404 gigawatt hours.

6 That's correct data?

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And the actual

9 amount was slightly more than that: 24,759 gigawatt

10 hours.  And weather adjustment just means that you are

11 adjusting it to a weather-normalized basis, so that if

12 there's an exceptionally cold winter, or an

13 exceptionally hot summer that doesn't skew the

14 demands?

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So those twenty-

17 four thousand four hundred and four (24,404), that

18 compares to an average projected output for Keeyask of

19 about 4,400 gigawatt hours per year?

20                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Dependable energy,

21 yes.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Wojczynski, I

23 believe the dependable output for Keeyask is about

24 3,000 gigawatt hours?

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   If I refer you to

4 Table 2.1 of the NFAT filing, chapter 2, page 4 of 59,

5 which should be on the screen in front of you.  It's

6 about three thousand (3,000)?

7                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Oh.  Yes, that's

8 the problem with turning sixty-two (62), your memory

9 starts going.

10                So, yes, the dependable ener -- that

11 was the average energy that -- that I -- not the

12 dependable energy that I was thinking of.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And for Conawapa,

14 dependable energy would be about 4,650 gigawatt hours?

15                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   In -- in -- around

16 there, four thousand six hundred (4,600), yes.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And -- and to be

18 clear on that distinction between average and

19 dependable, dependable energy means the energy that

20 you can produce during the worst drought on record --

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- in Manitoba

23 Hydro's hundred year history, to make sure that demand

24 can always be met?

25                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   The answer is yes,
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1 but I -- just a slight twist to that.  It's not that

2 it can always be met.  You can have a situation worse

3 than the worst drought on record, but to meet --

4 supply the load under that condition.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So when Manitoba

6 Hydro is internally trying to assess the need for the

7 Province of Manitoba, it must meet the need projected

8 in the load forecast from dependable generation?

9                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Just to clarify that

11 -- what you just described as the worst of the --

12 worse than the worst drought you've had on record.

13 Does that constitute dependable energy?  No, I --

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Our -- our -- the

15 definition of dependable energy we use is that energy

16 that is available under the -- the worst drought on

17 record.  And we've actually had a -- two (2) -- more

18 than one (1) that had more or less the same low level,

19 so it's -- it's not just once in the hundred years,

20 it's a -- a few times.

21                But it is -- it has happened,

22 historically, from anecdotal information, that the --

23 the flows on the rivers in Manitoba in -- in the last

24 few hundred years have been lower than that.  And

25 there is a significant likelihood, with climate
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1 change, that we'll get some greater volatility and we

2 could have -- we might have higher average energy from

3 our system, but there could be more volatility which

4 might mean some droughts worse than the ones we've

5 seen.

6                THE CHAIRPERSON:   But in assessing

7 drought risk in relation to the application -- or,

8 pardon me, the plan that's before us, you didn't --

9 the numbers you used for dependable energy are in

10 relation to the worst drought on record as opposed to

11 what could potentially be the worst?

12                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.  And as I'd

13 indicated yesterday, you look at energy security from

14 two (2) points of view.  One (1) is what is our

15 criteria for dependable energy, which is the worst

16 drought on record; and the other, the second part, is

17 that you -- you can have droughts that are worse than

18 that, and so you get -- some of the plans provide

19 energy security above that minimum amount.  And that's

20 -- that is a benefit to Manitobans, and we do evaluate

21 that separately.  And that will be covered in the --

22 the panel next week.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, when Manitoba

24 Hydro is projecting the need of Manitobans into the

25 future, it's projecting both the total energy as well
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1 as the peak capacity.  And could you please explain

2 for the panel on what the distinction is between the

3 energy usage versus the peak capacity to deliver?

4

5                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

6

7                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Sorry.  I thought

8 somebody else was answering.  With -- both peak and

9 energy drive us.

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And, Mr.

11 Wojczynski, if it's easier for me to direct my

12 questions to a specific witness, I'll be happy to do

13 so.  I try to accommodate Manitoba Hydro.

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   No.  We'll just

15 look at each other a bit more.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So peak, though,

17 essentially means the ability to flow a certain

18 quantity of electricity through at a given amount in

19 time, total energy; that is the total usage number of

20 kilowatt hours or gigawatt hours actually consumed in

21 Manitoba, correct?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, in chapter 12

24 of its NFAT filing, Manitoba Hydro indicated that

25 there were some changes between the 2012 forecast and
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1 the 2013 forecast that only became available in the

2 summer.  And I'm referring you to one (1) of the

3 pages; it's chapter 12 of the NFAT filing, page 2.

4                That highlights some of the changes.

5 And it's my understanding that what happened is, the

6 2013 projection for energy is quite a bit lower.  It's

7 a reduction of 1,159 gigawatt hours over a,

8 essentially, twenty (20) year period, until 2031/'32.

9                And I believe peak demand is also

10 projected to be lower, is it not?

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is

12 correct.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And to put that

14 into perspective, in the NFAT, Manitoba Hydro

15 indicated that one (1) year of growth is approximately

16 equivalent to 420 gigawatt hours.

17                Is that still the number that's being

18 used today?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   It's close.  Under

20 the 2013 forecast, one (1) year growth is equivalent

21 to approximately 413 gigawatt hours.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   But either which

23 way, what that means is the twenty (20) year

24 projection and the 2013 forecast shaves off about

25 three (3) years worth of growth, give or take?
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   You're referring

2 to the change between the two (2) forecasts?

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Correct.

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is

5 correct.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'd earlier taken

7 you to Table 2 of the 2013 forecast, which shows a

8 projection over a -- a period of twenty (20) years.

9                Is it usual for Manitoba Hydro to only

10 project use over a twenty (20) year period in its

11 forecasts?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  We have

13 traditionally prepared our load forecast on a twenty

14 (20) year horizon, at which it is passed over to our

15 resource planning group who project it to a longer

16 period of time for planning purposes.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So beyond the

21 twenty (20) year time-frame, could you please explain

22 to me what methodology you use to project load growth

23 beyond the twenty (20) year time period?

24                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I can give you a

25 preliminary answer here and -- and the panel next week
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1 could give a more detailed one, if you want.  But we

2 simply take the -- the end of the forecast that was

3 done in detail and then just -- essentially just

4 extrapolate it.  And that's for -- that's to the end

5 of the thirty-five (35) year study period.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And is it a -- a

7 linear extrapolation?

8                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Based on what?

10 Based on a regression analysis of the data points over

11 twenty (20) years or just using --

12                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   No, just the --

13 the latter years, not through the whole time period.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, it appears

15 from looking at Manitoba Hydro's financial analysis

16 that was filed in the NFAT, that beyond the year 2047

17 you're not projecting any additional growth.

18                Do I have that right?

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.  And that --

20 that is not part of the thirty-five (35) year study

21 period.  That's where we us -- we calculate a residual

22 value at the end of the thirty-five (35) year study

23 period.  So it's not the -- it's not the normal

24 detailed resource planning evaluation.  It's a -- an

25 evaluation of residual value.  So it's done
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1 differently in a somewhat conservative manner.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Right.

3                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Trying to keep

4 assumptions flat.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, for purposes

6 of conducting the NFAT though, you're looking at a

7 seventy-eight (78) year net present value period.  So

8 you're looking beyond the twenty (20) years and you're

9 looking beyond the thirty-five (35) year horizon.

10                Does that mean that beyond 2047, for

11 purposes of conducting your analysis, you're not

12 assuming any increase in demand in Manitoba?

13                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   We -- we -- what

14 the analysis beyond 2047 is doing is not attempting to

15 assume whether there will be continued load growth or

16 not.  What it's doing is saying at that point in time

17 we're going to stop our detailed studies and we have

18 to get -- give some value, pres --  probably a

19 conservative value of:  You've got an asset that still

20 has life, what would the value of that asset be at

21 that time?

22                So we took a somewhat conservative

23 assumption to say the -- for instance, that load

24 growth did not continue and -- and use that.  But that

25 is in no way an attempt to forecast that there would
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1 not -- whether there was load growth or not.  We -- we

2 were not making that conclusion.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So, Mr. Wojczynski,

4 if I'm looking at Appendix 11.3 of the NFAT, and I'm

5 currently showing page 2 of that document, beyond 2047

6 the domestic revenue projections are essentially

7 staying the same.  That then is based on the

8 underlying assumption for analytical purposes, that

9 there's no additional Manitoba demand, I take it?

10                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Correct.

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And you mentioned

15 that the assumption for load forecast is -- was done

16 as a conservative method.

17                Total exports though are contingent on

18 how much need you actually have in Manitoba and how

19 much is used locally, is it not?

20                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Can you explain to

22 me on -- on why it's conservative then to assume that

23 there is no further load growth beyond 2047?

24                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It -- it -- this

25 is related to the fact that in any given year in the
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1 future, you do -- there is a -- a wide range of amount

2 of energy that would be available.  And if you are

3 fixing the amount of hydro we have in your system and

4 -- and continuing to add, let's just say it's gas

5 generation, the higher the load you have in your

6 system, the more often -- the -- the more often the

7 high flow years with lots of water produce a -- a

8 higher value.

9                So even though you -- you are not

10 adding more hydro generation, if you're adding more

11 gas generation as the load grows, the hydro projects

12 tend to get increasingly valuable because more and

13 more of the high flow energy is very highly valued in

14 terms of stopping imports, or -- or -- yeah, stop --

15 displacing imports or displacing a gas generation from

16 operation.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   But anything beyond

18 dependable energy though, does not get taken into

19 account for meeting the need, right?  It just would be

20 surplus power to export?

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   There's -- but in

22 -- when you evaluate the -- the costs and benefits,

23 you look at when you need new generation, but also, in

24 each and every year what is the cost of running that

25 generation.  And even though you don't add more --
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1 with -- within -- post-2047, if we had increasing load

2 growth -- no, pardon me, if we had continued load

3 growth we would find the hydro projects become --

4 provide more value in -- in the production costing in

5 the year-to-year operation.  But by keeping the load

6 flat, we -- we don't provide the hydro that benefit.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Have you actually

8 conducted that analysis where you've taken a scenario

9 where you're assuming ongoing load growth and

10 determined how that affects export revenue as opposed

11 to analyzing it how you just described it?

12                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   No, but what --

13 what I've just described is -- and I -- we don't know

14 how significant that additional benefit would be, but

15 we generally know that's the tendency.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So you haven't

17 actually analyzed that effect on export revenue of

18 this assumption?

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   No, we haven't.

20 No.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now --

22                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   But maybe I can

23 just add, we're confident it wouldn't go the other

24 way.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  If -- if you
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1 haven't analyzed it, you -- you've obviously given the

2 matter some thought.  Is -- have you conducted an --

3 an analysis on that issue?

4                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It is from -- un -

5 - understand the underlying principles of how a

6 integrated hydraulic, thermal, and import system work.

7 And it's from the -- all the analysis we've done over

8 many years in many different circumstances that I

9 could draw that conc -- judgment and conclusion.

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Generally though,

11 do you disagree -- do you agree with me in that if

12 there was increased domestic demand, that would result

13 in lower export revenues?  Or is there something that

14 I'm not understanding correctly?

15                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yeah.  Okay.  Oh,

16 yeah.  No, I -- I think I see where you're going.  In

17 the hydro plan -- let's say we're -- we're comparing

18 the hydro plan versus an all-gas plan.  I think that's

19 what we're probably talking about.  In the Hydro plan,

20 if you had increased domestic load post-2047, instead

21 of keeping it flat, you would have less export revenue

22 and -- and higher import cost in that hydro plan.  In

23 the gas plan, you'd have an even higher increase in

24 costs.

25                So both, all-gas plan and the hydro
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1 plan, would have, with the continued load growth,

2 would both have increased costs, production costs, but

3 the increase would be more with the all-gas sequence.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So are you saying

5 then, that if you're comparing it across several

6 plans, it doesn't matter that you're keeping the load

7 flat after a certain point in time because that

8 doesn't change the analysis between those plans?

9                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   What -- what I was

10 trying to say earlier is that I -- I think my judgment

11 is that we took a conservative approach by doing that.

12 And I think the trend would be if you extended the

13 load growth longer the -- the plans that have hyd --

14 more hydro versus more gas, the ones with more hydro

15 would -- would get some additional benefit.  How large

16 that benefit is, I don't know.  But we decided to not

17 -- is to take the conservative approach and just it

18 flat.  And -- and the -- we felt the analysis was

19 already a complex analysis, and -- and we were trying

20 to keep it as simple as possible.

21                And also, as I said, we are calculating

22 not doing a detailed -- as detailed analysis out

23 there.  We were simply trying to calculate and get an

24 estimate of the residual value of the asset at that

25 time, which is a bit different than -- than the front-
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1 end, which is a full scale, detailed evaluation.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  So that's

3 dealing with the actual twenty (20) year period that

4 you're forecasting as part of the electric load

5 forecast.  I'm showing you the index of the 2013

6 forecast just to show the different classes.  Manitoba

7 Hydro's projecting load growth by customer class, is

8 it not?  And there's, broadly speaking, the

9 residential group, the general service mass market

10 group, the top consumer group, and a few other minor

11 ones?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And just to put

14 that into perspective, if I can refer you to Board

15 counsel's book of documents, page 18.  It's PUB

16 Exhibit 58-2.  That just provides a broad overview

17 with how much, on a percentage basis, each of the

18 different classes are consuming.

19                And it's about 29 percent, or 30

20 percent, for residential customers, 34 percent for

21 general service mass market, about 23 percent of top

22 consumers.  And then there's another category that has

23 about 13 percent that's losses and station service.  I

24 wonder if you could please explain what that pertains

25 to.
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Losses and station

2 service would be the -- the losses that occur through

3 the transmission lines, taking the energy from the

4 generation stations to the substations.  There is a

5 loss of electricity in that process.

6                Then there's also the distribution

7 losses, which is the point where you take it from the

8 substation to the customer's home.  And in addition to

9 that is -- there's energy consumed by our stations

10 themselves.  So those are primarily what's composed of

11 that sector.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   How does Manitoba

13 Hydro distinguish between transmission and

14 distribution?  Is it a 50-kilovolt cutoff like some

15 other jurisdictions use, or just based on the location

16 of the substation?  How -- what does Manitoba Hydro

17 consider to be transmission versus what it considers

18 to be distribution?

19                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Subject to check, I

20 think it's the 66 kV.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So I'd like to deal

22 first with the residential class, and I'll take you

23 through some of the load forecast projections for the

24 different classes.

25                Now, the primary focus for determining
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1 future residential consumption is the population level

2 in Manitoba, is it not?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, the

4 population forecast is a primary input.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And I believe I

6 heard -- I wasn't sure if it was you, or if was Mr.

7 Kuczek this morning, saying that Manitoba Hydro

8 obtains external population forecasts?

9                MR. IAN PAGE:   Sorry, that was me who

10 provided that.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Are you at

12 liberty, sir, to disclose those forecasts, or is that

13 commercially sensitive information?

14                MR. IAN PAGE:   No, they're not

15 commercially sensitive.  They were provided in the

16 response to ERA-MH Round One, Question 3F.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Can you just

18 briefly explain who those service providers are?

19                MR. IAN PAGE:   They're -- they're I

20 guess professional forecasting agencies.  There's

21 Conference Board, which I'm sure a lot of people are

22 familiar with, Spatial Economics, Global Insights,

23 Infometrica, and the Manitoba Bureau of Statistics.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And does Manitoba

25 Hydro simply average those five (5) forecasts, or how
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1 does it --

2                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes, we do.  We --

3 yeah, we just simply average them.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  So the

5 economic outlook that Manitoba Hydro prepares, that's

6 the average on an annual basis?

7                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes, it is.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, there's been

9 some variation in the economic outlook over the past

10 three (3) years where it increased between 2011 and

11 2012.  And then, for the 2013 forecast, it decreased

12 again.

13                Can you explain the reason for that

14 increase from one year followed by a decrease for the

15 next?

16                MR. IAN PAGE:   Are we referring to

17 strictly a population?

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes.

19                MR. IAN PAGE:   What the -- the

20 forecasters will do is, we'll -- they'll look at the

21 results of current -- current trends, and -- and

22 particularly things like the success of the Provincial

23 Nominee Program.  And there was a -- in 2011, there

24 was a -- I guess, since about 2005, there had been a

25 very steady increase in -- in the amount of
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1 immigration into Manitoba.   That -- in 2011, that

2 number was -- was quite high.  So that information was

3 available for the 2012 forecast.

4                There was a cap that was put on

5 federally in 2010, but that didn't sort of -- because

6 of the lag results, didn't real -- didn't really

7 affect the immigration levels until 2012.  So the 2012

8 number was slightly lower than the 2011 number.  So

9 the 2013 forecast reflected that -- that newer

10 information, so -- so it would -- made a projection

11 based on that lower number.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Do you know where

13 those numbers are heading for 2014, or is that not

14 information you've received yet?

15                MR. IAN PAGE:   We -- we're just at the

16 preliminary stage of putting together the information,

17 but it appears that it's very similar to what we saw

18 in -- in 2013.

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Is it the 2012

23 numbers that Manitoba Hydro used to prepare the NFAT?

24                MR. IAN PAGE:   Those -- those were

25 what was pro -- was -- formed the basis for the
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1 majority of the NFAT document, but as Mr. Wojczynski

2 has -- has referred to, they were -- the 2013 numbers

3 were included in that Chapter 12 update.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Just for

5 illustration purposes I'm taking you to page 8 of the

6 Board counsel book of documents, which is Appendix A.1

7 from the spring 2012 economic outlook.

8                And in each year, Manitoba Hydro takes

9 the population level and then calculates the number of

10 residential customers.  Can you explain to me how that

11 number of residential customers gets determined?

12                MR. IAN PAGE:   Sure.  The residential

13 customer number -- forecast is based on the population

14 forecast.  And we look at the ratio, the historical

15 ratio, of residents -- residential customers to

16 population.  And that number had been declining over

17 the last few years.  In the early '70s it was around

18 four (4) people per -- per residential customer.  I

19 may inadvertently say per residence, but I mean

20 residential customer.

21                And that number has declined to -- in

22 the early '90s to about two point eight (2.8), and

23 it's remained relatively flat ever since.  So that two

24 point seven nine (2.79) is actually the average of the

25 last two (2) years, and that's what we use at our
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1 forecast.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And, sir, I've seen

3 the number of two point seven nine (2.79) in several

4 documents, but when you calculate it, it also seems to

5 go to two point seven seven (2.77).

6                Is it two point seven seven (2.77), or

7 two point seven nine (2.79)?

8                MR. IAN PAGE:   Well -- well, the two

9 point seven nine (2.79) was -- was used in the

10 forecast.  It depends on how many years you include in

11 the average.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, looking back

13 at the past few years, what the charts do show is that

14 on a year over year basis, the increased number of

15 people in Manitoba and the increased number of

16 customers show that the incremental additions are

17 actually at a higher rate than the two-point-seven-

18 seven (2.77) or two point seven nine (2.79).

19                Do you agree with that?

20                MR. IAN PAGE:   I -- I would agree with

21 -- mathematically with that result, but I think that

22 what we're getting into is -- is -- I think it's a bit

23 of a false premise to make that calculation that way,

24 because it -- you're -- what that number would be

25 trying to do is attribute all of the changes in -- in
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1 residential housing -- or resident -- customers per --

2 people per residential customer to -- to the changes

3 in population.

4                But even if that population were to

5 remain fixed, we'd see a lot of variation in the -- in

6 the, you know, people -- people as they age and --

7 people get married, people get divorced, people have

8 kids, people get older and move to retirement homes.

9 So there's a lot of changes in the underlying number

10 of people per -- per customer than even outside of

11 what's happening on the -- on the population growth

12 side.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   When Manitoba Hydro

14 made that argument in its rebuttal that one shouldn't

15 just be looking at a few years, one should be --

16                MR. IAN PAGE:   No, I wasn't just

17 referring to the number of periods.  If -- I was

18 actually referring to the calculation that was done on

19 the -- on the document you've got up on the -- up on

20 the screen right now, where -- where the change in

21 customers is -- is compared to the change in

22 population.

23                Whereas when we're doing the forecasts,

24 we look at the change in residential -- in the --

25 change in residential customers compared to the change
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1 in population, which is a much, much more stable

2 number and it does incorporate that underlying change

3 in the -- in the number of people per -- per residence

4 that would happen irrespective of population growth.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  And I'd like

6 to explore that issue with you just a bit further to

7 determine the impact, if any, on the load forecast.

8                For the record, the chart you're

9 referring to, that's page 13 of the Board counsel book

10 of documents?

11                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes, that's correct.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's a chart

13 prepared by PUB advisors?

14                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's not a Manitoba

16 Hydro document, so I'm not asking you to accept the

17 numbers unless it's subject to check.

18                But what that document shows is that,

19 if you look back to 2006/'07 and calculate it to

20 today, the incremental addition is about two point

21 nine three (2.93) people per household --

22                MR. IAN PAGE:   And that's the number I

23 would disagree with.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yeah.  Well, you

25 mentioned before, sir, that --
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1                MR. IAN PAGE:   I -- I'm not

2 disagreeing with the mathematics that, yes, eighty-

3 five (85) divided by twenty-nine (29) gives you two

4 point nine three (2.93).  What I'm disagreeing with is

5 that attributing column -- the change in column 4 to

6 the change in column 2, and I'm saying that there's

7 things -- items -- things that are happening within --

8 in column 1, the total population, that this type of

9 calculation is ignoring.  And -- and I -- and I think

10 that's erroneous to do that.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So let's take that

12 issue in two (2) parts.  The -- most of the population

13 growth appears to be due to immigration, does it not?

14                MR. IAN PAGE:   A good portion of it.

15 But you'll see that -- if you look at -- at the

16 increase in population, you'll see that it's also

17 happening -- the number is increasing over time.

18                And -- and the calculation that you've

19 done would also put greater weight on those later

20 years, which is saying that -- that the population

21 changes -- how the population and customer numbers are

22 changing in 2011 or '12 or '13 is more important than

23 what happened in -- in 2007 and '08.  And, again, I

24 don't think that's a correct assumption to make.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Well, there's an
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1 article that we included at page 14 of the Board

2 counsel document.  It's an article from the Winnipeg

3 Free Press --

4                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- a few weeks ago,

6 that suggested that about 80 percent of the population

7 growth in this province is attributable to the

8 provincial nominee program -- immigration from other

9 countries.

10                MR. IAN PAGE:   And I -- and I -- and

11 that number's not correct.  The -- about 80 percent of

12 the change in Manitoba's population is due to

13 immigration, but a large portion of that is not due to

14 the provincial nominee program.

15                People who ex -- who already are in

16 Manitoba can -- can bring relatives in.  There's

17 refugee programs, there's a number of things that --

18 that are -- have to be included in -- in that total

19 immigration.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, I appreciate

21 your point, sir, that if you take these numbers, the

22 incremental addition is not the only thing that you

23 need to take into consideration, because there might

24 be demographic shifts happening in the population

25 that's already here that could change it.  But does
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1 Manitoba Hydro have any handle on that?  Has it ever

2 analyzed to what extent --

3                MR. IAN PAGE:   We -- we haven't -- we

4 haven't gone into that in detail, because we didn't

5 see the value in trying to do that.  Even if -- if you

6 just look at it from a pure mathematical basis, that

7 you -- the number you've just scrolled off the screen,

8 the -- that right-hand column, you see incredible

9 variation in that number.  And if you just did a quick

10 standard deviation of that column, you'll see your two

11 point nine three (2.93) has got a standard deviation

12 of point eight (.8).  If we do our calculation, I get

13 two point seven seven (2.77) using those particular

14 years, a standard deviation of point zero one (.01).

15                And I would suggest that if that's

16 something that's got a variation of eighty (80) times

17 greater than doing it another way, it would not give

18 you a meaningful forecast.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So there's not a

20 lot of precision to those numbers --

21                MR. IAN PAGE:   No.  And -- and

22 actually, if you really want to get down into high

23 school maths, you can get it -- you say, Well, there's

24 only one (1) significant digit in there, so really

25 you're saying it's three (3) and -- and you've got a
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1 variation from two (2) to four (4).  And that's

2 absolutely worthless for forecasting.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   You should never

4 threaten a lawyer with high school math.

5                MR. IAN PAGE:   Oh, we're getting --

6 we're getting to -- oh.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   But -- but all I'm

8 trying to show, sir, is that there is -- there is a

9 potential impact, just what -- if -- if you take the

10 two point nine three (2.93) and if you carry it

11 through, that means, pursuant to that number, there

12 might be fifty-three hundred (5,300) fewer customers

13 down the road --

14                MR. IAN PAGE:   What I would -- what I

15 would say, there's a large number of dynamics involved

16 in population forecasting, and that's why we do it on

17 an aggregate basis.  If we try to pick apart

18 individual pieces, we're going to see numbers that --

19 that are -- are meaningless on their own.

20                And I think to -- to do an

21 extrapolation then based on a number that's arrived

22 from using a meaningless calculation in itself would

23 be meaningless.  So I -- I cannot attest -- I can say

24 that mathematically, yes, if you use two point nine

25 three (2.93) instead of two point seven nine (2.79)
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1 you will get a different number.

2                I -- what I am saying is that I don't

3 believe there's any basis for using two point nine

4 three (2.93).

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The consensus

6 forecast, did you actually file those in response to

7 the undertaking you refer to on the record?

8                MR. IAN PAGE:   That ERA question that

9 I referred to, 3F, has the year-by-year numbers for

10 each -- each of those forecasts, and it has some of

11 the documentation that was -- that we received with

12 those forecasts.  I think that's all that we had

13 available to us.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Does Manitoba Hydro

15 ever track the precision of the population forecast

16 similar to the way it tracks the overall load forecast

17 precision?

18                MR. IAN PAGE:   We -- we don't.  And

19 it's because, you know, as we've said, there's --

20 there's -- there have been changes with things like

21 the Provincial Nominee Program.  So a forecast that

22 was done years ago that didn't assume the Provincial

23 Nominee Program was obviously going to be too low.  So

24 we're trying to -- trying to recognize the current

25 events to the best we can.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And have you

2 adjusted for all the recent changes to the program at

3 all?

4                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes, the -- the 2013

5 forecast was lower than the 2012 due to that -- the

6 lower number of immigrants that have came in under the

7 Provincial Nominee Program.

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The chart I'm

12 showing you now is tab -- page 19 of the Board counsel

13 book of documents, and that show's Manitoba Hydro's

14 projections for just residential customers and the

15 differences between the 2012 forecast and the 2013.

16                So do you agree with that number, sir,

17 that --

18                MR. IAN PAGE:   I -- I can't speak to

19 that number, because now we're into the electric heat

20 customers.  So I think Ms. Morrison would be better to

21 speak --

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Sure.

23                MR. IAN PAGE:   -- to that.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And there's two (2)

25 -- just for the record, there are two (2) charts.
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1 There is a similar chart for residential standard

2 customers and for residential electric heat customers.

3                Ms. Morrison, can you --

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I've found

5 those pages.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- confirm the

7 numbers?

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   M-hm.

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, I've found

13 the reference.  Could you repeat the question, please?

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Do you agree with

15 the number on this page that the distinction be -- the

16 difference between the 2012 forecast on which the NFAT

17 was based and the 2013 forecast is about fourteen

18 thousand seven hundred and fourteen (14,714) electric

19 customers?

20                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, there is that

21 difference in electrically heated customers.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And it's about two

23 thousand two hundred and eighty-seven (2,287) fewer

24 standard customers?

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And a standard

2 customer compared to an all electric is somebody that

3 uses a gas furnace to heat, correct?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   They heat with

5 another source other than electric, so it would

6 include any other type of fuel source.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So wood burning

8 stoves, pellet stove, oil tank?

9                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   What's Manitoba

11 Hydro's reason for keeping track of these two (2)

12 customer groups on a separate basis, all electric

13 versus standard?

14                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We have

15 information in our billing system that allows us to

16 code people either as electric-heat billed, or non-

17 electric heat billed.  We also coordinate that -- or -

18 - or verify that through our residential energy use

19 surveys to make sure that the information in the

20 billing system is accurate.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And the electric

22 heat customers usually use quite a bit more

23 electricity than standard heat customers?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, trying to

4 translate this number on the chart in front of you at

5 page 19 into actual annual usage, the number I'm

6 coming up with is a reduction of about 306 gigawatt

7 hours.

8                Does Manitoba Hydro agree with that, or

9 can you take it subject to check?

10                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We'll take it

11 subject to check.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And if that's

13 correct, that number's not quite one (1) year worth of

14 deferral or one (1) year worth of growth, but it's

15 pretty close to the four hundred and sixteen (416),

16 was it?

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  It's just

18 shy of the four hundred and thirteen (413) one (1)

19 year reduction.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Can you explain the

21 reasons for this very significant reduction,

22 specifically with respect to the all-electric group?

23                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   What you're seeing

24 here is the reflection of the changes in our forecast

25 due to the change in the population forecast going
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1 from the 1.2 percent on average annual growth being

2 reduced to 1.1 percent annual growth.

3                And it's also reflecting the -- our

4 anticipated success with our heating education

5 campaign.  We adjusted our targets to our -- our -- we

6 adjusted our future penetration of electric space and

7 water heating to reflect our -- our anticipated

8 success with that program.

9                So what we saw -- what you're seeing

10 here is we reduced -- even if we had held the

11 population forecast constant, you would have seen a

12 reduction in the number of electric heat customers

13 because we were reducing the saturation to reflect

14 that -- that heating education campaign.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Does that include

16 that fuel switching initiative when you were

17 discussing the education campaign, or is that the same

18 program?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Our -- the -- what

20 I'm referring to is our education.  The fuel switching

21 initiative, we've called it that.  We've called it the

22 heating education campaign.  That's what we're

23 referring to.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So that campaign

25 was not included in the 2012 forecast?
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   No, that was not

2 reflected in the 2012 forecast.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Which means it's

4 not reflected in the NFAT economic analysis either.

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   As Mr. Wojczynski

6 noted, it was reflected in the Chapter 12 analysis

7 that was undertaken in the update.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Has Manitoba Hydro

9 analyzed the geographic distribution of these changes?

10 Does it -- is -- is there any significant expected

11 reduction in all-electric customers in one (1) area of

12 the province but not the other?

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Well, we've -- I

14 believe we've filed a number of interrogatories

15 relates to where we're seeing the increased number of

16 electrically heated customers in gas-available areas.

17 And that is the south gas-available area of Manitoba.

18                And so where we adjusted our targets or

19 our anticipated saturation rate is in that area

20 specifically because we are targeting our education

21 campaigns to those individuals building in that area

22 and heating in that area to encourage them to choose

23 natural gas where it's economically attractive.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Is it fair to

25 assume that in the areas where gas currently is not
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1 available, that you're not expecting a switch away

2 from electric heat to any significant extent?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   It's a reasonable

4 assumption to make.  We are -- as Mr. Thomson

5 referenced, we are continuing to -- where it's

6 economic and we're able to extend gas, we are bringing

7 gas into areas.  And so in those areas we are seeing

8 some conversions.

9                And -- but as he mentioned, a lot of

10 our focus lately has been on assisting those in --

11 those organi -- operations that are facing the

12 upcoming coal ban.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Dealing then with

17 standard customers, I've taken you to the chart that

18 showed that the expected reduction compared to the

19 2012 load forecast is about two thousand two hundred

20 and eighty-seven (2,287) customers.  Again, by my

21 math, that would equate to a reduction of about 117

22 gigawatt hours.

23                Can you accept that, subject to check?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Subject to check,

25 yes.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yeah.  So adding

2 that to the previous number, you'd actually get a load

3 reduction slightly in excess of about one (1) year's

4 worth of growth?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is

6 correct.

7

8                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

9

10                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I believe at page

11 12 of our 2013 load forecast that you referenced, we

12 do denote the difference that was as a result of the

13 change in the population forecast and the change that

14 was as a result of our anticipated heating education

15 campaign, specifically broken out between the 2012

16 forecast and 2013 forecast.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And in your

18 rebuttal evidence at, I believe, page 10, Manitoba

19 Hydro indicated that it's expecting growth of about

20 1.4 percent exclusive of DSM.

21                So that heating education campaign, or

22 the fuel switching initiative, or whatever it's

23 called, is that included in the 1.4 percent, or is

24 that also factored out?

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, it is
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1 reflected in the 1.4 percent.

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   To clarify in my own

6 mind, the fuel switching campaign that you referenced

7 is not the same thing as what was mentioned this

8 morning as fuel changes?  This -- we're talking about

9 an incremental initiative and -- which would impact

10 the results we're seeing here, obviously?

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, the fuel

12 switching -- or the fuel switching program that Mr.

13 Kuczek referenced would be in addition to the heating

14 education campaign anticipated results.

15

16 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, also in the

18 rebuttal at page 10, you should actually have it in

19 the screen in front of you now, you indicate that the

20 average use per customer is still being forecast to

21 grow at the rate of 0.3 percent for the next twenty

22 (20) years.

23                Why is that?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I believe if we go

25 further into the rebuttal, we do provide some
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1 additional detail into that.  Specifically, even just

2 with our standard heated customers we're seeing an

3 increase in the energy consumption related to furnace

4 fan motors as customers convert from standard-

5 efficiency or even mid-efficiency fans.  We have

6 single-stage fans moving into the high efficiency

7 fans.  Most are choosing the two (2) stage fans, which

8 operate at the lower level, but operate on a con --

9 operate on a continuous basis to provide more comfort

10 and ventilation.  And that's adding to our electricity

11 use of a standard heated customer.

12                In addition to that, when we go --

13 there's -- there's further points down on -- at the

14 end of -- on that page that speak to our building

15 codes in Manitoba.  We require all new homes to be

16 constructed with an HRV now -- which is a heat re --

17 heat recovery ventilation unit.

18                Now, what that does is in an electric-

19 heated home it will reduce your electricity

20 consumption.  But on a natural-gas-heated home it will

21 increase your electricity consumption.  It will save

22 you on your natural gas cost, but it will increase

23 your electricity consumption.

24                So these components are -- along with

25 still anticipating a higher saturation of electric,
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1 space, and water heating, these are all contributing

2 to our overall increase in energy in average use.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So does this .3

4 percent in -- include other energy efficiency matters?

5 This morning we heard LED bulbs are becoming cheaper.

6 Other appliances might be getting more efficient.

7                Is this a net number?

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The .3 percent

9 reflects the codes and standards that we've reflected

10 within the load forecast.  So it reflects the minimum

11 energy performance standards that have been outlined

12 for lighting.  It would reflect improved code

13 requirements for new homes.  It would reflect new --

14 improving appliance standards that we are aware of

15 today.  It would not reflect any of the programming or

16 the opportunities that we're going to be pursuing in

17 the future, ones that Mr. Kuczek alluded to this

18 morning in his presentation.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'd like to speak

20 to you for a minute about price elasticity.  And I'm

21 not sure if that's your bailiwick, Ms. Morrison, or

22 one (1) of your colleagues.  So by all means feel free

23 to punt the question.  Manitoba Hydro has filed

24 several IFFR documents that show the rate increases

25 it's projecting over the next twenty (20) years.  And
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1 I'm wondering whether you've given some thought to

2 price elasticity.  And you've addressed it in your

3 rebuttal.  And you've said the numbers are

4 inconclusive.

5                But have you compared the cumulative

6 increases that you are currently projecting to prices

7 in other jurisdictions, let's say even other Canadian

8 cities that have higher rates, to see what -- how it

9 affects customers?

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We haven't done a

14 province-by-province or jurisdiction-by-jurisdiction

15 review of price -- projected price increases and --

16 compared to our jurisdiction.  We've taken a very

17 cursory review.  As you mentioned, we have not to date

18 been able to determine or derive a -- a reasonable or

19 a -- a -- an elasticity that would be -- that we could

20 rely upon.  However, we've -- we recognize that given

21 the price increases that we're looking at going into

22 the future, that we do want to take a closer look at

23 this.  And we'll be incorporating this into our future

24 forecasting.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Are you at liberty
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1 to tell whether that's something that'll be reflected

2 in the 2014 load forecast, or is that something to be

3 left for future years?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We are looking at

5 incorporating an adjustment for the 2014 forecast.

6 However, we recognize that it would be a very

7 rudimentary adjustment at this point, because we do

8 need to undertake a -- an in-depth study to look at

9 the Manitoba marketplace in and of itself, recognizing

10 that it is unique.  And so we will be doing a study to

11 -- to identify the elastic -- elasticity that would be

12 appropriate for Manitoba.

13                But as part of our crude review that

14 we've done to date, we'll be incorporating some of

15 that information.  And we will, as Mr. Kuczek pointed

16 out in his presentation, look to include some

17 representation of price elasticity in the 2014

18 forecast.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   All right.

20 Yesterday, your CEO commented on the fact that

21 Manitoba Hydro intends to file a new general rate

22 application soon.

23                Is that going to be based on the 2014

24 forecast, or is that forecast not going to be ready

25 for a few months?
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Could you refresh

2 my memory as to when he's planning to file it?

3 Because that will tell you whether or not it'll incr -

4 - I -- the -- the 2014 load forecast will not be

5 available prior to June.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   And that

8 application, I believe, is coming to the Board prior

9 to that date.  So it will not be including or

10 reflecting that.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Which answers my

12 second question as to whether or not it's going to be

13 filed in this NFAT.  But you're telling me that won't

14 be the case.

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We physically

16 can't begin the load forecasting process until the

17 fiscal year is complete.  So we can't begin the

18 forecasting process until March 31st -- or April 1st.

19                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I want to explore

20 that issue of price elasticity a little bit more.

21 There are a number of published studies that address

22 price elasticity of electricity in North America.

23                And I -- I admit that there may be

24 adjustments required for Manitoba, but could you

25 explain to me what you -- what you perceive as being
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1 adjustments that are unique to Manitoba, relative to

2 what they would be elsewhere?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Well, Manitoba is

4 a marketplace where we have not seen significant rate

5 increases over or about the rate of inflation for a

6 very long period of time.  We're also a marketplace

7 that has currently a relatively low cost for energy.

8 We're a very heavily heat-dominated market.  We have a

9 lar -- we have a large number electrically heated

10 homes.

11                So there -- there are certain

12 characteristics that would affect an elasticity that

13 would be appropriate for Manitoba as opposed to, say,

14 an environment where you're primarily cooling

15 dominated and you have customers that might be more

16 willing to accept a slightly warmer temperature in the

17 house as opposed to a slightly colder temperature in

18 the house.  We ha -- or a starting rate that is, say,

19 in the range of thirty (30) cents a kilowatt hour.

20                We recognize that all of those

21 components, where you start from, will influence what

22 elasticity might be applied to the marketplace.  We

23 also recognize that we're not the expert in this and

24 that we would be well served to bring someone in that

25 would be able to aid us in this.
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, before I

5 continue, it's my intention to keep asking questions

6 with respect to the load forecast, but I appreciate

7 that you have an external consultant on the panel.

8                Is Ms. Rohmund planning to be here

9 tomorrow to answer question on DSM, or should I be

10 asking DSM-related questions today?

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I believe Ms.

12 Rohmund had committed to stay with us for the

13 duration.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Fair enough.

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MS. MARLA BOYD:   That's assuming it

19 ends on Thursday.

20                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I don't -- I don't

21 want to belabour this point, but just in your re --

22 you know, following up on what you just said about

23 price elasticity of demand in Manitoba relative to

24 other jurisdictions, I'm getting the sense that you --

25 you are of the view that perhaps the price response in



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

534

1 Manitoba is less than would be the case in other

2 jurisdictions, given that we're paying lower rates?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I -- I don't

4 necessary want to draw a conclusion at this point yet,

5 because I'm not an expert in price elasticity.

6 However, what -- based upon our crude review to date,

7 we have found that there -- that some of those

8 components might drive a different price elasticity

9 than, say, a jurisdiction that would have a high

10 starting point for a rate or have different

11 characteristics, as I mentioned.

12                So we want to make sure that what we're

13 doing is what's appropriate within the Manitoba

14 marketplace.

15                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   In support of what

16 Ms. Morrison is saying -- sorry, it's Dale Friesen

17 speaking.  I think we have to recognize that there's

18 some technical considerations to the Manitoba market

19 that are rea -- very, very important to consider,

20 given the fact that we are heat dominated.

21                So you have to look at the measures

22 that cus -- consumers might undertake as price

23 elasticity responses.  So let's take an obvious

24 measure: turn out the lights.  So all of us might

25 become a little bit more conscious about how many
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1 lights we leave on in the room.  Well, if we make that

2 initiative to turn out more lights, we are effectively

3 reducing the amount of heat that is in that space.

4 That heat has to be replaced.  That's a particularly

5 important consideration in a heat-dominated climate

6 such as Manitoba.

7                So in the case of a -- of a gas heat

8 home, the replacement will be gas heat, and the

9 customer may realize a benefit in their electricity

10 bill.  In the case of an electric heat home, the

11 furnace will need to operate for a longer period of

12 time to make up for that energy that would norm -- or

13 that heat that would have normally been gained from

14 the lighting system.

15                As a result, the net impact that the

16 customer may realize on their energy bill will be

17 minimal.  And that may be a discouraging aspect to

18 conserving energy, because the customer doesn't

19 realize the net benefit from their effort.

20                So when you look at how this interplays

21 in the context of our particular climate, you have to

22 recognize that that may, over the long-term, have an

23 important impact on price elasticity.  And then you

24 look at what measures could a customer implement to

25 achieve real change.
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1                And real change, I mean, how could they

2 reduce their heating requirement.  And a measure such

3 as building envelope improvements, et cetera, are

4 relatively expensive measures.  And that may

5 discourage the customer from implementing them at a

6 rate that other jurisdictions may not recognize in

7 their price elasticity consideration.

8                So there are unique characteristics to

9 the Manitoba market relative to many of the price

10 elasticity studies that have been done in other

11 regions.  And I think what Ms. Morrison is telling you

12 is that we haven't had a chance to really sit down and

13 work with price elasticity experts to fully recognize

14 what those differences will result in or what the

15 outcome -- how the outcome will change if we recognize

16 those differences.

17                DR. HUGH GRANT:   It just -- it just

18 comes as a bit of a surprise that if you're doing --

19 essentially forecasting demand, you don't have a price

20 variable at all.  Is this -- let me put it this way.

21                Is it -- is it true, then, in your load

22 forecast you're assuming a price elasticity of zero?

23                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   I'll let Ms.

24 Morrison answer that.

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We are not
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1 assuming, necessarily, the price elasticity is zero.

2 But you are correct that we do not have a component

3 reflecting price elasticity.  We -- prior to 2013, we

4 used to look at the ratio of the change in the

5 electricity cost to the ratio of the change in the gas

6 price in order to assign fuel share.  Like, who was

7 going to choose electric heat versus who was going to

8 choose a natural gas alternative for heating their

9 home.

10                And what we found was that when we were

11 obs -- what we observed with our model was that the

12 model was no longer predicting that -- that behaviour.

13 There -- the -- the model was no longer showing that

14 relationship.  And so in 2013, we removed that model

15 from -- from that component of the forecast.  So it's

16 not that we've ignored price in its entirety, but

17 there are two (2) components.

18                So -- so we did look at it from that

19 perspective prior to the 2013 forecast.  And in

20 addition to that we have looked at it, but when we do

21 our models we've not had price come out as a

22 significant variable.  It tends to get overshadowed by

23 the other components because our price changes haven't

24 been enough to -- to derive a -- a relationship that

25 we could use in our models.
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1                DR. HUGH GRANT:   Normally one

2 questions their model, then.  But in any event, can I

3 ask you a more question about this forecasting?  It's

4 more out of curiosity than anything.

5                Do general patterns, residential --

6 shifting residential patterns enter into a load

7 forecast at all?  I'm thinking of population aging, or

8 a trend away.  Say, a trend towards home ownership as

9 opposed to a -- a rental accommodation.  Do -- do

10 factors like that enter into it?  Let me put it this

11 way.

12                A hundred people living in single-

13 family dwellings suddenly all move into one (1) large

14 apartment building.

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We -- our -- our

16 residential forecast is -- recognizes and is based on

17 a forecast for single detached -- electric-heated

18 single detached, natural gas -- or, sorry -- other

19 than electric heated, multi-attached row housing,

20 side-by-sides, and also does apartments.  So we do

21 forecast based on those building types.

22                DR. HUGH GRANT:   Do you forecast

23 changes -- changing patterns within those building

24 types?

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We use our

4 residential energy survey and calibrate it to

5 information in our billing system to look at more

6 recent penetrations or market penetrations of those

7 different sectors, and apply that going forward.  So

8 we would look at the penetration of single detached

9 homes in 2009, not the overall system as a whole, and

10 then move forward.

11                So it -- it's -- it's, to a certain

12 extent, recognizing that shift as to whether or not

13 there's more people living in apartments versus living

14 in single detached homes.

15

16 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So to follow up on

18 Board member Grant's question, when -- you're not

19 projecting changes then over the twenty (20) year

20 forecast period.  You're looking at where the

21 situation currently is, you're taking changes into

22 account.

23                But are you projecting changes going

24 out twenty (20) years?

25
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1                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

2

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We adjust based on

4 the penetration going forward, and there are some

5 areas where we do make some projections, anticipating

6 greater growth in.  So as I mentioned, in the south

7 gas-available area, we make a projection for increased

8 -- we make a projection for new homes and single

9 detached homes and in the Winnipeg area and in the

10 non-gassable areas.

11                And those projections are done so that

12 they're reflecting trends that we're seeing in growth

13 in those areas.  But the -- the building demographic

14 is applied based on that 2009 survey.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And we've discussed

16 the -- the fuel switching initiative a bit.  And

17 Manitoba Hydro provided us with an answer to

18 Information Requests.  It's PUB-MH-1-253A, which is

19 found at page 29 of Board counsel's book of documents.

20                Can you provide a brief overview, Ms.

21 Morrison, please, what that initiative actually

22 entails in them more or less?

23                MR. IAN PAGE:   I believe we gave a

24 very detailed description of what was involved in the

25 heating education or the fuel choice initiative at our
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1 response to PUB-253B.

2                Primarily at this point in time, we are

3 aggressively advertising our education campaign.  We

4 are specifically targeting the south gas-available

5 area.  We are also targeting Winnipeg, but we're -- as

6 I mentioned, the majority of our focus is in the south

7 gas-available area.

8                We are working with home builders and

9 developers, and we are also having a -- an advertising

10 campaign targeted to those communities.  The -- let's

11 see if I can find my...

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   And so what we've

16 done, as I mentioned, we -- we've -- we've got an --

17 an aggressive advertising campaign that's targeted to

18 the south gas area available (sic) primarily.  We're

19 looking at -- the advertising is broken into two (2)

20 different targets.  We're focussed on new homes and

21 people purchasing new homes in that area, and giving

22 them -- giving them the appropriate messaging as to

23 what they should consider when they're purchasing

24 heating systems.

25                They should be looking at, from our
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1 perspective, the life cycle costs and not just the up-

2 front costs.  And with that, we're supporting it with

3 information on our website.  We have a heating fuel

4 choice calculation tool where you can put information

5 into the website about what your choices are for

6 heating systems, the costs and such, and it'll tell

7 you what the -- what -- what the different costs are

8 if you were to choose a natural gas system over an

9 electric heated system, or if you were to choose a

10 geothermal system.

11                And in addition to that, we've -- doing

12 bill inserts and other general information mailers.

13 We are working with home builders.  We attend -- we

14 have regular developer sessions with the developers to

15 talk about changes with services and such, and we've

16 been working -- attending those developer sessions to

17 explain to them what is in the best interests of the

18 customers, and to ensure that they are fully aware of

19 what the different costs are of the different fuel

20 choices are, and of the different implications from an

21 environmental perspective.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And Manitoba

23 Hydro's perspective is it's better for the customer to

24 have a gas furnace than an electric furnace?  Cheaper,

25 in any case.
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Maybe to answer

2 the question that you posed to Mr. Thomson yesterday,

3 that if you were to ask me what I would tell a

4 customer, is I would ask the customer what's important

5 to them, what's driving their decision making, and

6 provide them with the information they need to make

7 sure that the decision best meets their needs.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Appreciating

9 that Manitoba Hydro focusses on information, and

10 appreciating that this was a very diplomatic answer,

11 has Manitoba Hydro considered actually setting any

12 incentives or disincentives for builders to put in gas

13 compared to electric?  Because you've focussed only on

14 information so far.

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   M-hm.  That is one

16 (1) of the things that we are considering, and is

17 actually one (1) of the -- the -- I almost want to

18 call it a white paper, but it's not a white paper.

19 It's -- it's a topic that's sitting on my desk.  One

20 (1) of those topics that Mr. Kuczek alluded to is

21 sitting on our desks waiting for us to -- to spend

22 some time on.

23                But, yes, we have considered what

24 opportunities there might be from a service extension

25 policy perspective, working with -- with builders and
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1 developers.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   When a builder's

3 currently putting in a new subdivision or putting in a

4 home, is Manitoba Hydro charging them a connection fee

5 to hook up hydro?

6                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   When -- it's a --

7 yeah.  When a bel -- when a -- when a developer comes

8 to us to have service extended to a development, they

9 pay for the -- the development to be serviced.  And we

10 have to differentiate between the developer and the

11 home builder.  The devel -- the home builder and the

12 developer are not always the same people.

13                And so when a developer comes to

14 Manitoba Hydro and they say they would like service,

15 they will come -- we -- we will provide them with

16 information on how to -- they will provide them with a

17 quote on extending electrici -- electric service and

18 natural gas service to their development.  In many

19 cases, particularly in areas where gas is available,

20 if there's enough -- most times, the developer won't

21 have to pay to have gas installed, because we expect a

22 certain level of connection or attachment rates with

23 the appliances, or the home builders building homes in

24 that area.

25                There is a cost that the developer does
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1 pay up front for the electricity.  And if -- depending

2 on how many attachments we get for the electricity --

3 sorry, for the houses; I shouldn't call them

4 electricity -- how many attachments we get for the

5 houses, they'll get an allowance back, based on the

6 fact that they have attached so many.  So they

7 basically prepay, and then if the house attaches

8 service then the developer will receive a certain

9 contribution back on their -- their service.

10                The difference is, on the gas side,

11 that contribution is applied at the beginning of the

12 service.  This is where there's differences between

13 the gas side of our operations and the electric side

14 of our operations.  And -- and I -- I know the Board

15 is fully aware of why that is.

16                So -- so there are costs that the --

17 that the developer pays up front.

18                The builder does not pay for a service

19 connection if they're in a development that's already

20 served.  The developer takes that responsibility.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And Manitoba Hydro

22 wouldn't have any control over whether the developer

23 passes the cost on to the builder or not, or how that

24 is done?

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  We're
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1 getting quite far into the allowances here.  We have

2 less control over the home builder in that scenario.

3 There is a cost for connecting the house, but

4 generally the allowances pay -- cover that cost from

5 the electric side.  The same -- and -- and so when the

6 -- so the developer pays for it up front, and the

7 allowance is then applied to the developer, and the

8 developer has -- has already passed on that savings to

9 the home builder.

10                So -- and this is getting into some of

11 the complexity of how our -- our ser -- service

12 extension policies are set up, and some of the -- the

13 nuances of how it -- the allowances work, that we're

14 trying to work through and determine a best way to --

15 to encourage builders to move in the right direction.

16 And is there an opportunity using these allowances and

17 these -- these connection -- we don't have a

18 connection charge per se in place right now for home

19 builders, but are there opportunities right now?  But

20 it would be something outside of what we normally do.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, at page 29 of

22 the Board counsel's book of documents, you've listed

23 the expected savings that you're attributing to the

24 fuel savings initiative.  And if my high school math

25 still serves me okay, it's -- you're looking to shave
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1 down total demand by about 366 gigawatt hours.

2                First of all, do -- do you agree with

3 the math?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, your math is

5 good.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   That's -- that's

7 heartening.  My second question on that issue is does

8 -- does that include any of the measures that are set

9 out in the white paper you discussed, Ms. Morrison?

10 Or is that just purely based on the current

11 educational initiatives?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   When we set these

13 initiatives out, or these -- these targets out, we

14 were considering the possibility of if we were not --

15 if the heating education campaign did not achieve what

16 we were setting out to achieve, then we look at other

17 intervention strategies, which could possibly include

18 the -- looking at service extensions and -- and

19 allowances.

20                So, to answer your question, it's

21 something that could be used to get to these targets

22 if we were in -- if we were realizing we were not

23 getting there.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And at page 34 of

25 the Board counsel book of documents is a chart that --
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1 that calculates what we think the reduction would be

2 if the program were to be a hundred percent effective.

3 It's -- it's on screen in front of you, Ms. Morrison.

4 The -- the three-sixty-six (366) is Manitoba Hydro's

5 projection.  942 gigawatt was our calculation of what

6 it would be if you were a hundred percent successful,

7 appreciating that one rarely is.

8                Are we in the ballpark?

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I mean, I'd be

13 happy to walk you through how we get to those numbers

14 if that helps.

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I -- I would

16 appreciate that.  I -- I have notes here --

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   All right.

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   -- assuming that

19 there's zero new electric space heated homes in

20 Manitoba, in the gas available area, and zero new

21 electric water heated and no con -- conversions, is

22 that what you were -- yes, I would appreciate if you

23 could tell me your assumptions underlying this.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yeah.  I mean, I'll

25 -- I'll walk you through the -- the first one, for
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1 example, a new home space heating.  We assumed that

2 there would be thirty-four hundred (3,400) new homes

3 in the gas area, of which 34 percent would choose

4 electric heat.  So over the course of a 20-year

5 forecast.

6                So you multiply thirty-four hundred

7 (3,400) new homes by twenty (20) -- so it's on an

8 annual bas -- basis -- times 34 percent.  That gives

9 you approximately twenty-three thousand (23,000) homes

10 that would choose electric heat.  Average customer use

11 is about 18,500 kilowatt hours per year.

12                So multiplying those two (2), that

13 would get -- get you to the four hundred and twenty-

14 five (425).    And I appreciate it's not an exact

15 science, but I just want to get a handle on what

16 percentage of success Hydro is projecting compared to

17 total potential.

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The eighteen

19 thousand five hundred (18,500) is the average use per

20 home.  It's not the average use of an electrically

21 heated -- it's not the electric heat component of a --

22 or is -- is -- I guess I'm wondering -- 'cause you

23 said it's the average use of a home.  Are you assum --

24 are you adding the water heating to the space heating

25 to come up with that number, or how are you deriving
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1 that?

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It should just be

3 for the -- it's my understanding that that number is

4 just for the furnace.

5                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Do you have a source

6 for the number?

7

8                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

9

10 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   That calculated

12 from the numbers on page 33 of the Board counsel book

13 of documents.

14                But, either way, Ms. Morrison, it's --

15 it's -- I'm not asking for an exact science.  We're --

16 just try to get a handle on what percentage of success

17 Manitoba Hydro was actually projecting, and how the

18 366 gigawatt hour reduction would compare to, let's

19 say, 100 percent success rate.

20

21                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

22

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I believe in the

24 2012 fuel switching report you actually gave a number

25 of 875 gigawatt hours per year.
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Mr. Hombach, perhaps

2 we can undertake to have a look at this and -- and try

3 and confirm it.  It's -- it's a bit difficult without

4 having all of the material in front of us to be able

5 to make a -- a reasoned answer.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   That's fine, Ms.

7 Boyd.  If I can get an undertaking from Manitoba Hydro

8 just to advise what it's calculation would be based on

9 100 percent success rate, that's fine.

10                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Yes, we'll do that.

11

12 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 7:     Manitoba Hydro to provide

13                             a calculation on page 33

14                             of the Board's book of

15                             documents Volume II based

16                             on a success rate of the

17                             fuel switching initiative

18

19 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, Ms. Morrison,

21 I took you through the reductions from the 2012 to the

22 2013 forecast, both for all-electric and for all-gas.

23 And just to recap those numbers, were 306 gigawatt

24 hours per year -- sorry, for all-electric, and 117

25 gigawatt hours for standard.
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1                Those 366 gigawatt hours that Hydro is

2 projecting are attributing to the fuel switching

3 initiative.  Would those be subsumed in those initial

4 numbers, or is that additive?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   As I mentioned,

6 the 366 gigawatt hours is reflected within those

7 numbers, but there were other changes that were

8 presented in that -- or adjustments to the forecast

9 between the 2012 and the 2013 for the residential

10 sector.  I mentioned they were at page 12 of our

11 forecast.  And in it we referenced point 3 of the --

12 point 3 on the page states:

13                   "An adjustment to reflect the

14                   initiatives being undertaken by

15                   Manitoba Hydro was included to

16                   reduce the number of customers

17                   choosing electric space and water

18                   heating, and it represents 366

19                   gigawatt hours."

20                The -- the other two (2) adjustments to

21 -- between the 2012 and the 2013 forecast were related

22 to the population forecast dec -- decreasing by

23 approximate -- well, by -- not approximate -- by

24 sixteen thousand nine hundred and one (16,901)

25 customers, which represented a reduction of 282
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1 gigawatt hours in the -- between the 2012 forecast and

2 the 2013 forecast.

3                And then there was also an adjustment

4 to our appliance and unit energy consumptions based on

5 our conditional demand analysis model that adjusted

6 the -- the energy use up by about 212 gigawatt hours.

7 So those are the three (3) components that led as a

8 net.

9                So yes, the changes that you are

10 speaking to in your charts do reflect that 366

11 gigawatt hours of reduction.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Thank you

13 for that clarification.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I would like to

18 take you to page 35 of the Board counsel book of

19 documents, and discuss the consumption without water

20 heating for a minute.

21                But first of all, in terms of the major

22 consumption, somebody can have a gas or electric

23 furnace, and a gas or electric water heater, correct?

24 Those are basically the choices, leaving aside pellet

25 stoves, or other niche products.
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, those are

2 your -- those are the -- those are the most commonly

3 chosen options for -- for heating.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And this chart in

5 front of you, that's a PUB adviser chart, once again

6 not a Manitoba Hydro document.  And one (1) of the

7 assumptions that this makes is that somebody who has a

8 gas furnace may choose to have an electric water

9 heater.  But somebody who gets a -- has a gas water

10 heater probably is not going to make the choice to

11 have an electric furnace, given the cost impact.

12                Is that a reasonable assumption, from

13 Hydro's perspective?

14                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that's a

15 reasonable assumption.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So what we try to

17 do is factor in -- factor out the impact of water

18 heating to determine the actual average consumption

19 that you are projecting.  And the numbers for this

20 document and the math is found at page 36 behind --

21 and -- and what the chart shows is that even though

22 the overall numbers for the 2013 load forecast are

23 lower, you're actually projecting a sharper increase

24 in the per capita consumption for standard customers.

25                And is that just attributable to what
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1 you spoke about earlier, the heat recovery ventilation

2 systems and other matters?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, there's --

4 there's one (1) nuance to the math that isn't being

5 incorporated into your table, related to the fact that

6 not all customers with electric space heat have water

7 -- electric water heatings -- systems.  That would be

8 our apartment dwellers.  Some of the people in

9 apartment buildings don't have electric water tanks.

10                But, fundamentally, the majority of

11 this would be likely derived from the increase in the

12 HRVs, as I mentioned, in the homes, and the multi-

13 speed fans being used in standard heated homes..

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And on the electric

15 side you wouldn't see a similar increase because

16 people have an overall reduction --

17                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   In -- in an

18 electrically heated home, the customer installing an

19 HRV would have a reduction in their energy consumption

20 overall, yes.

21

22                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

23

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, I'm

25 about to start the next topic.  Would the panel like a
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1 break, or are we good to continue?

2                THE CHAIRPERSON:   I think it would be

3 a good idea to have a break.  Let's take ten (10)

4 minutes.

5

6 --- Upon recessing at 2:27 p.m.

7 --- Upon resuming at 2:45 p.m.

8

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  I believe

10 we're ready to resume the proceedings.  Back to you,

11 Mr. Hombach.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Chairman, we

13 seem to be having some technical difficulties again

14 with the little wireless device.

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The computer is

19 telling me that the issue has been resolved.  I'll

20 have to trust it.

21

22 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   We briefly touched

24 on the issue of weather adjustment earlier, and that

25 Manitoba Hydro adjusts weather on a weather normalized
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1 basis, so that if there's an exceptionally hot summer

2 or an exceptionally cold winter, that doesn't skew the

3 load forecast or isn't assumed to be usual.

4                And those are based on the concept of

5 degree-day heating and degree-day cooling, are they

6 not?

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And a degree-day

9 cooling is one where the average number between the

10 daily high and the daily low for that particular day

11 is higher than 18 degrees Celsius?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And for heating,

14 it's basically the same thing in reverse, where the

15 average between the coldest point of the day and the

16 hottest point of the day is less than 14 degrees

17 Celsius?

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Can you explain why

20 eighteen (18) is used for cooling but fourteen (14)

21 for heating?

22

23                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

24

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   A number of years
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1 ago, we used 18 degree days, 18 degrees for both

2 heating and cooling.  And with the purchase of the

3 natural gas company, the natural gas company

4 determined a number of years ago that 14 degrees was

5 better for forecasting on the gas side.

6                We later aligned the electricity side

7 to the gas side after we did an analysis and

8 determined that the differential for the degree-day

9 heating was that there was no -- that there -- there

10 was no material difference between using a fourteen

11 (14) as the -- as -- as the degrees or eighteen (18)

12 as the degrees for the heating side, in terms of

13 calculating the degree-day heating.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And Manitoba Hydro

15 determines sensitivity coefficients on an annual

16 basis, right?  Does it compare the actuals against the

17 projected DDH or DDC numbers?  Or how are those

18 sensitivity coefficients determined?

19                Specifically, Ms. Morrison, I'm

20 referring you to a -- a list of coefficients that was

21 produced by Elenchus, one (1) of the independent

22 experts appointed by the Board, which is reflected at

23 page 38 of Board counsel's book of documents.

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Mr. Hombach, I

2 would -- I would refute -- refer to our page 22 of our

3 rebuttal, which outlines how those degree-day se --

4 coefficients are -- are created.  And it's through a

5 regression-based model.

6                And I believe our updated model is on

7 page -- sorry, I correct that -- is on page 24.  And

8 it is a model that is based upon the difference

9 between -- it's based on a regression analysis.

10

11                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

12

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Sorry.  I

14 apologize.  It is, as I noted, at the beginning of

15 page 24 on our rebuttal, we outline it is

16 statistically derived using the previous twenty-four

17 (24) months of data to determine the coefficients.

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And help me

19 understand this concept.  When you're determining the

20 coefficients, do you only look at these that qualify

21 as DDH or DDC days, meaning that where the average,

22 let's say, for degree-days cooling exceeds 18 degrees,

23 or is it every day of the month and then you just

24 tally them up over the course of the month?

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   It's every day of
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1 the month and tallied over.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   What's Manitoba

3 Hydro's reason for only looking at the past, is it two

4 (2) years, to determine the coefficients?

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We look at the

9 past two (2) years, because we have found that in

10 order to -- to effect the best possible weather

11 adjustment in the current year, weather coefficients

12 need to be determined from the most recent data,

13 ideally the previous year.  However, twelve (12)

14 months of data points were found to be insufficient to

15 produce good estimates of the base -- the D -- the

16 degree-day heating, and DD -- degree-day cooling

17 coefficients, and so we moved to twenty-four (24)

18 months.

19

20                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

21

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   And that

23 explanation is outlined at page 23 of our rebuttal,

24 between lines 18 and 36.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  If I'm
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1 looking at page 39 of the Board counsel book of

2 documents, there is a -- a chart that Manitoba Hydro

3 provided that shows the monthly degree-days heating in

4 Winnipeg over the past fourteen (14) years.

5                And a high number of degree-days

6 heating means you get an exceptionally cold year, does

7 it not?

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And conversely, a

10 high number of DDC means -- DDC days means you've got

11 an exceptionally hot year?  Or at least an

12 exceptionally hot summer?

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So let me take you

15 to page 40 of the Board counsel's book of documents.

16 There's a chart in front of you that shows the degree-

17 days cooling.  Now, what's apparent when you're

18 comparing the DDH and the DDC charts is the degree-

19 days cooling seem to be compressed into a

20 significantly shorter time span year-over-year, no?

21                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's rare that, for

23 example, in April or in October anybody needs to run

24 their air conditioner?

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I think that's a
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1 very safe statement for Manitoba, yes.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Well -- so if, for

3 example, on this chart in front of you, I was to look

4 at the 2009 year where the total number of degree-days

5 cooling is only a hundred and nineteen (119), that

6 would indicate to me that it was a pretty cold and

7 miserable summer?

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  The same for

10 2004, for example, where it was actually only seventy-

11 two (72)?

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now...

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   If I'm looking at

21 what's happening after those very cold years -- and

22 I'm taking you back to page 38 of the Board counsel

23 book of documents -- where Elenchus provided the

24 sensitivity coefficients -- again, we established 2004

25 and 2009 were very cold years.  After 2009 the
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1 kilowatt hours for DDC, the coefficient, is

2 substantially higher.

3                Does that -- should I take that to mean

4 that if you've got any summer that's just an outlier

5 that's exceptionally hot or that's exceptionally cold,

6 that that disproportionately skews the sensitivity

7 coefficient?

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   What we found is,

9 after working with Elenchus -- Elenchus, was that when

10 you have a large number of -- degree-day cooling is

11 somewhat more difficult to determine within the

12 Manitoba marketplace when we're dealing with a short

13 period of time that's primarily heavily heat dominated

14 and where you have -- sorry.

15

16                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

17

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   So there is

19 difficulty in establishing the cooling coefficients in

20 Manitoba because of the fact that we have a -- there's

21 quite a bit of variation within the month -- month to

22 month.  And there's quite a bit of possibility for

23 higher energy consumption in those months due to

24 heating that may occur in the same month that you're

25 cooling.  And so when the coefficient -- when -- when
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1 we were looking at our model, the way our -- our model

2 picks the -- the data in, it'll pick in a month that

3 may have large energy consumption tied to a low

4 cooling degree-day.

5                There may be a cooling degree-day in

6 there, but it'll pull in large energy consumption but

7 won't pull in -- and then it'll compare it to a month

8 that, say, had a high de -- degree-day cooling but

9 then a -- but a low energy consumption.  So we end up

10 with variations within the designation for the cooling

11 degree-days that -- that causes more bouncing around

12 or -- or more variation from year to year within the

13 cooling degree-day de -- coefficients.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  And there is

15 a -- a chart that was provided in response to

16 Information Requests by Elenchus that seems to

17 illustrate this quite well.  It's at Elenchus

18 Information Request 11.  That takes the sensitivity

19 coefficients that Manitoba Hydro provided and -- and

20 charts them both for heating and for cooling.

21                Do you have the chart in front of you,

22 Ms. Morrison?

23                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I -- I do, on the

24 screen.  Thank you very much.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Now --
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1                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Is that in your book

2 of documents?  I'm sorry, just to follow along.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I beg your pardon?

4                MS. MARLA BOYD:   Is it in your book of

5 documents?

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yeah -- no, it --

7 it is not, sorry.

8

9 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And -- and that

11 shows a gradual, slow upward trend for heating, but

12 shows the sensitivity coefficients really being all

13 over the map for -- for cooling?

14                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yeah.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, if -- if

16 that's the case, does it actually make sense for

17 Manitoba Hydro to adjust on a cooling basis when it

18 predicts demand?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Well, what we've

20 determined after this analysis is that we -- overall,

21 the impact to our weather adjustment for the year

22 isn't affected, because either the cooling degree --

23 either the kilowatt hours for the cooling degrees go

24 into heating, or they go into cooling.  They don't

25 disappear.  They go to one (1) bucket or the other.
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1                And what we've determined is that when

2 we're going -- to -- to try and limit some of this

3 variation, we should in the future when we're looking

4 at our model, make sure that we aren't picking up

5 months that have a heating component to them when

6 we're doing our -- our calculation for degree-day

7 cooling.  So we wouldn't necessarily pick up a

8 September that might have had a warm -- had a warm day

9 and had some degree-days cooling, but then may have

10 had heating attached to it also.

11                So what we're finding is that we are --

12 we believe that we'll be able to -- to -- there will

13 still be variation, just because of the fact that

14 cooling is a much smaller component of our overall

15 load in terms of -- and we are only dealing with four

16 (4) months of the year -- of -- of two (2) years of

17 data for determining that cooling coefficient.

18                But we think that we can eliminate some

19 of that variation by -- by focussing on months that

20 don't have a high degree-day heating within the same

21 month that a degree-day cooling is occurring.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Give or take, what

23 -- what approximate range of cooling adjustments does

24 Manitoba Hydro perform on an annual basis?

25                How many gigawatt hours are we talking
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1 about?

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'm just trying to

6 get a handle on what the uncertainty is that this

7 actually introduces.

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I'm -- could you

9 clarify your question?  Are you asking us to what

10 effect a -- a change in degree-day cooling would

11 affect our forecast?

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'm -- I'm asking

13 on a cumulative basis over the year.  You're providing

14 in your load forecast the actuals for the year as well

15 as the weather adjustment?

16                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   But that doesn't

18 actually break it down.  I'm just wondering, in a

19 regular year, are we talking about an adjustment of 10

20 gigawatt hours, are we talking about 100 gigawatt

21 hours, are we talking more than that attributable to a

22 cooling-weather adjustment?

23

24                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

25
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   If it makes more

2 sense to deal with this by way of undertaking, I'll

3 happily do that.

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I think that would

5 be more appropriate.  Thank you very much.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's to provide an

7 order of magnitude for the average degree-day cooling

8 adjustment per year in the load forecast.

9

10 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 8:     Manitoba Hydro to provide

11                             an order magnitude for

12                             average degree-day cooling

13                             adjustment per year in the

14                             load forecast

15

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So we -- we've

17 covered residential rates.  Taking you back to page 18

18 of the book of documents, that just shows the total

19 usage broken down into customer classes.  Residential

20 is one of the largest, but general service mass market

21 is actually larger than that.

22                And it's my understanding that mass

23 market is basically everything that is commercial and

24 everything that is industrial, excluding the top

25 consumers.
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1                Do I have that right?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  And EnerNOC

4 this morning provided a slightly different pie chart,

5 but that's because EnerNOC actually distinguishes

6 between industrial and commercial rather than just

7 everything commercial and the top consumers.

8                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.  Our forecast

9 is based on rate classifications.  So anyone in the

10 general service rate classification is included, is --

11 is forecast separately.  We then exclude specific

12 customers in our top consumers.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, to determine

14 your mass market forecast, you take two (2) things

15 into account, do you not?

16                 You take the Manitoba population, as

17 well as the projected GDP?

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

19 We -- to forecast our number of customers -- for the

20 general service mass market sector, we forecast based

21 on the change in pop -- there's a factor that aff --

22 accounts for the change in population, or the change -

23 - actually the change in the number of residential

24 customers, and the change in GDP.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And you provided a
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1 Elenchus with a formula that's set out in the Elenchus

2 report.

3                That's actually the correct formula

4 that you use?

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The GDP numbers,

7 are those coming from the same five (5) commercial

8 forecasters that you used for population, or where do

9 you obtain your GDP projections?

10                MR. IAN PAGE:   Yes, it's the same five

11 (5) forecasters.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And all in all,

13 looking at the formula, the population level is about

14 five (5) times as -- as influential in determining

15 your mass market forecast as GDP, correct?

16                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   What I am curious

18 about is why there is no assumed impact from large

19 industry, meaning the top consumers.  Can you explain

20 that to me?  The formula that you provided looks at

21 the GDP.  It looks at the Manitoba population.  But it

22 doesn't look at the top consumers.  So it doesn't

23 assume that there's any trickle-down effect from large

24 heavy industry, for example, on other commercial

25 demand.
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1                Why is that?

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We haven't yet

6 seen a relationship between the two (2) to be

7 determined within our forecast.  And their energy

8 consumption has been -- we -- we separate them because

9 their energy use is substantially different.  And

10 previously when we did include them within the overall

11 -- many, many years ago, when we included them

12 together, with the exception of two (2) top consumers,

13 the outcome was that they were -- they were somewhat

14 skewing the results of our models.  So we pulled out

15 the top consumers and forecasted them individually.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, you've also

17 made some changes between 2012 and 2013.  You were

18 projecting annualized growth of about 1.5 percent for

19 this customer group, which accounts for about 34

20 percent of total load.  I'm sorry, you -- you're

21 currently projecting 1.5 percent.  You were projecting

22 1.7 percent.

23                That just follows the formula you've --

24 you've ...

25                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That's correct.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'm showing you

6 page 52 of the Board counsel book of documents.  That

7 is Table 5 from the 2013 load forecast.  Sorry, I

8 misspoke.  Page 52 of the book of documents.  And if

9 you look at the middle of the page, you can see that

10 your actual experience for residential growth was

11 annualized growth of about 1.8 percent, less than that

12 for the mass market group of about 1.4 percent, and

13 really very little year over year growth for the top

14 consumers.

15                You see that?  Middle of the page,

16 where it says that -- it shows you the ten (10) year

17 average?

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is

19 correct.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Do you usually

21 expect to see mass market growth to grow less quickly

22 than residential?  Or is this just an effect of the

23 recession in 2008?

24

25                       (BRIEF PAUSE)
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Okay.  What we

2 observed here was a higher residential growth due to

3 the increased penetration of electric space heating

4 and other -- and the adjustments to the -- and the

5 increased end uses as opposed to the population and

6 factors that are driving -- that are being observed in

7 the mass market.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Is the increase in

9 electric heating, though, something that you've just

10 seen recently, or is that something that is

11 incorporated into your overall formula for determining

12 mass market growth?

13                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We don't factor

14 electric space heating growth into the mass market

15 forecast.  I -- I'm speaking about the -- you asked

16 about the -- the comparison between the residential

17 market having 1.8 percent and the general service mass

18 market having 1.4 percent.

19                And the 1.4 percent is -- the 1.8

20 percent reflects an increase -- what we would have --

21 we were supp -- we were a little more -- we had not

22 yet anticipated that we were seeing in terms of the

23 growth in electric heat, more so than -- we wouldn't -

24 - we -- I guess I'm saying the converse to your --

25 your question where you said, Would we expect the
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1 general service mass market to be growing at a slower

2 rate than the residential sector.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So you're saying

4 without the switch to electric heating, you might see

5 -- might have seen less than the 1.8 percent

6 residential growth, but it wouldn't have affected mass

7 markets, because you're basing it on total population.

8

9                You're not tying it to the actual

10 demand by --

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   For --

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- the residential

13 customers?

14                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, that is

15 correct.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Well, what -- what

17 we're seeing here is you've got the highest growth for

18 the past ten (10) years for residential customers,

19 second highest for mass market, very little for top

20 consumers.  What you're projecting, though, for the

21 next ten (10) years is the opposite.

22                If you look two-thirds (2/3s) down the

23 page, you're projecting the highest growth for top

24 consumers, second highest for mass market, lowest for

25 residential.
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1                So why the switch if that really hasn't

2 been your experience over the past ten (10) years?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Well, I think in

4 looking, the -- the first thing we have to look at is

5 the top consumers over the last ten (10) years, their

6 growth over the last ten (10) years is not what you

7 would have seen as their growth overall over the last

8 twenty (20) years.  The last ten (10) years, as we're

9 all very aware of, saw an economic downturn that the

10 industrial customers, or the large industrial

11 customers, are now recovering -- appear to be

12 recovering from.

13                And we also, during that period of

14 time, saw the loss of one (1) very large top consumer

15 entirely.  And that will be reflected in that growth -

16 - that overall growth over the last ten (10) years of

17 -- of .5 percent as a -- as an average annual growth.

18                So going forward when we look into the

19 future, for the top consumers we are looking at --

20 what we're anticipating to see is based on their

21 short-term projected plans.  And then what we're

22 anticipating after that is average growth, which would

23 be reflected by a period of -- a longer period of

24 time, which is -- has periods of growth and recession.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Taking you back to
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1 page 18 just for a second to -- to visualize this, top

2 consumers, 23 percent of total amount right now?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Really very broadly

5 simplified, it's about a one-third (1/3), one-third

6 (1/3), one-third (1/3) split between residential, mass

7 market, and top consumers?

8                It's actually a bit less for top

9 consumers.

10                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, this is

11 reflecting the loss of the one (1) top -- one (1) top

12 consumer, which prior to that this split was more

13 closer to the one-third (1/3), one-third (1/3), one-

14 third (1/3).

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

16

17                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

18

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, on the subject

20 of top consumers, if you go to page 57 of the Board

21 counsel book of documents, that is an answer to PUB-MH

22 Information Request 1-102a revised.  And that shows a

23 chart of Manitoba Hydro's top consumer projections and

24 how they changed between 2000 -- the 2007 forecast and

25 the 2013 forecast.
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And that -- that

3 large dip that you see occurring, Ms. Morrison,

4 starting at about 2007, where actual top consumer

5 demand declined by what appears to be about 750

6 gigawatt hours per year, is that primarily

7 attributable to that loss of the one (1) top consumer

8 you spoke about?

9                Or is this other consumer -- top

10 consumers also reducing their demand?

11                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   This period of

12 time reflects reduction due to the loss of one (1) top

13 consumer that was in the range of 500 to 600 gigawatt

14 hours.  And it also reflects the reduction in some

15 other top consumers' operations as they optimized

16 during the -- the economic downturn.  They opim --

17 they optimized their operations, so they relied on

18 existing inventories and such, and ran fewer shifts in

19 order to -- to work through the recession.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, if I'm looking

21 at this chart, it -- it seems that ever since the 2009

22 forecast you're moving the starting point?  But

23 otherwise the slope of your projected demand increase

24 is basically the same.

25                Am I -- am I -- first of all, am I
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1 reading that correctly?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, to a certain

3 extent.  Yes.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So given that

5 Manitoba Hydro's appear -- experience appears to be

6 that over the past five (5) years, the starting point

7 keeps moving down.

8                What makes you think that ongoing

9 demand is still going to take place at that same

10 slope?  Are you basically -- if -- if I had to

11 simplify it, are you -- are you thinking that this is

12 just a reset of the starting point, but that there

13 hasn't been any actual shift with how companies do

14 business in light of the recession?

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I -- I would agree

16 with that, and Mr. Friesen can probably provide a

17 little more insight.

18                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   I think the

19 question you have to ask yourself in some context

20 around this is:  Has the competitives --

21 competitiveness of the top consumers based in

22 Manitoba, relative to the other -- the other companies

23 they compete with world wide, changed as a result of

24 the economic recession.  And I would argue that it has

25 not.  In some ways, it's actually improved.
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1                And, as a result, we expect once -- if

2 you look at the -- the global recession as a market

3 correction, and if you -- particularly if you look at

4 the recovery over the last couple of years, the

5 recovery over the last couple of years very much

6 matches the load growth prior to the recession.

7                And we expect that, given that Manitoba

8 industry remains competitive, in much the same way as

9 it was before the recession, the growth is reasonable,

10 and it -- it's in prox -- in proximity to what we've

11 seen historically. So we don't expect the competitive

12 position of Manitoba to change dramatically as a

13 result of the global recession, so we don't foresee

14 the reason to change the forecast dramatically either.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Two (2)

16 issues on that.  Now, when you say, "couple of years,"

17 can you see the cursor on the screen in front of you?

18                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Yes, I can.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   This -- you're

20 referring back to about 2011, 2012, when actually the

21 amount kept increasing?

22                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   If you look at

23 the numerical data rather than the text, you'll see

24 that the -- the lowest point was 2009/'10.  And then

25 we've seen con -- growth since 2009/'10 in our actual
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1 consumptions.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   But have you seen

3 it at the same level that growth occurred before the

4 recession?

5                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Yes, in -- in the

6 -- over the -- over the last -- those two (2) -- that

7 two (2) year period, it's been about an average of 2

8 percent per -- or an average of 2 percent per year.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, correct me if

10 I'm wrong, sir, but top consumer demand is estimated

11 in two (2) tranches if you will, right?  You're

12 looking at actual projections for specific consumers

13 for about three (3) years out.

14                And after that you're relying primarily

15 on what Manitoba Hydro calls PLIL, or potential large

16 industrial load?

17                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   That is correct.

18 And I would say that period varies a little bit from

19 industry to industry, that short-term period.  But

20 it's about two (2) to -- two (2) to five (5) years.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, with Manitoba

22 Hydro's projections, does anything that extends beyond

23 three (3) years automatically get lumped in as PLIL?

24                Or do you actually project for specific

25 customer groups or industry groups beyond three (3)
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1 years?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   If we have

3 specific committed plans within that three (3) to five

4 (5) year window, those committed plans go into the

5 short-term forecast.  It's in year 4 that we begin to

6 introduce the -- the average annual growth that you

7 mentioned, the potential large industrial, or the

8 PLIL, gets introduced in year 4 to recognize that we

9 don't necessarily -- and -- and that's to reflect

10 growth for the overall sector based on past historic

11 growth.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, on that

13 subject of PLIL, you said "based on past historic

14 growth."  To determine PLIL, do you actually look at

15 specific industry groups to determine, well, this

16 industry group would probably grow beyond four (4)

17 years while another one may not?  Or do you just base

18 it on what the slope has been historically?

19                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We look at the

20 sector as a whole, and we take the average growth for

21 that sector as a whole and -- and average that.  We --

22 to -- to -- we -- we don't think that we can state

23 that in ten (10) years from now, or twenty (20) years

24 from now we'll know what industry is going to be here

25 or grow.  We do believe that the past history of
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1 twenty (20) years, where we've had a period of growth,

2 and we've had a period of significant recession or

3 economic downturn, provides us with a reasonable

4 benchmark, or -- or average to -- to project future

5 growth.

6                It's -- it's a period that has, as I

7 said, quite a bit -- a -- a period of growth and a

8 period of -- of economic downturn.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, taking you to

10 page 58 of Board counsel's book of documents, that's

11 an excerpt from your 2013 load forecast that shows the

12 projections for top consumers.  And the orange line

13 that keeps going up, that shows the potential large

14 industrial load.  And the green flat line, that would

15 be the demand without the potential large industrial

16 load; just based on what you currently know for

17 specific industry sectors, correct?

18                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

19 It's -- the green line isn't what we know the customer

20 will be doing.  I -- I think what we're saying is that

21 the green line is a bit misleading in that what we're

22 showing is the -- is the short-term forecast.  The

23 green line depicts the short-term forecast, and we

24 should probably, essentially, truncate it after the

25 fifth year or the third year, and say -- and not show
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1 any more dots going forward.

2                Because we -- what we're saying is, we

3 don't know specifically what any one (1) of those top

4 consumers is going to do five (5) years out.  We do

5 know, and we believe it's reasonable to expect, that

6 there will be some growth overall in the top consumer

7 sector.

8                And so what we're saying is that

9 they're -- to -- to hold it flat into the future isn't

10 realistic.  We're not going to see a situation -- or

11 we don't anticipate seeing a situation where there's

12 absolutely no growth at all in the top consumer

13 sector.  However -- so -- so we do apply what we feel

14 is a reasonable estimate of what the anticipated

15 future growth is year-by-year.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Of the three (3)

17 customer classes that we've covered, residential, mass

18 market, and top consumers, is this really the one

19 where there's the most uncertainty from Hydro's

20 perspective in the long-term?

21                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We -- there's

22 uncertainty in all forecasting.  We have -- we are

23 more -- there's -- there's more potential for var --

24 year-to-year variation because the load that is going

25 to come on as a top consumer is going to come on at
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1 year 8, maybe.  Or maybe it's going to come in at year

2 10.  We don't know what year it's going to come in, so

3 -- but we -- we do believe that it's going to come in.

4 It's going to come in around maybe a hundred -- what

5 would be accumulating to a hundred gigawatt hours a

6 year.  But we just can't say when.

7                So if you were to look at a year-by-

8 year basis, there will be uncertainty.  But to look at

9 it as a whole, and looking at the long-term, I don't

10 believe there's any more uncertainty than -- than any

11 other area of a forecast.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And you're basing

13 that, essentially, on the rate of growth over the past

14 twenty (20) years?

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is what we've

16 -- we've put our future forecast based upon, yes.

17                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Let's talk about

18 that in more detail, because it seems clear to me that

19 a fairly large industrial customer arriving in

20 Manitoba throws this whole thing out of whack, from a

21 top consumer perspective.

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

23                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So -- so the reverse

24 is also true; if somebody decides to leave the

25 province, that also throws the load forecast out of
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1 whack?

2                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes, it does.

3                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Now, let's

4 think about this positively.  And -- and this morning

5 we heard from Mr. Kuczek that the pipeline sector is a

6 potential growth sector for the province, given what's

7 going on with respect to the east-west movement of --

8 of commodity and so on.

9                So, in effect, if I -- if I read this

10 correctly, we're -- we're beyond the bottom line now.

11 If -- if we are successful in attracting pipeline

12 users to use electricity as the basis -- as the -- as

13 the method of energy, we're into the redline -- we're

14 back into the redline, aren't we?

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yes.

16                THE CHAIRPERSON:   So if -- you know,

17 if we get seventeen hundred (1,700) -- seventeen

18 hundred (1,700) is the amount we saw this morning,

19 we're into the redline?

20                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   If -- if the

21 pipeline loads were to come in, it would be similar to

22 what MIPUG had asked us to look at in terms of a

23 scenario under MIPUG Round 1, 43b -- or 'a' and 'b',

24 where we would be looking at it -- where they asked us

25 to advance all of the potential large industrial load
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1 to be on the system by 2019/'20.

2                So, essentially, if we were to -- to

3 use their scenario for what would be the pipe --

4 representing the pipeline load, you would take that

5 redline and you would -- that's in 2031/'32, and you

6 would move it to be back to -- you would be advancing

7 the redline on the graph to -- to 2019 and -- and you

8 would be hitting that peak.  You would be hitting that

9 at that time instead of '31/'32.

10                THE CHAIRPERSON:   But just to explore

11 that a little bit more.  Inasmuch as there's some

12 vagaries associated with the load forecast, the -- the

13 principal vagaries are in relation to this particular

14 class, the top consumer class.  I mean, they -- they -

15 - the resident -- residential customer is not going

16 anywhere.  I mean, the residential customer is -- is

17 living in the province and, you know, there may be

18 some slight changes around movement in and out of the

19 province, but, I mean, they're staying here.  And

20 commercial classes, largely the same thing, with the

21 exception of the top consumers who have said that if

22 we increase rates -- if you increase rates we may

23 think about going somewhere else.

24                Now, I guess what I'm getting at is, in

25 terms of the load forecast, the behaviour of the top
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1 consumers is -- is really what we need to be most

2 cognizant of, in terms of assessing the risk

3 associated with this load forecast.

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   You are correct.

5 In terms of the residential and the general service

6 mass market areas, the forecast grows at a much more

7 gradual basis.  With top consumers, we are -- there --

8 there is the risk of the load coming in in a lar -- it

9 comes in large chunks, or it drops off in large

10 chunks.

11                And, as Mr. Friesen alluded to, it

12 depends on how competitive they are on the global

13 markets, it depends on what their options are, it

14 depends on where -- where they can -- if they want to

15 move their operations to another location, if they

16 have that type of mobility, then all those factors

17 come into play.  You're correct, that we -- that --

18 that there is different drivers for their -- their

19 purpose in being Manitoba, and their -- their use of

20 energy.

21                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   I'd like to also

22 highlight, in respect to the mobility question, that

23 we have to be very careful in how we characterize

24 mobility.  Most of the top consumers are resource-

25 based companies, or they deal in a service, pipelines,
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1 where they're resourced -- and the market have fixed

2 locations.  So in the case of the pipelines we're not,

3 in particularly, attracting their load; we're in line

4 with their load.

5                So we're -- we're not attracting that

6 load to Manitoba.  We just happen to be physically

7 located between the resource and the market and, as a

8 result, they're coming to us to request service of

9 that load.

10                So we have to be a little character --

11 careful in how we characterize mobility, because rates

12 alone may not be the primary driver to their mobility,

13 or to that load growing or shrinking.

14                So it's just -- it's just something to

15 keep in mind.

16                MR. LARRY SOLDIER:  Could you tell me

17 what the status of this smelter in Thompson is at?  I

18 know they announced a shutdown and then they delayed

19 it a year.  And what impact would it -- would that

20 have on -- on Hydro if they were to shut down the

21 smelter?

22                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The -- the smelter

23 that you're referring to is still scheduled to be --

24 the smelter and refinery is still scheduled to be

25 decommissioned in 2016.  They are publicly on the
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1 record that that will be continuing forward.

2                That load reduction is reflected in our

3 load forecast already.  We've already anticipated

4 that.  And I believe we are on the record for saying

5 that it is in the same range of energy reduction as

6 the top consumer that we lost in 2010.  So it's around

7 the 500 gigawatt hour range.  But that has been

8 reflected in the load forecast.

9                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   And, as you

10 mentioned, there is some variability in that date, as

11 you've noted, over the past number of years.  The --

12 that -- that date has been changing.  And based on --

13 you know, there are a lot of factors that are going

14 into that change.  The primary one is regulatory, and

15 it's related to the status of that smelter being able

16 to continue operating for environmental reasons.  So

17 that's the primary driver there.

18

19 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, on page 67 of

21 the book of documents, there's actually a chart on a

22 sector-by-sector basis.  And, Ms. Morrison, I will

23 have some questions in the in camera session on CSI on

24 this, as well.

25                But you indicated that the loss of the
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1 smelter is already reflected here.  That, I take it,

2 would be the loss in the primary metal sector on this

3 chart?

4                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And really, if we

6 look at this chart, going out to 2020/'21, the only

7 industry sector where you're currently projecting

8 increased growth is the petroleum sector, is it not?

9                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The only sector

10 that we are specifically in the short term projecting

11 growth is the petroleum sector, that is correct.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Are you --

13 can you say, in the public session here, what that

14 load is attributed to in the petroleum sector?  Which

15 expansions?

16                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   No, I believe I

17 cannot.

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   We will have an

19 opportunity to explore this on Thursday.

20                Now, the last of the four (4) larger

21 groups of losses that -- or loads that we discussed is

22 the transmission and distribution losses.  And again,

23 to put that into perspective, that accounts for about

24 13 percent of total demand in Manitoba, according to

25 the chart on page 18?
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   That is correct.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And Manitoba Hydro

3 advised, by way of an answer to Information Request,

4 that it adds transmission losses of about 9.3 percent,

5 distribution losses of 4.4 percent to domestic loads.

6                Do I have the numbers right?

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Those are -- yes,

8 those are correct.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Are those allocated

10 on an equal basis to domestic load and to export load

11 per kilowatt hour or gigawatt hour?

12

13                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

14

15                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We add

16 transmission losses to the top consumers, and we add

17 distribution and transmission losses to the other

18 sectors.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  And to

20 export, is it transmission only?

21                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I am not able to

22 answer how the -- how we account for the export.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Is -- is somebody

24 else on the panel able to -- to speak to those issues?

25                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   That is a cost of



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

592

1 service issue, so that would be han -- typically

2 handled by our Rates and Regulatory Affairs group.  So

3 if it's pertinent that we provide you a response to

4 that, it would probably have to be an undertaking.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I -- I -- well, but

6 before I ask for the undertaking, perhaps, let me

7 explore this issue just a little bit further and then

8 we'll just have a single or -- or two (2)

9 undertakings.

10                Now, at minimum, I believe, Mr.

11 Wojczynski indicated yesterday that he's an electrical

12 engineer, so I'm -- I'm confident that he can answer

13 this.

14                Losses don't increase on a linear

15 basis, right?  It's an exponential function tied to

16 the square of the current?

17                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It's -- it's a

18 squared function, yes.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Resistance times

20 the square of the current?

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And you'll --

23 you'll see that as a lawyer I try to just grossly

24 simplify this in atrocious writing.  I actually passed

25 little diagram to Mr. Simonsen earlier.  Perhaps we
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1 can put this on --

2                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   It's actually --

3 it's actually IR squared.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

5                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   It's resistance

6 squared, current times resistance squared.

7

8                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

9

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So he said it's

11 currents times resistance squared, not -- so it

12 doesn't increase exponentially with the current?  Just

13 with the resistance?

14                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Obviously, the

15 squaring the resistance creates a multiplier, but it

16 isn't perfectly linear --

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

18                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   -- but you're

19 right.  Yeah.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So grossly

21 simplified, then, if I -- if I were to double the

22 amount of electricity flowing through this -- a line,

23 is there any effect, or would it be more or less

24 linear because the resistance itself in the line

25 doesn't change?
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1                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Just -- just wait

2 a second.  Maybe we need a -- it's 'I' squared 'R'.

3                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Yes, yes.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So I did have that

5 correct?

6                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   We're -- we're

7 all on the same page now.  You -- every now and then

8 you shouldn't listen to mechanical engineers.

9                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  We're going

10 to have to -- I have to intervene here for a

11 discussion amongst engineers for the non-engineers in

12 the room.

13                Could you walk us through the -- the

14 symbols here and so -- what we're discussing?

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now that I realize,

16 Mr. Chairman, that venturing beyond high school math

17 is an exceedingly bad idea for me, because I've been

18 challenged on it.

19

20 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   What I'm trying to

22 get at is what -- if -- if it's tied to the square,

23 there's a chart in front of you, Mr. Chairman, and --

24 and by all means, correct me if the chart isn't

25 correct.
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1                What that basically means is if you are

2 doubling the amount of electricity flowing through a

3 line, you're quadrupling the line losses, give or

4 take; you're not doubling the line losses.

5                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So on an

7 incremental basis, the more electricity you're showing

8 through the line, it will have a -- a disproportionate

9 effect?

10                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Mr. Simonsen, I

12 don't need the chart any more.  So Manitoba Hydro is a

13 -- is an electric utility that meets domestic demand

14 but that also exports a lot of electricity.

15                What I was trying to get at with the

16 question, and you may have to deal with by way of

17 undertaking is, if -- if you're adding a large amount

18 of exports to the electricity that you are sending

19 through the lines for domestic purposes, are you

20 assigning the incremental transmission and

21 distribution losses to export?

22                Or are you just assuming that on a

23 percentage basis it's allocated fifty (50) fifty (50)

24 to each of them?

25                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   When we do our
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1 economic evaluations we -- sorry -- we use an -- an

2 incremental value of 10 percent for the export losses.

3 And what you have to keep in mind is the exports go

4 over the high voltage system and don't use any of the

5 lower voltage transmission.

6                So you -- you can't just look at the

7 losses in our system and then think they're going to

8 increase in the manner you are -- of a -- a -- the

9 quad -- quadratic relationship, that 'I' squared

10 relationship, because you are using the higher voltage

11 system, which has less resistance on it.

12                So it's -- it -- so -- but -- but aside

13 from that, we do account in our evaluations for the

14 incremental losses due to exports.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So, sorry, Mr.

16 Wojczynski, you said you're assuming that the

17 incremental losses will be 10 percent for export?

18                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Overall, that's

19 what we tend to do.  That would be accurate, plus or

20 minus 1 percent.  And again, I repeat, that's because

21 we're using the high volt -- the high-voltage system.

22 We don't use the entire grid.

23                So if you -- for exporting, let's say,

24 additional power from the Nelson River, we're using

25 the HVDC system, which has -- which has -- on an
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1 incremental basis has relatively low losses compared

2 to, say, 230 kV transmission.  And then we're using

3 the -- from, say, Dorsey, we would use the 500 kV line

4 and the -- the 230s, but the 500 kV line carries the

5 most.  So the losses are lower on that than they would

6 if they were on, say, a 230 kV.

7                The other thing is the DC system also

8 has some fixed losses which don't vary by the current.

9 When we answered yes to your question about the 'I'

10 squared 'R', we were trying to keep it simple, but

11 it's more complex in that there are fixed losses as

12 well that don't vary by the current.  The line losses

13 are the ones, but there's other losses that don't vary

14 by it.

15                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Now, Mr.

16 Wojczynski, we -- we covered this morning that, in its

17 load forecast, Manitoba Hydro is assuming that there's

18 no additional domestic load growth beyond 2047.  So

19 that gives us a good starting point beyond 2047.  In

20 its financial analysis, Manitoba Hydro's assuming load

21 stays flat.

22                And what I'd like to know is if we go

23 through the various financial analysis that Hydro has

24 done and the various development plans, the line

25 losses that Hydro's attributing to domestic customers,
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1 not to export customers, are actually different

2 between those plans.

3                And perhaps let me illustrate on -- on

4 where I'm getting at.  If you have a look at page 2 of

5 Appendix 11.3 of Hydro's business case, that's the

6 analysis of the all-gas plan.  You should have it on

7 the screen in front of you.

8                Underneath the highlight, you'll see

9 that domestic losses that Hydro assumes are about

10 4,000 gigawatt hours per year, 3,927.  And that stays

11 flat, which makes sense considering that the load

12 forecast stays flat.

13                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   If you compare that

15 with Manitoba Hydro's Preferred Development Plan, and

16 let me just pull that up on screen, you'll see that

17 for the same time period, you're attributing about 600

18 additional gigawatt hours per year to domestic losses,

19 despite the fact that the domestic demand is actually

20 the same.

21                Can you explain to me where that 600

22 gigawatt hours of difference comes from?

23                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Could the person

24 controlling this go the extreme left so we can see

25 what the label is on that row?
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Sure.  That -- that

2 person controlling it is me, if --

3                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Okay.  Okay.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'd be happy to --

5                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Oh, there.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- to blow it up a

7 bit.

8                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yeah.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's the same

10 excerpt, but from the --

11                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Okay.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- Preferred

13 Development Plan.

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   You know, I -- I

15 can't answer that question.  I think we'll have to

16 take that as an undertaking.  It's -- it's not obvious

17 to me at this moment.

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Fine.

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   It's in the -- is

20 it in the book?

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'll accept an

22 undertaking, Mr. Wojczynski, but I'd like that to be a

23 two (2) part undertaking.  First of all, I'd like

24 Manitoba Hydro to explain why that difference exists.

25                But I'd also like them to explain
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1 whether this is simply because one (1) of the plans

2 relies on a longer transmission line as opposed to

3 building the load south, or whether you're actually

4 attributing some incremental export losses to Manitoba

5 Hydro domestic demand.

6                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   We'll accept that

7 undertaking.

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you.

9

10 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 9:     Manitoba Hydro to explain:

11                             a) attribution of 600

12                             additional gigawatt hours

13                             per year to domestic

14                             losses; and b) whether

15                             this is because of longer

16                             transmission lines or

17                             whether incremental export

18                             losses are attributed to

19                             domestic demand

20

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   And this is

22 actually probably a topic that is better addressed in

23 the panel next week, which would be dealing with these

24 evaluations and these calculations.  So what I was

25 doing today was trying to provide an -- a high-level
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1 answer so we could keep the momentum going.  But this

2 -- this particular topic is actually better suited to

3 next week's panel.

4                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I appreciate that.

5 Now, just -- just one (1) last question on this

6 particular issue.  On a year-over-year basis,

7 approximately how many gigawatt hours does Manitoba

8 Hydro export?

9                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I'm not -- I don't

10 have that number at the top of my head.  Ms. Flynn

11 would have that number in her head, or Mr. Cormie.  I

12 could look it up quickly, but I don't -- it's not --

13 it's not a number I carry in my head, sorry.

14                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   But you said that

15 the incremental losses when you're exporting are about

16 10 percent?

17                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   That's what we

18 typically use in our calculations, yes.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So that it -- it

20 would follow then that if you weren't exporting

21 electricity, those additional 10 percent are not

22 something that you would have to generate to meet

23 Manitoba demand, because those 10 percent wouldn't be

24 lost?

25                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   If we didn't have
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1 the exports and the -- then the transmission system,

2 if that energy wasn't being used for domestic load,

3 then -- then the -- the losses in our system would be

4 less by that amount, yes.

5

6                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

7

8                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, we've covered

9 the various adjustments to different customer groups

10 between the 2012 and the 2013 load forecast, and

11 perhaps you can recap just what that means for the

12 earliest required in-service date for new generation?

13                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I'm -- I'm sorry.

14 I was still trying to read your book, and I don't have

15 a magnifying glass, so I was trying to prepare for

16 your question.  You asked a different question than I

17 was expecting.  Sorry, could you repeat that?

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Yes, I can.  I -- I

19 said we -- we covered the various adjustments today

20 between the 2012 and the 2013 forecast, and the

21 reductions.  What exactly does that mean for when

22 Manitoba Hydro is saying Keeyask will now be

23 necessary, or some new generation in Manitoba would be

24 necessary?

25                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   That actually is
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1 an item for next week's panel, because of the --

2 that's that need panel which deals with that.  But

3 what I can tell you is that -- I do have this in my

4 head, that going from the 12th -- 2012 forecast to the

5 2013 forecast, and with -- there were some other small

6 changes in the overall assumptions, but the need for

7 Keeyask in a -- a no-sale case, in a case with no new

8 sales moves from 2022 to 2023.

9                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So a one (1) year

10 deferral, essentially?

11                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, before we move

13 on to the subject of DSM, the last issue I wanted to

14 canvas with the panel is the risk of disruptive

15 technology.  That was one (1) of the issues that

16 Elenchus had identified in its expert report dealing

17 with load forecasts, and I understand that Manitoba

18 Hydro has looked at some potential future technologies

19 like solar photo -- photovoltaic cells, and ultimately

20 dismissed them at -- as not currently being

21 financially feasible alternatives.

22                   But has Manitoba Hydro had an

23 opportunity to review Elenchus's evidence on

24 disruptive technology and the example in Philippe

25 Dunsky's expert report dealing with projected cost
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1 decreases for solar photo -- photovoltaic and actually

2 try to determine that impact on Manitoba Hydro's

3 future load forecast?

4                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   We have not

5 evaluated it in the context of the forecast.  We have

6 evaluated it at a high level in the context of future

7 potential DSM savings, yes.

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   You've seen the

12 evidence in Philippe Dunsky's report about grid

13 parity, dealing with --

14                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Yes. I -- yes, I

15 have.

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And I'm -- I'm not

17 trying to cover issues that will be covered by

18 Intervenors, but does Manitoba Hydro agree with the

19 potential time frames, or does it assume these are not

20 realistic?

21                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   I would say it's

22 fair to say that those potential time frames reflect

23 the uncertainty that's in the industry today.

24 Manitoba Hydro hasn't done its own projection of when

25 grid parity would occur, as there is a lot of
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1 uncertainty as to where those solar prices will be in

2 the future, and I think all you have to do is look at

3 Mr. Dunsky's own evidence to support that there is a

4 great deal of uncertainty.

5                So based on some of the industry

6 projections for where those prices are headed, I

7 believe that the range of time when we could see grid

8 -- grid parity could be within the range that Mr.

9 Dunsky projects.  It could be later as well.  It all

10 depends on where the industry ends up going.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, does Manitoba

12 Hydro  have any tools at its disposal to either

13 encourage the use of such technology or to discourage

14 it?

15                Like, for example, encouraging people

16 to feed into the grid or not permitting people to feed

17 into the grid?

18                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   We do, and if you

19 look at -- we -- we currently have programs in place

20 that would support the installation of solar.  If you

21 go to -- and you've looked at Cana -- Manitoba Hydro's

22 current bio-energy optimization program, solar would

23 be an eligible measure under that program.

24                So if a customer came forward with a

25 solar project today, we would have the potential to
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1 evaluate it under that project and determine whether,

2 you know, what -- what type of incentive and what

3 level of incentive we would provide.  So we -- we

4 don't explicitly discourage solar in any way today.

5 We do believe that, today, that technology is not

6 economic in Manitoba, but we do not discourage it.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Does Manitoba Hydro

8 currently allow feeding into the grid?  If, let's say,

9 a commercial building wanted to install solar panels

10 or other generation?

11                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   We do allow it,

12 and we have a policy that allows for it, yes.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So has Manitoba

14 Hydro assessed the amount of uncertainty that this

15 imposes on the load forecast?

16                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Like I said, we

17 have looked at it from the standpoint of future DSM

18 savings, and in general, I would say it's safe to

19 assume that we would not expect significant savings to

20 be -- to begin to develop until some time after the

21 2020 time frame.  Even if you look at Mr. Dunsky's

22 data and you look at a -- a grid parity date for

23 Manitoba of 2018, if you assume that -- that to be

24 correct, there would still be an implementation phase.

25                There would be a ramp-up stage over
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1 which the industry would develop the resources to

2 install the systems, and customers would begin to

3 accept and -- and move forward with purchases of the

4 systems.  That -- that's going to involve a time lag,

5 so grid parity is really just an indication at what

6 point the technology -- the cost of generating power

7 with the technology becomes equal to the price the

8 customer is paying on the grid.  It doesn't really

9 tell you at what point the customer will begin

10 adopting the technology.

11                And there are many factors that go into

12 -- into that equation which would indicate that you

13 would expect to see a gradual adoption rate develop

14 after grid parity at some point, and then as momentum

15 is gained, and the cost -- the economic advantage

16 becomes greater, you're going to see an acceleration

17 of that.  But we would not expect to see an immediate

18 -- it would be a very gradual impact on -- on the load

19 in Manitoba.  It wouldn't be a -- a step change in

20 load.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And among the

22 various development plans that Hydro is presenting,

23 there are some long-lived options like hydroelectric

24 power with a lifetime of likely in excess of a hundred

25 years of -- Pointe du Bois, for example, is an



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

608

1 indication -- other technologies with a shorter

2 lifetime, like gas or wind.

3                Once you've built an asset, Manitoba

4 Hydro doesn't have a choice but to recover the cost of

5 that assets in rates, does it not?

6                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Correct.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   It's currently

8 required to recover those costs under the Manitoba

9 Hydro Act.

10                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   Yeah.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So given the

12 potential uncertainty about implementation and the

13 time frames, how does that impact your decision making

14 between choosing a long-lived asset like a hydro dam

15 or a shorter-lived asset that might only have a

16 quarter of the lifespan where you're not committed for

17 an extended time frame?

18                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   It would probably

19 be better if Mr. Wojczynski answered that question.

20                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   There -- again,

21 this is something we can address in more detail next

22 week in the other panel.  But as a first-cut answer,

23 there are numerous uncertainties in -- in the load

24 forecast in the short run and the long run.

25                We've already been talking about some



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

609

1 of those factors.  And so we would view that as being

2 one (1) factor that could cause a lower load forecast

3 than we're looking at, and that's a risk and an

4 uncertainty.  And we do look at low load growth as

5 well as high load growth as possibilities.

6                So we -- we consider it a risk and

7 uncertainty that we'd address just like we do with the

8 other uncertainties we're dealing with.  So when we

9 have a -- a -- we -- we do recognize and we do state

10 it in the submission in Chapter 10 where we're dealing

11 with uncertainty.  We -- we looked at low load growth

12 and high load growth, and the -- the natural gas plans

13 do have some greater flexibility in the long run to

14 deal with low load growth than the Preferred Plan.

15                There -- but there are some offsets

16 from that as well in -- in that if you have the tie-

17 line, you can deal with the lower load growth and --

18 and sell the exports from the additional surplus.  But

19 -- so we did assess that in our -- in our uncertainty

20 and risk analysis, and that was included in our

21 decisions and conclusions.

22                THE CHAIRPERSON:   You talked about

23 slow adoption of -- of solar technology; new

24 technology, let's say.  And it seems to me the early

25 literature seems to suggest -- on this topic seems to
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1 suggest that -- that large-scale applications are more

2 -- more viable than, say, a -- a residential

3 application would be.

4                So in a -- in a context where -- of

5 consumers, that's such an important part of the load

6 for Manitoba, do you -- do you think that's also the

7 case for slow -- slow adoption would apply to those

8 top consumers?

9                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   If the you look at

10 the consumption characteristic of a top consumer, a

11 top consumer has a very high load factor.  So their --

12 generally, their load factor is point eight (.8) or

13 higher, often as high as point nine (.9).  So they

14 have a fairly continuous requirement for energy at or

15 near their peak capacity requirements on an almost

16 twenty-four (24) hour basis.

17                Solar's a very intermittent supply.  As

18 a result, I would not expect that a top consumer would

19 choose solar as their first option in supplying their

20 needs due to it -- due to its intermittency.

21                THE CHAIRPERSON:   A follow-up question

22 then would be:  They would view electricity as being a

23 supplement to their own internal generation source,

24 wouldn't they?

25                MR. DALE FRIESEN:   If you look at the



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

611

1 -- at the energy requirements of Manitoba's top

2 consumers and you look at their opportunities for

3 self-generation, in -- while there are opportunities

4 for self-generation as a percentage of their total

5 load, those opportunities are relatively small.

6                Like I said, they are available, but on

7 a -- on an aggregate basis, they're -- they're

8 relatively small.  Generally, when you look at

9 customers that pursue self-generation, particular

10 large customers, they're taking advantage of either a

11 low-cost or a no-cost waste stream of some type,

12 whether it's biomass, whether it's hydrogen, whether

13 it's flare gas in the oil field.

14                That really limits their access to low-

15 cost self-generation or economical self-generation.

16

17 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So between those

19 three (3) major customer classes -- residential, mass

20 market, and top consumers -- which one of those has

21 the largest variability between peak and off peak?

22 You mentioned for a lot of the industrial consumers,

23 they're actually operating fairly close to the limit?

24                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Yeah, the top

25 consumer group would have the highest load factor.
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1 The commercial and residential sectors would have

2 lower load factors because of the variability in their

3 demand over the course of the twenty-four (24) hour

4 period, and on a seasonal basis.  So I can't give you

5 the exact numbers.

6                Our system load factor is in the or --

7 in -- in the range of about point six-three (.63), if

8 you look at the information we've provided.  So giving

9 that the large consumers are in that point eight-two

10 (.82), point eight-three (.83) range as a group, I

11 would expect that -- that points to the residential

12 and commercial classes being considerably lower.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So if you wanted to

14 look at load shifting as opposed to load reduction to

15 manage need, those are the classes you'd have to focus

16 on?

17                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Load shifting is

18 more of a challenge in the top consumer group than

19 some people may initially believe.  And the primary

20 reason for that is their lo -- high load factor, yes.

21                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Fine.  But you --

22 you mentioned there's more variability with

23 residential customers.

24                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Correct.

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   That's why I made
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1 that comment.

2                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Yeah, but the

3 question you have to ask yourself with the residential

4 class, though, is:  What is driving their consumption?

5

6                So what is typically driving the

7 consumption, peak periods of consumption, in the

8 resident -- residential sector, if you -- if you leave

9 heat out of the equation, is the activities that occur

10 at the beginning of the day and the end of the day.

11 And I'm not sure about you, but I'd probably be a

12 little resistant to deciding to cook my dinner at

13 midnight as a load shifting initiative.

14

15                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

16

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Electric heating,

18 though, has the largest influence, does it not?  It's

19 -- it's the largest component of at least those

20 customers that use electric heating?

21                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Electric heat is

22 a large component of energy consumption in the

23 province, period.  It -- it consumes about 50 percent

24 of the energy that -- that we consume in this province

25 is for heat in and of itself.  The challenge with heat
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1 is you will see load shifting programs in southern

2 climates that are cooling dominated.  They're quite

3 common.  They're typically characterized as demand

4 response programs.

5                The problem we have with heat is that

6 you're -- if you -- if you decide to curtail your --

7 your use of energy for heat for a period of time, you

8 have to make it up in our climate.  You can't do

9 without it.  At some point you have to replenish that

10 supply.  The longer you wait, and particularly in

11 Manitoba, it's colder at night than it is during the

12 day.

13                So if I curtail my heat requirement

14 during the day, I'll have to add that plus an amount

15 at night in order to make up for the heat loss,

16 because I'm dealing with a colder climate at night.

17 So it is -- curtailing heat and load shifting heat

18 requirements is a very challenging exercise.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So explain this to

20 me.  Year over year Manitoba is a winter-peaking

21 jurisdiction, with demand -- total peak demand being

22 higher in winter than in the summer.

23                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   That is correct.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And that's

25 different from MISO, where it's summer peaking,
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1 meaning you've got more demand during the summer air-

2 conditioning season?

3                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Many

4 jurisdictions within MISO are summer peaking, yes.

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So on a -- on a

6 day-to-day basis, let's say on a winter day and when

7 you've got a lot of heating load, what time of day do

8 you see the highest peak load in Manitoba?

9                MR. DANIEL FRIESEN:   Traditionally we

10 see the highest peak loads in Manitoba either in the

11 early morning or later afternoon.  So those correlate

12 with the heaviest times of energy use for residential

13 customers as well.  So it -- the variability is

14 probably largely created by residential customers,

15 with the lar -- top consumers providing more of a base

16 load component to that.

17                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  I'd like to

18 address this issue a bit further in the DSM.  But

19 before we go there, I do have a question for Ms.

20 Rohmund.  I understand that EnerNOC, in preparing its

21 demand potential study, or DSM Potential Study,

22 prepared its own baseline load forecast.

23                Was that done using the LoadMAP model?

24                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, we --

25                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Is -- is LoadMAP a
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1 commer --

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, we developed

6 a baseline projection using LoadMAP.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Is -- is that a

8 commercial program, or is that something that you

9 developed yourself?

10                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   It's something we

11 developed, yes.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And what's the

13 reason for EnerNOC preparing its own load forecast

14 rather than using that of Manitoba Hydro?

15                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   So just to be --

16 LoadMAP -- the tool LoadMAP was developed by Global

17 Energy Partners when I was employed there before we

18 were acquired by EnerNOC.

19                So we developed that tool -- oh, you

20 asked why we used that to develop our projection.

21 When I joined Global Energy Partners and their -- they

22 had a framework for doing potential studies, but it

23 was one that I was not completely enamoured with.  So

24 I was -- I come from a long history of end-use

25 forecasting, which basically allows you to tell a
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1 story of what -- about what's happening in the

2 forecast, and allows you to explicitly account for

3 lots of factors that drive the forecast -- or drive a

4 projection.

5                And using an -- the approach that we

6 developed in LoadMAP pre -- prevents us from

7 overstating the savings that could happen through DSM.

8 And in particular, there was an example in the -- I

9 want to say -- it must be the early '90s, during the

10 first wave of DSM in our industry, and ut -- utilities

11 were doing potential studies.

12                And Xcel Energy, I think they were Xcel

13 Energy at the time, in Colorado, did a -- did a study

14 of potential and came out with estimates of lighting

15 savings for -- that they could achieve through

16 programs.  And the savings that they said that they

17 could achieve were larger than the consumption of

18 lighting in total, and using the end-use forecasting

19 framework, it was very, very embarrassing for them.

20                And we were doing end-use forecasting

21 at the time and we said if you -- they had taken an

22 end-use forecasting approach that accounts for --

23 starts with lighting energy use and then subtracts

24 from that usage, then you will never find yourself in

25 that position of overstating the savings in that way.
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1 So that is --

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, in term --

3 now, in terms of the methodology that you use, do you

4 rely on the same statistical factors that Hydro uses,

5 or do you rely on their input data?  How do you arrive

6 at your own load forecast?

7                MS INGRID ROHMUND:   So our projection

8 uses -- it is fundamentally different than what --

9 what Manitoba Hydro uses and also what many utilities

10 in -- in the States use for their forecasting

11 processes.

12                It -- when we can, we try to bring in

13 the same growth assumptions and other drivers of the

14 forecast that our clients use.  And we are more or

15 less able to do that, depending on the circumstances.

16                So for Manitoba Hydro, we were able to

17 bring in some of the factors, but as you saw, the

18 Manitoba Hydro forecast is based on rate classes.

19 It's different groupings of customers, and -- and so

20 it is -- the assumptions are not completely the same

21 that drive both projections.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, you've heard

23 the discussion, Ms. Rohmund, about the changes from

24 Hydro's 2011 to the 2012 forecast where consumption

25 went up and then back down.
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1                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   M-hm.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The most recent

3 amendment to your company's study that was filed with

4 the November changes to the NFAT filing --

5                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   M-hm.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- is that based on

7 input data that reflects Manitoba Hydro's 2013 data,

8 or did you make any changes to the baseline forecast?

9                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   It's -- it is

10 based on the 2000 -- primarily based on the 2011

11 forecast.

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

13

14                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

15

16                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   I'd like to project

17 again, but I see that my screen is down.  There we go.

18                On the screen in front of you is an

19 excerpt from First Round PUB/Manitoba Hydro

20 Information Request.  It's PUB-MH 1-248.  And I

21 apologize, that is not in Board counsel's book of

22 documents.

23                That shows the difference between

24 Hydro's 2011 load forecast and the one that was used

25 for the baseline for this DSM potential study.  And if
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1 you go to the 2027/'28 column, there's a difference of

2 over -- or of close to 3,000 gigawatt hours.  Now,

3 we've heard this morning that annual growth is in the

4 vicinity of around 420 gigawatt hours.  So that would

5 represent about six (6), seven (7) years of growth.

6                How does that -- how do those

7 discrepancies affect the DSM potential study?  It

8 appears that EnerNOC is -- sorry, Manitoba Hydro's

9 projecting quite a bit more load than -- than you are.

10                Does that mean you'd see less potential

11 for DSM than if you had started with Manitoba Hydro's

12 higher forecast?

13                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   No, we don't

14 believe that is a -- a conclusion that you can draw

15 from that.  When we -- as I explained this morning, we

16 start with a -- a characterization of the market, and

17 the pie charts and the bar charts that show how

18 customers use energy in the base year, which was 2011,

19 and then we apply the customer growth forecast and

20 many other factors, the codes and standards that are -

21 - are expected to be in place, or that we know are

22 going to be in place.  We have naturally occurring

23 conservation.  We have price effects.

24                We have -- probably the biggest -- the

25 -- the two (2) biggest -- the biggest one is the
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1 naturally occurring conservation, and so we do -- we

2 apply those factors on an end-use and customer basis,

3 and we -- we are confident that we have estimated

4 those correctly.  And then -- so the -- the fact that

5 we differ from Manitoba Hydro's -- oh, let me back up

6 for a second.

7                We developed this projection for the

8 purposes of the study.  It is an -- it is a stepping

9 stone in the development of the potentials.  It is not

10 -- it -- it is never intended to be the load forecast.

11 We don't own the load forecast.  We're developing a

12 projection for the basis of the study so that we can

13 estimate the savings that come from all those end-uses

14 and technologies.

15                So it is often the case that our

16 potential study projections, baseline projections, are

17 lower than the utility forecast, because there are

18 factors that we are not taking into con -- account.

19 We are not intimately familiar with all the details

20 that go into the load forecast.

21                So that difference between the load

22 forecast and our projection, I would argue could be

23 put into a miscellaneous -- miscellaneous category to

24 which no future DSM potential savings are attributed.

25                In cases where our clients have
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1 required that we align with their forecast -- we have

2 a few who have done that -- the question is what do we

3 do with that difference?  And we recommend, and -- and

4 our clients generally agree that we will put that

5 difference into the miscellaneous category wherein

6 there are no future savings.

7                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  Now, this

8 morning during Manitoba Hydro's presentation, there

9 was one (1) particular slide that showed where the

10 various jurisdictions where your company has done

11 work, and I'll see if I can pull that --

12                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Okay.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- up on the screen

14 for a moment.  Do you have the slide in front of you?

15 That's from today's presentations.  The -- the

16 difference between the Hydro load forecast and the one

17 that you arrived at with the load forecast model, is

18 that within the same zone of variation that you see

19 when you're preparing your own baseline in other

20 jurisdictions?

21                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Yes, we have seen

22 differences of the same magnitude in other

23 jurisdictions.  We've also seen less.

24                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So you're saying

25 this is not a difference that would concern you?
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1                MS. INGRID ROHMUND:   Not necessarily,

2 no.

3                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, on the issue,

4 then, of DSM.  Now, during Mr. Wojczynski's

5 presentation yesterday, there was an indication that

6 Hydro was increasing the DSM in its analysis and that

7 it expected to file information within a week or two

8 (2).

9                And I'm just wondering if you could

10 elaborate, Mr. Wojczynski, what the nature of that

11 information is that the Board should expect to be

12 filed, and to what extent DSM will actually be

13 expanded in -- in the new filings?

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   This is, again,

15 the topic of the panel next week, but what I can say

16 is that what we -- I had a little chart yesterday in

17 my presentation --

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   This --

19                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:  Yes, that one.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- fifteen (15)?

21                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Thank you.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   You're welcome.

23                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   And so what we

24 will -- we are finishing and have some preliminary

25 results and -- and anticipate sharing at least some of
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1 what's on this chart next week is we'll be having --

2 using 2013 assumptions, load forecast, and all the --

3 all the other assumptions, and starting with the 2013

4 load forecast and export prices and discount rate and

5 everything else.

6                And we're ev -- evaluating using the

7 Preferred Plan, the -- the base DSM, which is the old

8 DSM level where -- which is called 2013 DSM here, and

9 then the three (3) new DSM options that Mr. Kuczek was

10 mentioning and talking about this morning.

11                So we will do a pow -- a -- a plan

12 evaluation of that one (1) plan with our four (4)

13 levels of DSM and compare those four (4) levels of

14 DSM.

15                The other thing we're doing is, for the

16 Preferred Plan, the Keeyask Gas 750 Plan, and the all-

17 gas plan, evaluating those three (3) plans at the

18 option 3 level of DSM, and also evaluating at the

19 option 2 level of DSM.

20                And so that'll give us an indication of

21 the impacts on the plan of the higher levels of DSM.

22 They're also an indication, by going from option 2 to

23 option 3, what the economics of those would be.

24                And what our finding was so far was in

25 -- in -- on the economics -- we haven't done the
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1 financials yet -- is that going from the -- the option

2 -- option 1 DSM to the option 2 DSM, that was

3 economic, but that going from option 2 DSM to option 3

4 DSM was not economic.  So that's the information we

5 will be presenting next week.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Do you intend to

7 file financials when those will be ready as well?

8                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Yes, but the

9 financials always take longer, and the Financial Panel

10 is the following week, and I -- I don't know at this

11 point where their -- how far their analysis on the DSM

12 options is right now.

13                I don't think they'll be able to do as

14 much as the economics will.  I expect they will do the

15 levels of DSM on the Preferred Plan, that they will

16 have that.  I -- I can't say right now how much more

17 they'll have.

18                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Can you undertake

19 to update the Board once you've canvassed with your

20 staff to provide an estimated time for financials to

21 be filed?

22                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   We can undertake

23 to do that, yes.

24

25 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 10:    Manitoba Hydro to indicate
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1                             an estimated time for

2                             financials to be filed

3

4 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, in chapter 12,

6 you said that you were providing updates for five (5)

7 plans that you were looking at.  Are those financials

8 ready yet, or do you anticipate having those ready

9 soon?

10                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Par -- could you

11 repeat that question, please?

12                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   The -- the five (5)

13 plans that were analyzed in chapter 12, have you done

14 the financials for the update?

15                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   I don't believe

16 those have been done.  The update they were going to

17 do were the same ones we just talked about here.  They

18 -- but I -- I'll -- is -- perhaps I could take another

19 undertaking to get back to you on that.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Certainly.  Thank

21 you.  Yes.  The -- the undertaking is to advise when

22 financial information relating to the plans outlined

23 on page 15 of Mr. Wojczynski's presentation will be

24 filed, and to advise when financial documentation

25 relating to the five (5) plans analyzed in chapter 12
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1 of the NFAT will be filed.

2

3 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 11:    Manitoba Hydro to indicate

4                             when the plans on page 15

5                             of Mr. Wojczynski's

6                             presentation, and

7                             financials for the five

8                             (5) plans will be filed

9

10 CONTINUED BY MR. SVEN HOMBACH:

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Now, in the absence

12 of -- of having some of this information available

13 yet, Mr. Wojczynski, it would help to just have a

14 visual of -- of what it means for Manitoba Hydro to be

15 analyzing five (5) times DSM.

16                The document that I'm showing you is

17 page 103 of the Board counsel book of documents, which

18 is Figure 12 from the expert report of Mr. Dunsky.

19 It's not a Board or Manitoba Hydro document.

20                This shows a chart that purports to

21 project the year-over-year DSM over time from Manitoba

22 Hydro (sic) latest Power Smart Plan, the one point

23 five (1.5) times DSM scenario, and then the four (4)

24 times DSM scenario.

25                First of all, has Manitoba Hydro had an
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1 opportunity to -- to look at this chart, and does it

2 accurately reflect the projected DSM?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   This

4 representation does not fully characterize the new

5 options that are being assessed currently.  As Mr.

6 Kuczek mentioned, there are a number of programs where

7 the savings have been extended and have been

8 increased, and if I could draw your attention to the

9 rebuttal, specifically looking at page 31, if -- if we

10 could pull that up?

11

12                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

13

14                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The chart at the

15 bottom, or the graph at the bottom.  The graph at the

16 bottom denotes the comparison of the option -- of the

17 -- of the levels being assessed currently related to

18 the -- 2013 Power Smart Plan.  And the -- these are

19 the -- these are the options being assessed by our

20 resource planning group and will be discussed next

21 week.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So the five (5)

23 times DSM is -- the level 3, does that reflect the

24 five (5) times DSM, or should we expect a similar

25 charge just with a --
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1                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Yeah.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   -- a higher line?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   The level 3 that's

4 being denoted here is what is comparable to what Mr.

5 Wojczynski is referring to as that five (5) times.

6                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.

7                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   I should note that

8 what's being presented here is a year-by-year.  If you

9 cumulate it, and cumulate the savings over time,

10 that's where the analo -- the -- the analogy of the

11 five (5) times is.

12                You could also -- to give you a -- a

13 perspective of what it -- the impact is to the load

14 forecast, if you turn to page 32, you can see what --

15 what the different levels represent in terms of an

16 adjustment to our load forecast.

17

18                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

19

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So again

21 appreciating that not all of the information is

22 available yet, EnerNOC draws the distinction between

23 technical potential, achievable potential, market

24 potential.

25                Are all three (3) levels what you, or
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1 what EnerNOC would consider to be achievable

2 potential?

3                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Mr. Kuczyk

4 characterized it at the beginning that these levels

5 that we've introduced, we are very confident in terms

6 of the level 1 in terms of being achievable.  There's

7 a lot more analysis that has gone into those program

8 charact -- program projections in terms of what the

9 market uptake would be, what the different

10 technologies included are, and such.

11                Level 2 requires more additional

12 investigation.  So in terms of the certainty of being

13 able to attain those savings, I think when we're

14 talking about the achievable versus the market, what

15 you're getting into is that degree of certainty of

16 being able to achieve it.  The closer you get to

17 market the more -- the more uncertainty there is

18 attached to achieving it, and, so if you go through

19 our levels, there's more uncertainty.

20                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   And are you in a

21 position to state at this point what the deferral

22 prospect for new generation are if you apply level 2

23 or a level 3?  Has that analysis been done?

24                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   That's not our

25 panel.
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1                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So will the next

2 panel be able to speak to that issue?

3                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Could you repeat

4 the question, please?

5                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   There's some new

6 evidence with respect to the level 1, level 2, level

7 3.  I'm wondering if Manitoba Hydro has analyzed to

8 what extent this means new generation can be deferred

9 if you're applying level 2 or if you're applying level

10 3?

11                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   Oh, yes.  That's

12 definitely part of that analysis.

13                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Okay.  And --

14                MR. ED WOJCZYNSKI:   And that will be

15 provided next week, on Monday.  Now -- and -- and it -

16 - I mean, it's -- it de -- will defer, in the no-sale

17 case does defer the requirement for the next

18 generation absolutely, yes.

19                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   This particular

20 chart that's currently still on screen from page 32 of

21 Hydro's rebuttal just goes to 2028.  Has Manitoba

22 Hydro analyzed the DSM potential going out further?

23                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We -- as Mr.

24 Kuczek stated, we do a fifteen (15) year plan for the

25 purposes of resource planning.  We don't look out
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1 beyond that period of time at this point.

2                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   M-hm.  And I don't

3 know if you're in a position to -- to answer the next

4 question, but would you just assume that going forward

5 it flatlines at a certain annual percentage basis, or

6 would you assume that there is no further DSM

7 potential beyond 2028, in your analysis?

8

9                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

10

11                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   It -- it's very

12 difficult to project out that far in terms of what

13 could be achieved.  And we recognize a projection of

14 zero beyond a certain point isn't realistic either.

15 What we're going to try to do is come up with a

16 projection at least in the fifteen (15) year period

17 that we think is our best estimate of what it's going

18 to be as opposed to having a conservative plan in the

19 past.

20                So -- but -- be going -- going beyond

21 '27, '28, you know, it really comes down to how many

22 homes are left that need insulation, how much can you

23 really expect technology changes after a certain

24 point?

25                I'll just give you an example with
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1 lights.  Like you -- you know, substantial gains from

2 a 60 watt to 11 watt, for example, well -- and if you

3 think in terms of percentages, that -- that's huge.

4 Where are you going to go from 11 watts?  Like what's

5 really realistic?

6                If you look at fridges, we went from

7 1,600 kilowatt hours a year down to 500 kilowatt hours

8 a year.  Now, what's realistic beyond that, you know?

9 Natural gas furnaces from 60 percent up to 92, 94

10 percent.  Well, where do you go from there, you know?

11                So -- so from -- if -- if there's

12 anything to happen in the future, in my mind, I think

13 there will be some opportunities that we could maybe

14 capture.  What they are, I think it's going to be

15 diminishing as we move into time.  I don't know if

16 there's going to be additional end-use applications

17 that are going to come into play.  But when you

18 certainly start to talk about the applications of

19 solar, that -- that would be significant, relative to

20 where I think some changes could occur with the

21 technologies that we're currently looking at, or where

22 there's improvements on efficiencies.

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Well, you've

24 indicated that Manitoba Hydro will file an economic

25 analysis.  And we've determined this morning through
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1 testimony from Mr. Wojczynski that, for example,

2 Manitoba Hydro extrapolates further load growth beyond

3 twenty (20) years, but then stops projecting

4 incremental load growth after 2047.

5                I'm just wondering what assumptions are

6 you making for the economic analysis?  Are you cutting

7 off all DSM beyond fifteen (15) years, or are you

8 continuing to assume that DSM is included?

9

10                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

11

12                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   Under the current

13 plan -- or, sorry, under the options that are being

14 looked at, we aren't introducing new programs or new

15 technologies past the fifteen (15) years.

16                So what would happen is we wouldn't see

17 any new additional reductions coming in on an annual

18 basis.  The reductions that are projected here would

19 stay and continue on, but we wouldn't see new

20 incremental ones coming in except -- sorry, so that

21 would be it, yeah.

22                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   So no additional

23 annual reductions?

24                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   No additional

25 annual reductions at the end of the -- the fifteen
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1 (15) -- I think it's -- just a minute.

2

3                       (BRIEF PAUSE)

4

5                MR. LLOYD KUCZEK:   Like, certainly if

6 you far enough into the future and homes get torn down

7 and rebuilt, they're going to be rebuilt to more

8 efficient standards, so you know, you're going to --

9 you're going to achieve some opportunities there.

10                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Right.  And, again,

11 perhaps I can simply ask that when the economic

12 analysis is filed that the assumptions that are going

13 into DSM are confirmed with that analysis, to the

14 extent that what you indicated on the record today may

15 not be the case.

16                MS. LOIS MORRISON:   We will confirm

17 the assumptions going into the analysis for DSM.

18

19 --- UNDERTAKING NO. 12:    Manitoba Hydro to confirm

20                             assumptions going into DSM

21                             analysis

22

23                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Thank you.  Now,

24 Mr. Chairman, it's 4:30.  I promised that we would

25 break at 4:30 today.  I do have a few additional



PUB re NFAT  03-04-2014

        DIGI-TRAN INC.  1-800-663-4915  or 1-403-276-7611
                 Serving Clients Throughout Canada

636

1 issues with respect to DSM to cover in the morning,

2 but it hopefully will not take much more than an hour.

3 So if the panel is prepared to adjourn for the day, we

4 may wish to do so.

5                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, I think we are

6 prepared to adjourn for the day.

7                Now, I wonder are there any

8 administrative matters to attend to before we recess?

9 I'm looking -- it doesn't appear that we have

10 anything.

11                MR. SVEN HOMBACH:   Nothing further

12 that I'm aware of, Mr. Chair.

13                THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Well, thank

14 you very much, everyone.  We'll see each other again

15 tomorrow morning at nine o'clock.  Thank you.

16

17                      (PANEL RETIRES)

18

19 --- Upon adjourning at 4:33 p.m.

20

21 Certified Correct,

22

23 _____________________

24 Cheryl Lavigne, Ms.

25
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